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ASSEMBLY, No. 992 

STATE OF NEW JERSEY 

PRE-FILED FOR INTRODUCTION TN THE 1976 SESSION 

By Assemblymen GEWERTZ and VANWAGNER 

AN AcT to prohibit competition with subsidized motorbus operations. 

1 BE IT ENACTED by the Senate and General Assembly of the State 

2 of New Jersey: 

1 1. For purposes of this act: 

2 a. "Motorbus" means "auto bus" as defined in R. S. 48 :4-1 

il and includes those autobuses, commonly called jitneys, as defined 

4 in R. S. 48:lfl-2il. 

5 b. "Commissioner" means the Commissioner of 'rransportation; 

6 provided, however, that he may delegate any of his powers or 

7 duties under this act to any subordinate division, agency or 

8 employee of the Department of Transportation. 

9 c. "Carrier" means any individual, copartnership, association, 

10 corporation, joint stock company, public agency, trustee or receiver 

11 operating motorbuses on established routes within this State. 

1 2. No carrier may operate a motorbus along routes in competi-

2 tion with another carrier whose operations are subsidized by the 

3 State of New Jersey without the permission of the commissioner. 

1 3. The conunissimter is hereby authorized to make and issue such 

2 other rules and regulations in accordance with the '',Administrative 

3 Procedure Act," 1'. L.19G8, c. 410 (C. 52:14B-1 et seq.), as he may 

4 deem necessary or appropriate to effectuate the purposes of this 

5 act. 
1 4. The commissioner may bring an action to enjoin any motorbus 

2 operations in violation of this act in any court of competent 

3 jurisdiction. 

1 5. This act shall not affect any motorbus operation in existence 

2 at the time of passage of this act. 

1 6. This act shall take effect immediately. 
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STATEMENT 
This bill prevents destructive competition along motor bus 

routes or segments of routes served by carriers subsidized by the 

f!ta.te ot New Jersey t~ insure tl.te eQntinued ava.ilability of sa.fe, 

efficient, and economical bus transportation service along such 

route at a minimum cost to the State. 

• 
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ASSEMBLY, No. 1388 

STATE OF NEW JERSEY 

INTRODUCED FEBRUARY 3, 1976 

By Assemblymen WOODSON, VAN WAGNER, BARBOUR, 

PERKINS, KARCHER, PERSKIE, OWENS, GEWERTZ and 

McMANIMON 

Referred to Committee on Transportation and Communications 

AN AcT concerning mass transportation, authorizing the acquisi­

tion of all bus carriers in New Jersey, creating a commission .to 

undertake said acquisitions and to fonnulate State policy con­

cerning the operation of mass transvortation systems and making 

an appropriation therefor. 

1 BBIT BNAOTED by the Senate atwl General Assembly of the State 

2 of New Jersey: 
1 1. For the purposes of this aot, ''bus carrier'' means any corpora-

2 tion operating autobuses, that' is any motor vehicle or motor bus 

3 operated over public highways or public places in this State for 

4 the transportation of p~engers for hire. in intrastate business, 

5 notwithstanding such motor vehicle or motorbus may be used in 

6 interstate commerce. 

1 2. The Legislature hereby finds and detennines that it is in the 

2 public interest of this State for all bus carriers in New Jersey to 

3 be acquired and operated by a public agency for the benefit of the 

4 people of this State. The Legislature furtB.er fuids and determines 

5 that the public ownership and operation of bus carriers will best 

6 insure the continuation of essential services on said bus carriers 

7 and the establishment of a fare structure that will be the fairest 

8 and most re~onable for the riders on said bus carriers. In addi-

9 tion, public ownership and operation will facilitate essential coor-

10 dination between those rad services which are operated or financed 

11 by' the several public agencies now engaged in providing rail trans-

12 portation. Such a coordination of facilities is necessary to insure 

13 the protection of the State's substantial investment in rail trans-

14 · portation facilities and to encourage the development of a balanced, 

15 coordinated, mass ·transportation program most responsive to the 

16 needs of all of the State's citizens. 
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1 3. There is hereby created the Commission on Coordinated Mass 

2 Transportation Facilities,' a temporary commission established for 

3 the 'purpose of negotia~g the terms and conditions for the acqui-

4 sition of all bus carriers in New Jersey and to otherwise implement 

5 the purposes of this act. The commission shall consist of 12 mem-

6 hers compo~~d as folloii'B: · 

. 7 'f~ Co.ssi,one;i- of Transportation or his designated rep~­

. 8 s~iative, three members to be appointed by the Governor, no 

9 more than two of whom may belong to the same politica~ , party 

10 and one of whom shall represent the interest of commuters and 

11 'PW!Bellgers on bus carriers and another who shall represent the 

12 interests of organized l111bor; four members to be appointed by 

13 the President of the Senate, two of whom shall be Senators and 

14 the remaining two to be· members of the general pttblic, said 

15 minrlber8 to he selected so that not more than one of each group 

16 Of twd shall be members ·of the same politioal party; and four 

17 members to be selected by the Speaker of the General Assembly, 

18 two of whom shall be meplbers of the Ge~eral Assembly and nvo 

19 of whom shall represent the general public, said members to be 

20 selecte4 s.o that not mo~e than one of each group of two shall 

21 belong to the same political party . 
• t \ 

22 The members of the .commission shall serve for the duration of 
. • 1. • • 

23 tJP.s l~ation and V'8e8ll.oies shall be :filled in the same .~er 
' '. ,. '·' 

~ as the o~gin~ .app~in~ent was made. 
1 4. In addition to the purpose set forth in paragraph 2 .~reof, 

2 it shall be the duty of .the commission to recommend to the 

3 Governa,r and the Legislature the terms and conditions upon which 

4 the bus .carriers siD:Ul be acquired by a pu19li~ agency of this S~te; 

5 the type, and structure of the public agency that should acquire 

6 and operate the bus carriers; whether th~ 'responsibility for rail 

7 and bus operations, to the e;tent that they are pub¥cly operated 

8 or :financed, should be vested in a single agency, what effect such 

9 public acquisition should have upon existing franchise taxes and 

10 State and local regu1atory laws and auch other proposals and 

11 recommendations t~t will. tend to encourage or insure the develop-

12 ment of the most efficien:t, balanced, coordinated, mass transporta-
. ·' 

13 tion network for the State. 

1 5. '!'he commission shall meet and organize as soon as may be 

2 . after the appointment of ~ts members .an!l shall select a chairman 

2A from ap:tong its members and a secretar,y .who need not be a member 

3 of ·the commission. It shall file its report and recommendations and 

4 any proposed agreements with the Governor and the Legislature 

5 not more than 6 months after the date of its organization. 

li 
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6. The commission shall be entitled to call to its assistance and 

availltSelf of the services of such employees of any state, county 

or':l:nnmcipill department; 'board, bureau or other governmental 

agency for said purpose, and to employ such professional and legal 

consultants and stenographic and clerical assistance as it may 

require and incur such traveling and other miscellaneous expenses 

as it may deem necessary in order to perform its duties and as 

may be within the limits of funds appropriated or otherwise made 

available to it for said purposes. 

7. a. The commission is hereby authorized and directed to nego­

tiate an agreement for the acquisition of all bus carriers in the 

State of New Jersey by the State but any agreement so negotiated 

shall not be in force and effeot and binding upon the State until it 

shall have been submitted to the Governor and the Legislature for 

their approvaL At the time that the commission submits any 

proposed agreement for the acquisition of all bus carriers it shall 

also submit its recommendations concerning the type and structure 

of the public agency that should acquire and operate said bus 

carriers and such other recommendations as it may have developed 

pursuant to the provisions of this act. 

b. Any proposed agreement for the acquisition of the bus carriers 

shall provide, with respect to pension, vacation, health and welfare, 

insurance or any other employment benefit previously enjoyed, 

whether vested or contingent, by any employee of any bus carrier 

that such benefits will be satisfied as they oome due, and shall 

otherwise be in accord with the provisions of P. L. 1970, c. 306. 

8. The commission shall have all the po~ers provided by the 

provisions of chapter 13 of Title 52 of the Revised Statutes. 

9. a. There is hereby appropriated to the commission from the 

State Fund ,the sum of $150,000.00, or so much thereof as may be 

necessary, for the purpose of carrying out its function and duties 

pursuant to this act. 

b. The Commissioner of.Transportation is hereby authorized and 

direoted to reserve from the proceeds of the public transportation 

portion of the Transpo~tion Bond Act of 1968 (P. L. 1968, c.126) 

the sum of $25,000,000.00 which shall remain available to carry 

out the purposes of this act and to implement any recommenda­

tions of the commission which shall be approved by the Governor 

and the Legislature. 

10. This act shall take effect immediately but shall become 

inoperative 1 year after the effective date hereof. 
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STATEMENT 

This bill authorizes the.State to acquire all bus carriers in New 

Jei"Sily. It ~erves $25,000,000.00 from ~ Transportation Bond 

Act of 1968.fpr this purpol!fl. 

'' 



SENATE, No. 523 

STATE OF NEW JERSEY 
PRE-FILED FOR INTRODUCTION IN THE 1976 SESSION 

By Senator HORN 

AN Am oonoerning mass transportation, authorizing the acquisition 

of Transport of New .Jersey (formerly named Public Service Co­

ordinated Transport) and other bus companies, creating a rom­

mission to undertake said acquisitions and to formulate State 

policy concerning the operation of malls transportation systems 

and making an appropriation therefor. 

1 WHIIIBBAs, The State of New Jersey, by the adoption of the Trans-

2 portation Act of 1966 (P. L.1966, c. 301) and the Transportation 

3 Bond Act of 1968 (P. L. 1968, c. 126) wnd the enactment of other 

4 related measures, has a clear commitment to the preservation and 

5 improvement of mass transportation facilities within the State; 

6 and 

7 WHEREAs, Approximately $100,000,000.00 in public funds have been 

8 expended to establish the Linde!llwald Line for the benefit of the 

9 approximately 35,000 daily riders on tb&.t system; and 

10 WHEEEAs, The Port of New York Authority has been authorized to 

11 construct a mass transit facility to Newark Airport at an esti-

12 mated cost in excess of $200,000,000.00 for the benefit of the 

13 estimated 10,000 to 20,000 daily riders on that system; and 

14 WHEREAs, The Department of Transportation ie in the process of 

15 implementing a mass transportation program for commuter 

16 railroads which wil~ require the expenditure of more than 

17 $350,000,000.00 for~ benefit of the 150,000 daily riders on the 

18 commuter rail network; and 

19 WHEREAS, The backbone of the mass transportation network within 

20 the State of New Jersey is bus transportation providing services 

21 for approximately 1,200,000 riders daily, nearly nine times as 

22 many as are carried on the entire commuter rail network; and 

23 WHEREAS, Transport of New Jersey (formerly named Public Ser-

24 vice Coordinated Transport) carries approxiately 600,000 
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25 viden; daily on its lines throughout the State, nearly half of the 

26 total bus passenger volume within New Jersey; and 

27 WHEREAS, It has been recognized by the Department of Transpor-

28 tation and others that this major bus eompany is having increas-

29 ingly serious financial problems threatening its ability to render 

30 services at a reasonable cost to its many riders; and 

31 WHEREAS, The Public Service Electric & Gas Company, the owner 

32 . of Transport of New Jersey (formerly named Public Service Co-

33 

34 

ordinated Transport), has publicly indicated its de!!ire and inten­

tion to sell said bus company ; and 

35 WHEREAs, It is the public interest to insure the preservation of 

36 service on this major bus company at a cos•t commensurate with 

37 the abilities of its many riden; to pay for SJaid vital services; and 

38 WHF.REAs, It is also essential that the service of this bus company 

39 be coordinated with the services provided by other major public 

40 mass transportation programs operating or scheduled for opera-

41 tion on the various commuter rail and interstate rail facilities; 

42 now, therefore 

1 BE IT ENACTED by the Senate and General .Assembly of the State 

2 of New Jersey: 

I 1. The Legislature hereby finds and determines that it is in the 

2 public interest of this State for Transport of New Jersey (formerly 

3 named Public Service Coordinated Transport) to be acquired and 

4 operated by a public agency for the benefit of the people of this 

5 State. The Legislatur~ f~"'r finds and determines that the public 

6 ownership and operation of Transport of N~w Jeil"Sey (formerly 

7 named Public Service Coordinated 'l'ransport) will best insure the 

8 ~ntinuation of essential services on said bus carrier and the estab-

9 lisbment of a fare structure that will be the fairest and most reason-

10 able for the riders on said bus company. In addition, public owner­

ll ship and ope•ration will facilitate essential coordination between 

12 those rail services which are operated or financed by the several 

13 public agencies now engaged in providing rail transportation. Such 

14 a coordination of facilities is necessary to insure the protection of 

15 the State's substantial investment in rail trmsportation facilities 

16 and to encourage the development of a balanced, coordinated, mass 

17 transportation program most responsive to the needs of all of the 

18 8tate 's citizens. 

• 
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2. There is hereby created the Commission on Coordinated Mass 

Transportation Facilities, a temporary commission established for 

the purpose of negotiating the terms and conditions for the acquisi­

tion of 'Dransport of New Jersey (formerly named Public Service 

Coordinated Transport) and to otherwise implemernt the purposes 

of this aet. The commission shall consist of 12 members composed 

as follows: 

The Commissioner of Transportation or his designated repre­

sentative, three members to be appointed by the Governor, no more 

than two of whom may belong to the same political party and one 

of whom shall represent the interest of commuters and passengers 

on Transport of New Jersey (formerly named Public Service 

Coordinated Transport) and another who shall represent the in­

terests of orgamized labor; four members to be appointed by the 

President of the Senate, two of whom shall be Senatol'IS and the 

remaining two to be members of the general public, said members to 

be selected so that not more than one of each group of two shall be 

members of the same political party; and four members to be 

selected by the Speaker of the General Assembly, two of whom shall 

be members of the General Assembly and two of whom shall repre­

sent the general public, said membe.rs to be selected so that not more 

than one of each group of two shall belong to the same political 

party. 

The members of the commission slw.ll serve for the duration of 

this legislation and vacancies shall be filled in the same manner as 

the original appointment was made. 

3. In addition to the purpose se·t forth in paragraph 2 hereof, it 

shall be the duty of the commission to recommend to the Governor 

and the Legislature the terms and conditions upon which Transport 

of New Jersey (formerly named Public Service Coordinated Trans­

port) shall be acquired by a· public agency of this State; the type 

and strnOtuTe of the public agency that should acquire and operate 

the Tr&n'SipOrt of New Jersey (formerly named Public &rvice Co­

ordinated Tran13port); whether any other bus companies in addition 

to T·ransport of New Jersey (formerly named Public Service Co­

ordinated Transport) shollld be publicly acquired and operated; 

whether the responsibility for r!Ul and bus operations, to the extent 

that they are publicly operated or financed, should be vested in a 

single agency, what effect such public acquisition should have upon 

existing franchise taxes and State and local regulatory laws and 

such other proposals and recommeudati01ll8 that will tend to en-
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16 courage or insure the development of the most efficient, balanced, 

17 ooordi.nated, mas'S tranS!)Ortation network for the State. 

1 4. The commission shall meet and organize as soon as may be 

2 after the appointment of its members and shall seloot a chairman 

3 from among its members and a secretary who need not be a member 

4 of the ooiD.IDission. It shall file its report and recommendations and 

5 any proposed ag•reements with the Governor and the Legislature 

6 not more than 6 months after the daite of its organization. 

1 5. Tlre oommission shall be entitled to call to its assistance and 

2 avail it.self of the service'S of such employees of any State, county 

3 or mamicipal department, board, bureau or other governmental 

4 agency for said purpose, and to employ such professional and legal 

5 COI11!ultants and stenographic and clerical assistance as it may 

6 requi.N and incur such traveling and other miscellaneous expenses 

7 as it may deem necessary in order to perfo.r.rn its duties and as may 

8 be within the limits of funds appropriated or otherwise made avail-

9 able to it for said purposes. 

1 6. a. The commission is hereby authorized and directed to nego-

2 tiate an agreement for the acquisition of Transport of New Jersey 

3 (formerly named Public Service Coordinated Transport) by the 

4 State from Public Service Electric & Gas Company but any agree-

5 ment so negotiated shall not be in force· and effect and binding upon 

6 the State until it shall have been submitted to the Governor and the 

7 Legislature for their approval. At the time that the commi8Sion 

8 submits any proposed agreement for the acquisition of Transport 

9 of New Jersey (formerly named Public Serrioo Coordinated Trans-

10 port) it SlbaJ.l also submit its recommendations concerning the type 

11 and structure of the public agency that should acquire and operate 

12 said bus company and such other recommendations as it may have 

13 developed pursuant to the provisions of this aet. 

14 b. Any proposed agreement for the acquisition of Transport of 

15 New Jersey (formerly named Public Service Coordinated Trans-

16 port) or any proposal for the acquisition of any other bus company 

17 shall provide, with respect to pension, vacation, health and welfare, 

l 8 insurance or any other employment benefit previously enjoyed, 

19 whether vested or contingent, by any employee of the Transport of 

20 New Jersey (formerly named Public Serviee Coordinated Trans-

21 port) or other bus company that such benefits will be satisfied as 

22 they oome due, and shall otherwise be in aooord with tOO provisions 

23 of P. L. 1970, c. 306. 

1 7. The commission shall have all the powers provided by the 

2 provisions of chapter 13 of Title 52 of the Revised Statutes. 

.. 

.,.,. 
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1 8. a. There is hereby appropriated to the commission from the 

2 State fund the Hum of $150,000.00, or so mnrh tlH'reof as may be 

3 necessary, for the purpos'(J of carrying out itR t'nnetiou and dutiP~ 

4 pursuant to this act. 

5 b. The Commissioner of Transportation is hereby authorized and 

6 directed to reserve from the proceeds of the public transiJQrtation 

7 }JQrtion of the Transportation Bond .Act of 1968 (P. L. 1968, c. 126) 

8 the sum of $15,000,000.00 which shall remain available to carry out 

9 the purposes of this act and to implement any recommendations of 

10 the commis,sion which shall be approved by the Governor and the 

11 Legislature. 

1 9. This act shall take effect immediately but shall beoome inoper-

2 ative 1 year after the effective date hereof. 
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ASSEMBLY, No. 1660 

STATE OF NEW JERSEY 
INTRODUCED MARCH 3, 1976 

By Assemblyman BAER 

Referred to Committee on Transportation and Communications 

AN AcT establishing a commission to study the feasibility and 

practicability of creating a tvansportation authority for the 

preservation and promotion of bus service in this State and 

making an appropriation therefor. 

1 WHEBF..AS, Comprehensive, efficient, eoonomioo.l, adequate, reliable 

2 IUld ~fe bus services ar11 essential to meet thl\ Mooinl and economic 

3 needs of the citizens of this Stute; to prevent iho overburdening 

4 of our crowded highways by automobiles; and to conserve our 

5 scarce energy resources; and 

6 W HEBEAS, Buses provide the sole means of transportation for many 

7 citizens of this State, particularly the aged, the poor and the 

8 yoong; and 

9 Wumuus, The deteriorating financial condition of many bus com-

10 panies in this StaJte may ultimately result in the abandonment of 

11 these companies, thereby creating grave inconveniences, dislooa-

12 tioru; and disruptions in the daily lives of the citizens of this 

13 State; now, 'therefore 

1 BE IT ENACTED by the Senate and General Assembly of the State 

2 of New Jersey: 

1 1. There is hereby established the Bus Authority Study Com-

2 mis,sion to consist of nine members to be appointed as follows: 

3 three members of the Senate to be appointed by the President of 

4 the Senate, no more than two of whom shall be of the same political 

5 party; three members of the Gene!'al Assembly to be appointed by 

6 the Speaker of the General Assembly, no more than two of whom 

7 shall be of the B'ame political party; and three members to be 

~ appointed by the Governor, one of whom shall be a member of a 

9 department in the Executive branch, one of whom shall be a member 

10 of the Commuter Operating Agency in the Department of Trans-

11 portation, and one of whom shaJl be a representative of a county 

12 board of transportakion; Members of the commission shall serve 

13 without compensation but shall be entitled to reimbursement for 

14 expenses incurred in the performance of their duties. Vacancies 
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15 in the membership of the commission shall be filled in the s>Ame 

16 manner as the original appointments were ma<lc . 

. 1 2. It shall be the dncy pf the cormnissiordp study the feMibility 

2 and practioobility of creating Statewide or regional tranHporta-

3 tion authorities to preserve and promote buR services. 'rhis study 

4 shall include, but need not be limited to: 

5 a. A survey of the existing bus services m thiH St>Ate and an 

6 analysis of the future prospects for such services; 

7 b. The powers and responsibilities necessary for an authority to 

8 preserve and promote bus services; 

9 c. The general nature, scope and complexity of legal and admin-

10 istrative problems to be enoountered in the acquisition of priv!lltely-

11 owned bus companies by a transportation authority; 

12 d. The estimated cost of acquisition, improvement and maiute-

13 nance of bus services by such an authority. 

1 3. The commission shall organize as soon IllS may be after the 

2l appointment of its members and shall select a chairman from 

3 among its members .and a secretary who need not be a member of 

4 the commission. 

1 4. The commission shall be entitled to call to its assistance and 

2 avail itself of the services of such employees of any State, county 

3 or municipal department, board, bureau, commission or agency 

4 as it may require and as may be available to it for said purpose, 

5 and to employ such stenographic and clerical assistants and incur 

6 such traveling and other miscellaneous experu;es as it may deem 

7 neceS&ary, in order to perform its duties, and as may be within 

8 the limits of funds appropriated or otherwise made available to it 

9 for said purposes. 

1 5. The commission shall have all the powers granted pursuant 

2 to chapter 13 of Title 52 of the Revised Statutes. 

1 6. The ,commission may meet and hold hearings at such place 

2 or places as it shall d~signate during the ~essions or recesses of 

3 the Legislature and shall report its findings and recommendatioru; 

4 to the Legislature, aooompanying the same with any legislative 

5 bills which it may desire to recommend for adoption by the 

6 Legislature, no later than May 1, 1976. 

1 7. There is hereby appropriated to the commission from the 

2 State General Fund the sum of $100,000.00 to effectuate the pur-

3 . poses of this act. 

1 8. This act shall take effect immediately . 

. STATE-MENT 

This bill establisJ;les a commission to study the feasibility and 

practicability of cr~ting an authority to preserve and promote 

bus services. The bill appropriates $100,000.00 to the commission 

for ita study. 



SENATE, No. 1199 

STATE OF NEW JERSEY 

INTRODUCED FEBRUARY 19, 1976 

By Senator DODD 

Referred to Connnittee on Transportation and Connnunications 

AN AcT concerning bus services; establishing the Bus Services 

Administration Board in tlH' Department of Transportation; 

transfening the functions, powers and duties of the Board of 

Public Utility Connnissiom•rH with respect to buses to the De­

partment of Transportation; amending sections 15, 24 and 25 of 

P. L. 1966, c. 301 and R. S. 39:3-19; and repealing section 19 of 

P. L. 1966, c. 301 and P. L. 1969, e. 134. 

1 BE IT ENACTED by the Senate and General Assembly of the State 

2 of New Jersey: 

1 1. This act shall be known and may be cited as the "Bus Services 

2 Reorganization Act.'' 

1 2. The Legislature declares and finds: 

2 · a. That it is in the public interest to provide for the maintenance 

3 and improvement of bus services in this State in order to foster the 

4 social and economic welfare of our citizens, to promote personal 

5 mobility, to assist in the development of orderly land use patterns, 

6 to encourage community development, to <'.onserve energy, improve 

7 air quality and enhance the natural environment, to reduce con-

8 gestion and improve safety on our highways, and to reduce the 

9 cost of construction and maintenance of highway facilities; 

10 b. 'l'hat at present more than 1.2 million passengers utilize bus 

11 services in this State each day, and that buses provide the only 

12 available means· of transportation for certain segments of our 

13 citizens, most notably the poor, the elderly, the young and the 

14 handicapped; 

15 <C •• That ·despite massive infusion& of State aid to private bus 

16 earriers, totaling over $100 million since the initiation of a subsidy 

17 program in 1969, bus services have oontinned to decline and de~ 

18 teriorate while fares have increased at alarming rates, thereby 
ExPLANATION-Matter eaelooed Ia bold-faced braeketa [thuo] lD the above bill 

Io aot enacted aad lo intended to be omitted lD the law, 
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19 creating tremendous hardships, ineonveniences and disruptions in 

20 the daily lives of many of our citizens; 

21 d. That the present subsidy system, originally designed as a 

:!:! temporary stop-gap measurP, offtll'H uo iucentivC's to bus earriPrs 

23. to improve and expand servicC's, and that studies by both the Office 

U 'of )l'iiical AfYai.Ts and a (\onaultant to the Department of Tr&llS· 

25 portation have found severe defioiencies and inadequacies in the 

:!6 operation of the subsidy program; and 

27 e. That a reorganization of the present methods for the plruming, 

28 allocation and support of bus services is an urgent necessity in 

29 order to eliminate or alleviate present transportation problem!'! 

30 and to insure the orderly and eontinuing development of compre-

31 hensive, eeonomical, reliable, safe and convenient bus services. 

1 3. As used in this act, unless otherwise indicated by the context: 

:! a. "Board" means the Bus Services Administration Board es-

3 tablished by this act ; 

-± b. ''Bus'' means any motor vehicle or motorbus operated over 

5 public highways or public pl!Wes for the transp.ortation of passen-

6 gers for hire in intrastate business, notwithstanding such motor 

7 vehicle or motorbus may be used in interstate commerce. 

8 Nothing contained herein shall be construed to include: 

9 (1) Vehioles engaged in the transportation of passengers for hire 

10 in the manner and form commonly called taxicab service unless 

11 such service becomes or is held out to be regular service between 

12 stated termini; 

13 (2) Hotel buses used exclusively for the transportation of hotel 

14 patrons to or from local railroad or other common carrier stations 

15 including local airport; 

16 (3) Buses operated for the transportation of enrolled children 

17 and adults only when serving nR chaperons to or from a school, 

18 school connected activity, day (lamp, summer day camp, nursery 

19 school, child care center, preschool center or other similar places 

20 of education, including "School Vehicle Type I" and "School 

21 Vehicle Type II" as defined in R. S. 39:1-1. 

22 c. "Charter bus operation" means and includes the operation 

23 of a bus or buses by the person owning or leasing such bus or buses 

24 pursuant to a contract agreement or arrangement to furnish a bus 

25 or buses and a driver or drivers thereof to a person, group of 

26 persone or organization (corporate or otherwiee) for a trip desig-

27 nated by such penon, group of persons or organization for a fixed 

28 charge per trip, per bus or per mile. 
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d. ''Special bus operation" means and includes the operation 
by the owner or lessee of a bus or buses for the puriJose of Clarry­

i.ng pas8engers for hire, elieh passenger paying a fu:ed cltarge for 
his' carriage, on a special· trip arranged and designated by such 

owner or lessee, which fixed oharge may or may not include tneals, 

lodgirig, entertainment or other charges. 

4. a. There is hereby established in the Department of Trans­

portation the Bus Services Administration Board, whieh shall 

consist of the following five members : the Commissioner of 

Transportation, as chairman; the Assistant Commissioner of Pub­

lic Transportation, as secretary; the State Treasurer; the Com­

missioner of Labor and Industry; and the Commissioner of 

Community Affairs ; or their respective designees. 

b. The Commissioner of Transportation shall assign the Director 

and employees of the Division of Comtnuter Services to assist the 

board in the performance of its duties under the supervision of 

the Assistant Commissioner for Public Transportation. 

c. The powers of the board shall be vested in the members 

thereof and three members of the board or their desi~ees shall 

constitute a quorum at any meeting thereof. Action may be t'&.ken 

and motions and resolutions adopted by the board at any meeting 

thereof by the affirmative vote of at least three members or their 

designees. No vaelancy in the tnembership of the board shall im­

pair the right of a quorum to exercise all the rights and perform 

all the duties of the board. 

d. A true copy of the minutes of every meeting of the bOard shall 

be delivered forthwith by and under the certification of the secre­

tary thereof, to the Governor. No action taken at such meeting 

by the board shall have force or effect until 10 days, exclusive of 
Saturdays, Sundays and legal holidays, after suoh copy of the 

minutes shall have been delivered. If, in said 10-day period, the 

Governor returns sueh copy of the minutes with veto of any action 

taken by the board at such meeting, such action shall be null and 

of no effect. 
5. Within 180 days after enactment of this act the board shall 

adopt and release a preliminary bus services plan prepared by it 

on the basis of its own investigations, consultations, research, 
evaluation and analysis, and on the basis of reports and other 

information submitted to lt by the general public and interested 
parties including, but not necessarily limited to, local, State and 

Federal governmental officials, planning agencies, transportation 

authorities, private transportation carriers, representatives of 

commerce and industry and members of social, civic and com­

munity organizations. 



11 The board shall provide for the widespread dissemination of 

12 the preliminary plan to ~overnmental officials, libraries, interested 

13 parties and the general public. The board may charge a nominal 

14 fee fpr printing and distribution coRts for copies made avnilahle 

15 to the general p1Jblic and .any nongovernmental party. 

16 The board may undertake any other methods to promote public 

17 awarfneSI! of the preliminary plan including, but not limited to, 

18 . newspaper advertisements, public information mE~rtingR, and in-

19 formational pamphlets. 

1 6. Within. 90 days ,following the adoption and release of the 

2 preijlninary bus seryiaes plan the board shall commence a series 

3 of public hearings in various locations throughout the State to 

4 receive comments from all interested parties concerning such plan. 

li Notice of each hearing shall be published in at least one daily or 

6 weekly newspaper circ-qlating in the area in which such hearing 

7 will be held no later than 10 days prior to the hearing. At least 

8 one session of each hearing shall be held during the evening hours. 

1 7. a. Within 90 days following tl1e conclusion of the public 

2 hearing described in section 6, the board shall adopt and release 

3 a final bus services plan. 

4 b~ The final bus services plan may be amended by the board 

5 from time to time, provided that such amendments are publicized 

6 in the same manner as the preliminary bus services plan described 

7 in section 5, and furj;her provided that public hearings on such 

8 amendments are held no later than 30 days prior to the final adop-

9 tion of such ame~dments in the same manner as the public bearings 

10 concerni~g the preliminary bus services plan described in section 6. 

1 8. The final bus services plan shall be formulated in such a way 

2 as to. effectuate the following goals: 

3 . 11· . The designation of a comprehensive and integrated bus net-

4 work; including desirable levels of service, comprised of those 

5 route elements ~escribed in section 9; 

6 b,. ,The delivery of accessible, safe, comfortable, convenient, effi-

7 cient, economical and reliable bus services to all segments of our 

8 . society and all geographic~ areas of the State; 

9 c. . The provision of special b)ls services to those segments of 

10. society most dependent on public transPQrtation, such as the elderly, 

11 handicapped, poor and young; 

12 d. The attraetion ()f increased patronage for bus services through 

13 the continuing expansion and improvement of such services and 

14 the development and application of modem marketing and pro-

15 motiQnal techniques ; 

' 
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16 e. The provision of bus services that will reduce highway con-

17 gestion, promote highway safety, diminish or obviate the need for 

18 additional highway construction, conserve energy, improve air 

19 quality, enhance the natural environment, reduce the travel time 

20 and cost per trip, and encourage orderly land use and community 

21 development; 

22 f. The promotion of competition among private bus carriers as 

23 an incentive for the improvement and expansion of bus services; 

24 g. The coordination of routes, schedules and fares to promote 

25 convenient and accessible low-cost transfers between bus services, 

26 or between bus services and other modes of transportation; 

27 h. The development of experimental, nonroute specific or special 

28 bus services for the purposes specified in section 17. 

1 9. The final bus service plan shall designate a comprehensive 

2 and integrated bus network, including desirable levels of service, 

3 composed of the following elements : 

4 a. A primary system of bus routes linking the State's principal 

5 urban areas ; 

6 b. A secondary system of bus routes linking suburban and rural 

7 areas to the principal urban centers; 

8 c. A local system of bus routes located whollly within one or 

9 more municipalities or counties ; 

10 d. An interstate system of bus routes linking urban and major 

11 residential areas to New York· and Philadelphia; 

12 e. An arterial extension system of bus routes linking urban and 

13 major residential areas with major traffic generators such as in-

14 dustrial and employment centers, cultural and athletic complexes, 

15 resorts and amusement areas, shopping centerli and transportation 

16 terminals. 

1 10. Within 90 days following the adoption by the board of the 

2 final bus services plan and thereafter no later than 30 days prior to 

3. the expiration of each contract, the board shall advertise and award 

4 contracts for the provision of bus services on the routes designated 

5 in the bus services plan in accordance with the contract award 

6 provisions of this act. No bus carrier shall operate any regular 

7 service for the carrying of passengers for hire within this State 

8 or between points in this State and points in adjacent states unless 

9 sueh a contract is in force with respect to such service; provided, 

10 however, that the board may permit the continuance of any service 

11 authorized by any franchise or contract awarded to a carrier by 

12 any governmental entity prior to the effective date of this act, 

13 under the same terms and conditions as shall have been specified 
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14 by such franchise or contract, for a period of not more than 1 year 

15 following the adoption of the final services plan. Such continuance 

16 shall be permitted by the board only where it is necessary or de-

17 sirable in order to inHure an ordPrly and tinwly transition in the 

1H administration and operation of bus services with a minimum of 

l!l inconvenience to the public. 

1 11. The board shall advertise for bids for each contract proposed 

2 to be awarded, specifying any service variables as described in 

3 section 15, in such manner as will best give notice to bidders and 

4 sufficiently in advance of the proposed date of the award of the 

5 contract to promote competitive bidding. Such notice shall desig-

6 nate the time and place when and where sealed proposals shall be 

7 received and publicly opened and read and such other terms as the 

8 board may deem proper. The contract shall be awarded with rea-

9 sonable promptness by written notice to that qualified bidder whose 

10 bid most satisfactorily confonns to the award criteria determined 

11 in advance by the board. .A:n.y or all bids may be rejected by the 

12 board. 

1 12. The board shall require every carrier proposing to submit 

2 bids to furnish such information concerning its finances, insurance, 

3 buses, equipment, terminal and garage facilities, organization, 

4 ownership, prior operating experience and sueh other pertinent 

5 and material facts as the board may determine. The board shall 

6 classify all such carriers as to the nature of the services on which 

7 they shall be qualified to submit bids, and bids shall be accepted 

8 only from carriers qualified in accordance with such classification. 

1 13. Bids may be submitted jointly by any two or more carriers 

2 proposing to provide any bus services as a joint venture; provided, 

3 however, that no carrier owning or operating more than 200 buses 

4 may submit a bid jointly with any other carrier. 

1 14. Every route designated in the final bus services plan shall 

2 be the subject of a separate contract, except that the board may 

3 include in one contract two or more routes in the same geographical 

4 area whenever it shall determine that the public interest would be 

~ more effectively and efficiently served by awarding a contract for 

6 multiple routes. 

1 15. Every bid for a contract shall be on the basis of any or all 

2 of the following service variables, as the board, in its di.scretion, 

3 shall determine and advertise in advance: 

4 a. The schedule of operations and frequency of service; 

5 b. The specific route or routes and l()flations for the picking up 

6 and discharging of passengers; 

7 c. The fare structure; 

• 
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d. The number of buses and the type, physical condition and 

special equipment, such as air conditioning and provisions for 

handicapped persons, if each bus to be engaged in the provision 

of the service; 

e. The nature of the carrier's promotional and marketing h>ch­

niques designed to encourage and attract patronage; 

f. The criteria, method of payment and nmouut. of suhsidin~-1 i!' 

any, payable by the board to the carrier; 

g. The leasing of any buses, capital equipment or facilities by 

the board to the carrier, including any buses, equipment or facili­

ties purchased from the carrier and rehabilitated by the board. 

16. In addition to any such variables, every contract shall also 

include the following items: 

a. The duration of the contract period; provided, however, that 

no contract period shall exceed 2 years; 

b. The amount of insurance coverage which the carrier must 

maintain; 

c. The data which the carrier must. provide to the board con­

corning it11 Hot·vicc, includiug, hut not necessarily limited to, weekly 

reports on the number of trips, on-time performance, daily number 

of total passeng,ers, daily number of reduced-fare passengers such 

as senior citizens, handicapped persons and students, daily num­

ber of vehicle miles per bus, daily operating cost and revenue per 

mile of operation, average subsidy per rider, if any, and physical 

condition of its buses; 

d. Such provisions for the assessment of penalties against the 

carrier as the board may determine for failure of the carrier to 

meet its contract obligations ; 

e. Procedures for the determination of contracted service satis­

factorily operated, and for the auditing and settlement of any 

subsidy payments; 

f. Such provisions as may be neoessary to provide for the ad­

ministration of statutes heretofore enacted concerning reduced 

fares for senior citizens, handicapped citizens and students; 

g. Any general operating procedures which the board may re­

quire the carrier to adopt ; 

h. Any other matter which the board shall deem essential, neces­

sary or desirable for the provision of service in accordance with 

the purposes of this act. 

17. In addition to the awarding of contracts for services in 

accordance with the routes designa.ted in the final bus services 

plan, the board may advertise and award contracts for bus services 
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4 of an experimental, nonroute speeific, m· speeial nature which are 

3 designed eithPr to demonstrate alternative methods for the delivery 

() of bus services or to pt•ovide for bus services which t•an not, othor-

7 wi~n hn providP1l within tho hnmPwnrlt of Uw llPtwor·k di•Mig-nllit>d 

H in tlw final bus services pla,n. 

1 18. Any municipality or county, or any two or mor!' contiguou~ 

2 municipalities or counties, may operate or contract for the opera-

3 tion of any bus service wholly within such municipality or county, 

4 or municipalities or counties, other than a bus service designated 

!i in the final bus services plan, upon such terms and conditionA as 

() the municipality or county, or municipalities or counties, shall 

7 determine. 

1 19. In order to carry out the objectives of this act, the board may: 

2 a. Make whatever reasonable rules and regulations it may deem 

:l necessary which shall have the force and effect of law; 

4 h. Investigate any matters concerning any carrier under con­

!) tra<'t to th11 board and in aid of su('h investigation the board shall 

fl have aooess to and the carrier shall makP available its property, 

7 hooks, records, or documents; 

8 c. Call to itR assistance and avail itRelf of the services of such 

9 employees of any Federal or State department or agency as it may 

10 require and as may be available to it for said purpose; 

11 d. Have the power to receive and expend money from any Fed-

12 cral or State agency or instrumentality and from any private 

1:l sources, in addition to the money appropriated by the Legislature; 

14 and as may he necessary for that purpose to enter into agreementR 

15 with any person whatever, including but not limited to bus oom-

16 panies, governmental agencies or political entities; 

17 e. Designate assistantR to conduct hearings; 

1R f. Acquire, purchase, rehabilitate, lea~e as le~RoP, or hold and 

1!l dispose of buses, capital equipment and facilities and any other 

20 real and personal property or any interest therein, in the exercise 

21 of its powers and the performance of itR duties under this act; 

22 g. Enter into any and all agreementR or contracts, execute any 

2:l and all instruments, and do and perform any and all acts or things 

24 necessary, convenient or desirable for the purposes of the board 

25 or to carry out any power expressly given in this act. 

1 20. The functions, powers and duties of the Board of Public 

2 Utility Commissioners with respect to the general supervision and 

3 regulation of nnd jurisdiction and control over autobuses, charter 

4 buses and special buses pursuant to the provisions of chapters 2, 3 

!i and 4 of Title 4R of the Revised Statutes are transferred to and 

6 shall be exercised and performed by the Commissioner and Depart-

7 ment of Transportation. 



1 

2 

3 

2 

:! 

4 

5 

6 

7 

' 8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

Hi 

Hi 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

1 

2 

:l 

4 

;; 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

9 

21. The tran~fer directed by this act shall be made pursuant to 

the "State Agency TransfC'r Act," P. L. 1971, c. 375 (C. 52:14D-1 

Pt seq.). 

22. SPction 15 of P. L. Hlfi(i, e. 301 (C. 27:1A-15) is amendt>d to 

read as follows: 

15. Hereafter in this act, unleRR thP context indicates another 

or different meaning or intent: 

(a) "Carrier" shall mean any individual, copartnership, asso­

ciation, corporation, joint stock company, receiver or trustee 

operating any railroad [or motor bus] in this State or between 

points in this State and hetween points in other states, for public 

use; 

(b) "Agency" shall mean the Commuter Operating Agency; 

(c) "Passenger service" shall mean the operation of railroad 

trains to carry commuter and other passengers in this State or 

between points in this State and between points in other states(, or 

the operation of motor buses to transp<Jrt passengers in this State 

or between points in this Statc> and points in adjacent states]; 

(d) "lmprovelll\'llts to capital facilities" shall mean in connec­

tion with pas!:lenger service the acquisition, construction, recon­

struction, relocation, removal, establishment or rehabilitation of 

passenger stations and terminals, automobile 'parking facilities, 

track connections, signal systems, power systems, roadbeds, equip­

ment storage and servi;~g facilities, b~dge~, grade crossings, 

railroad passenger cart.~, nnd l~comotives [and motor buses], 

wherever such improvements are included ih determinations filed 

as required by section 17 of this act. 

23. Section 24 of P. L. 19!)6, c. 301 (C. 27 :1A-24) is amended to 

read as follows : 

24. Everv carrier or ca,rrierH entering into a contract shall be 

ohligat~d t~ continue d~~ing the tPrm of the contract all existing 

passenger sen·ice and fares applicable thereto, determined by the 

agency to be essential1 ,except that the contract shall afford the 

carrier the right to petition the agency or the agency to move on 

its own motion for changes in passenger service, including ex­

tension, enlargement, curtailment or abandonment in .whole or in 

. part and applicable fares during the term of the contract. lf such 

a petiti~n includ~Js an application to decrease the number of trains 

[or buses], a sub~tantial change in schedui~s or an incr~ase in fares, 

the agency, prior to ma~ing any determination with respect thereto, 

shall hold a public hearing on notice. In acting on any such petition 

the agency shall give due consideration to the following factors: 
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16 (a) The availability of alternative means of public transporta-

17 tion. 

18 (b) The potential cost of continuing the service sought to be 

1!) curtailed or discontinued. 

20 (c) The cost to the State of providing alternative transportation 

21 facilities either by common carriers or highway improvement. 

22 (d) The resulting effect on State and local population trendR, 

23 economic values and tax revenues. 

24 The authority hereby given the agency with respect to the dis-

25 continuance, curtailment, abandonment or change in fares or ser-

26 vice shall be exercised during the contract period without regard 

27 ~r reference to the jurisdiction vested in the Board of Public Utility 

28 Commissioners by sections 48 :2-21[,] and 48 :2-24 [and 48 :4--3] 

29 of the Revised Statutes. At the conclusion of the contract period 

30 the Board of Public Utility Commissioners shall resume such juris-

31 diction but no carrier shall be required to restorr any service dis-

32 continued or fare changed unless the Board of Public Utility 

33 Commissioners shall determine, after notice and hearing, that the 

34 service or fare is required by public convenience and necessity. 

35 [Notwithstanding any other provisions of this act, all vehicles 

36 used by any motor bus carrier pursuant to contract authorized by 

37 this section shall be subject to the jurisdiction of the Board of 

38 Public Utility Commission~rs with respect to insurance, mainte-

39 nance, specifications and safety to the same extent such jurisdiction 
' 

40 is conferred upon by the board by Title 48, Public Utilities, as 

41 amended and supplemente4] 

. 24. Section 25 of P. L: 1~66, c. 301 (C. 2'(,:1A-25) is amended to 1 
• t . . 

2 read as follows : 

3 25. In order to carey out the objectives of this act, the agency 

4 may: 
' 5 (a) Make whatever reaso~ble rules and regulations it may deem 

• • .. ~ t ': l 

6 necessary which shall have the force and effect of law; . . . 
7 (b) lnv~stigate any ~tters concerning any carrier under con-

8 tract to the agency and in ~d of such investigation the agency shall 

9 have access to and the ~er shall make :available its. property, 

10 books, records, or documents; 

11 (c) Call to its assistance and avail itsel(~f the services of such 
. . ·t,· .' 

12 emp_loyees of any Federal o~ State department or agency as it may 

13 require and as may be available to it for said purpose. 

14 (d) Have the power to receive and expend money from any 

15 Federal or State agency or instrumentality and from any private 

16 s?urces, in addition to the money appropriated by the Legislature; 

• 
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and as may be necessary for that purpose to enter into agreements 

with any person whatever, including but not limited to railroads, 

[motor bus companies,] governmental agencies or political entities; 

(e) Designate assistants to conduct hearings; 

(f) Acquire in the name of the State by purchase or otherwise, 

on such terms and conditions and in such manner as it may deem 

proper, or by the exercise of the powPr of eminent domain, any land 

or interest therein and other property which it may determine is 

reasonably necessary for any project, including any lands held by 

any county, municipality or other governmental subdivision of the 

State; and to hold and use the same and to sell, convey, lease or 

otherwise dispose of property so acquired, no longer necessary for 

the agency's purposes; 

(g) Acquire, lease as lessee, hold and dispose of real and per­

sonal property or any interest therPin, in the exercise of its powers 

and the perfomtance of its duties under this act; 

(h) Enter into any and all agreements or contracts, execute any 

and all instruments, and do and perforn1 any and all acts or things 

necessary, convenient or desirable for the purposes of the agency 

or to carry out any power expressly given in this act. 

25. R. S. 39:3--19 is amended to read as follows: 

39:3--19. For each vehicle used as an omnibus for the transpor­

tation of passe;'lgers for hire, and for each bus used exclusively 

for special. or charter bu.~, operations, the applicant for the regis­

tration thereof shall pay an annual fee as follows: 

$30.00 for each vehicle having a seating capacity of 18 passengers 

or less; 

$48.00 for each vehicle having a seating capacity of not less than 

19 nor more than 30 passengers; 

$48.00 for vehicles having a seating capacity of more than 30 

passengers and an additional fee of $3.00 . for each passenger 

measured by the seating capacity in excess of 30 passengers. 

[Whenever the number of regular route passengers carried by an 

applicant in the previpus C)alendar year represents 75% or more 

of the combined numbe.r· of passengers carried on regular route, 

special and charter operations during that year, then such applicant 

shall pay $10.00 per annum for the registration of each vehicle used 

as an. omnibus for the transportation of passengers for hire in lieu 

of the annual fees hereinbefore prescribed. In addition, a] .Any 

applicant who is operating regular route bus Rm·vice under a con­

tract with the [Commuter Operating Agency pursuant toP. L. 1966, 

c. 301,) Bus Services 4.dministration Board shall pay $10.00 per 
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23 a.Jinum for the registration of each vehicle used [as an omnibus 

24 for the transportation Qf passengers for hire in lieu of the annual 

25 fees hereinbefore prescribed and without regard to the aforemen-

26 tioned 75% requirement]. 

27 · [Applicants seeking to register a vehicle for the reduced fee shall 

28 first obtain a letter from the Board of Public Utility Commissioners 

29 certifying that the number of regular route passengers carried by 

30 the applicant in the previous calendar year represents 75% or more 

31 ot the combined number of passengers carried on regular route, 

32 special and charter operations during that year, or in the case of] 

33 [a]Applicants operating under contract with the [Commuter Op-

34 eiating '.Agency pursuant to P. L. 1966, c. 301] Bus Services Ad-

35 ministration Board shall obtain a letter certifying that they are 

36 under such a contract [from the CQmmuter Operating Agency]. 

37 Applicants shall' present the appropriate letters of certification with 

38 their applications for omnibus registration to the Director of the 

39 Division of Motor Vehicles 

40 Tbe director shall provide identification marks Qf the general 

41 style and kind provided for motor vehicle registrations, assigning 

42 a number to each identification mark, and before each number the 

43 letter "0" shall be placed. 

44 Every applicant for omnibus registration shall make applicatio:n, 

45 · setting fQfth the fact that he is in the business of transporthtg p~s-
46 senger8 for hire; and the director, if satisfied of the correctness of 

47 the statements made in such application, may issue a registration 

48 certificate for omnibus license. 

49 Nothing in this section shall prohibit tho use by an omnibus 

50 operator of any automobile duly licensed by him as owner. 

1 26. Section 19 of P. L. 1966, c. 301 (C. 27 :1A-19) and P. L. 1969, 

2 c. 134 (C. 27 :1A-28.1 et seq.) are repealed. 

1 ?:7. This act shall take effect immediately. 

STATEMIDNT 

This bill provides for the reorganization of the administration 

and delivery of bul!l services in this State. At present the State 

maintains a costly subsidy of deteriorating bus services which dQ 

not adequately meet'the trail.sportation needs of our citizens, which 

at times operate id' oompetitiQn with nonsubsidized services, and 

whose administration is divided between the Board of Public Utility 

Commissioners and the Department of Transportation. This bill 

establishes a program of competitive bidding for bus routes which 

arc to be delineated in a Statewide bus services plan developed by 

I 

i· .' 
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a new Bus Services Administration Board in the Department of 

Transportation. 

Under the terms of the proposed legislation, bus companies would 

bid for contracts to provide service on the basis of such items as 

the fare structure, scheduling, or amount of subsidy required from 

the State. Smaller bus companies would be permitted to enter joint 

bids. Counties and municipalities would be permitted to contract 

for bus services on routes not included in the bus services plan. 

The bill provides for involvement of local governmental units, 

planning agencies, transportation companies and authorities and 

citizens in the development of the bus service plan, and establishes 

certain goals and criteria which must be met in the design of the 

plan and the awarding of contracts to bus carriers. 
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ASSEMBLYMAN MICHAEL P. ESPOSITO (Chairman): May I have your attention, 

please? The public hearing of the Assembly Transportation and Communications Committee 

will now come to order. Mr. Gus Rys, the senior member of the Transportation Committee, 

will open the meeting with a salute to the flag. Will you all please rise? 

(Salute to Flag) 

First, I would like to introduce the members of the ~ssembly Transportation 

and Communications Committee. On my extreme left is Assemblyman John Cali from Kearny, 

New Jersey, Vice Chairman of the Committee. On my immediate right is Robert Burns, 

Assemblyman from Bergen County. Also, on my right is Assemblyman Gus Rys from Bergen 

County. And sitting next to me is our most capable staff member, Larry Gurman. 

The purpose of today's public hearing is to gather information on inefficiencies 

and inadequacies in the present New Jersey Bus Subsidy Program and to consider pending 

legislation to correct them. 

The Bus Subsidy Program, established in 1969, now costs New Jersey taxpayers 

$44 million, with no end in sight. It is the duty of our committee to protect the 

welfare of the New Jersey commuters who use buses, while eliminating the kinds of 

inefficiencies that have plagued the program since its inception. 

We the committee want to know how some unsubsidized buses can operate at a 

profit, while offering better service at lower fares than subsidized lines can. We 

have an obligation to provide our commuters with the best possible service we can 

afford. 

Today we expect to gather information that would help us design legislation 

to eliminate the inefficiency, the waste, and duplication of service which exists 

under the present structure. 

During the course of the public hearing the following bills will be considered: 

A-992,Assemblyman Gewertz's bill which prohibits certain competition with subsidized 

motor bus operations; A-1388, Assemblyman Woodson's bill which authorizes the State to 

acquire all bus carriers in the State; A-1660, Assemblyman Baer's bill which establishes 

a Bus Authority Study Commission. In addition, the committee will entertain considera­

tion of other proposals dealing with the improvement of the Bus Subsidy Program. 

Please note that the following bills have been introduced in the Senate: 

S-523, by Senator Horn, creates a commission to coordinate mass transportation facilities, 

to negotiate and recommend the terms and conditions for the acquisition of Transport 

of New Jersey and other bus companies by the State: S-1199, Senator Dodd's bill, designated 

the Bus Services Reorganization Act, establishes a Bus Service Administration Board in 

the Department of Transportation, transferring the functions, power, and duties of the 

Board of Public Utilities Commission with respect to buses and establishes a program 

of competitive bidding for bus routes. 

We will follow the usual procedure for a Legislative Hearing. If a witness 

has a prepared statement, please make copies available to all members of the Committee. 

Prepared statements need not be read in full. Witnesses may request that they be made 

part of the record for consideration by this Committee. 

After each witness has made his statement, the committee members may ask 

questions. We trust that each question will be answered in full to the best ability 

of the witness. No questions from the audience will be permitted. 

I have a list of those persons who have asked to testify. If there is anyone 

else who wishes to testify and has not previously indicated that he wants to testify, 

please come forward and put your full name and the organization that you represent on 

the roster. 

I will ask that as each witness testifies, he take the seat in the front here, 
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speak clearly, give his name, position, or the title of the organization he represents. 

We have invited many witnesses who have a complete knowledge and expertise 

in the bus transportation field and who will testify at our hearing this morning and 

this afternoon. 

We are certain that their testimony will be helpful and productive. A public 

record will be made of all the testimony given here today. It will be carefully 

scrutinized and reviewed by this committee. A report and recommendation on our findings 

will be presented in the near future. 

I will ask for the first witness this morning, our Jersey City Councilman 

Morris Pesin who, incidentally, is also Chairman of the Hudson County Transportation 

Committee, and also Mr. Robert Morley. Are you going to testify together, Mr. Morley? 

(affirmative answer) 

M 0 R R I S P E S IN: I am Morris Pesin, Councilman of Jersey City, Chairman of its 

Transit Committee--

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Excuse me, Mr. Pesin. 

MR. PESIN: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: I just remembered, I am going to call on Joel Jacobson. 

MR. PESIN: Oh, yes. Fine. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Joel Jacobson, President of the Public Utilities 

Commission. 

I am sorry, Mr. Peson. Joel has a previous commitment. He has to get out 

of here in a hurry. 

MR. PESIN: That's all right. 

J 0 E L J A C 0 B S 0 N: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Chairman Esposito, Mr. Rys, Mr. 

Cali, Mr. Burns: I want to thank you very much for this opportunity to be here, particularly 

for this chance to appear first. I want to apologize to Mr. Pesin. I do have an important 

meeting back in my office at 11:00 and I hope to get there- not too late. I appreciate 

your putting me in out of order. 

May I commend this committee for its wise decision to hold these hearings. 

As you well know, and as we well know, this is a most complex subject. It requires 

careful, judicious thought as to how we should proceed and I suspect the tenor of a 

committee hearing, such as this, is a much more intelligent way to approach the problem 

than to involve ourselves in heated, political debate on the floor of the Legislature. 

I am hopeful that your committee will be able to resolve these difficult problems and 

whatever offer of assistance the PUC can present, we, of course, are available to you. 

Part of the probl€m is the fact that we have a two-tier system of regulation. 

As you know, the Public Utility Commission has traditionally been charged with the 

responsibility of providing for safety on all common carriers throughtout the State. 

This is still our responsibility. 

In recent years, with the advent of the Commuter Operating Agency, what was 

normally a function of the PUC - scheduling and rates - has been taken away from 

the PUC and, of course, given to the Commuter Operating Agency. 

If you think we are confused about it, just imagine how the operators of the 

bus companies must feel when they are not quite sure to whom they must go for a 

particular redress of grievances, or just who is or is not regulating them. 

To give you an example of the complexity of the problem, the Public 

Utility Commission has under its jurisdiction, 219 autobus utilities, who run 416 

routes, which include 20 limousine routes. If you eliminate the limousine routes, 

we have 396 bus routes under our jurisdiction. 

Transport of New Jersey, whi~h is under the jurisdiction of the COA, has 177 
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routes. That means that of the remaining 218 routes - 218 utilities - they are ooerat­

ing 219 routes, but it is not a one-on-one situation. In South Orange - my own home 

town of South Orange, for example - the 31 line has 11 buses operating on that line. On 

North Hudson Boulevard, we have 15 buses operating. It is a must confusinq situation. 

We have looked over, carefully, the legislation that is being considered by 

you, Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, and we are giving it the exhaustive 

analysis that it does require, primarily because we did have the time to do so. I 

have a gut reaction that I would like to offer to you. It is my opinion that the 

legislation under consideration here today by your committee does not fulfill the 

obligations that the State should be meeting. 

I suspect that most of these bills put together have a haphazard approach 

to the problem. I don't believe that any one of them will individually resolve the 

problem. Collectively, some of them have good points and some of them have bad points. 

But, I am of the opinion that the solution to the problem does not rest within these 

five existing bills pending before you. 

Having said that and dismissed them, what do I offer as a solution? I believe 

that there are two studies currently in effect, or on the blueprints, which may possibly 

offer us some hope. The first is, the study by the Department of Transportation with a 

schedule for July completion, as to whether or not there should be a county or regional 

bus authority. Now, these are difficult problems to resolve and they require careful 

analysis. Do we want to continue to subsidize bus firms? Do we want the state to take 

over and operate the bus firms? Do we have some alternative between these? These 

questions are going to be considered by the DOT study and I would suggest that the 

Legislature might be well advised to await the outcome of this study - anticipated in 

July - before resolving, or attempting to resolve, some of the complex problems before 

it. 

A second study that I would like to recommend for consideration is the 

one that I read about in the paper this morning, by the state's COA- Commuter Operating 

Agency - where Commissioner Sagner has recommended that a study be conducted to determine 

the answer to two fundamental questions. First, should the structure and management 

of public transportation be changed? And, what type of financing program should be 

developed to permanently fund public transit? There are experts in this field who are 

qualified to respond to these questions and I would suggest that the outcome of that 

particular study, and the answers to those questions might be beneficial to your 

committee. 

I just want to make one or two more points, .).ltr •. Chairman. I am aware of the 

heavy drain upon the taxpayers of New Jersey for the operation of the subsidy. In 

fiscal year 1970, there was $500 thousand allocated for the subsidy, of which TNJ 

received $40 thousand for the operation of the subway. In fiscal year 1976, there 

was $38 million, of which TNJ received something like 26%. This obviously indicates 

the heavy drain upon the taxpayer. 

Your questions about the operations of the subsidy are well taken and to 

me are worthly of strong commendation. 

I would hope that the solution might lie along these general lines. Perhaps 

we ought to consider the institution of - or establishment of - a semi-private operation 

in New Jersey comperable to CONRAIL on the federal level, where the agency would be 

able to study the feasibility of the existing routes and scheduling and rates and where 

we could, hopefully, eliminate duplication - where it currently exists - or obsolete and 

unused routes, which could also be eliminated. It could also authorize routes, where, 

because of the shift in population, service is required. Perhaps it would be possible 
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to launch this operation without a subsidy and, perhaps, we should have an audit bureau 

to carefully investigate the expenditure of every single penny under the system currently 

in operation. 

I would hope that along these general lines we may possibly find the solution. 

I would like to make one last point, Mr. Chairman. The Public Utility Com­

mission, on occasion, has been criticized- I won't say it has always been unjustified 

about the operation, with particular emphasis on the common carriers, particularly 

bus carriers. 

One of the charges that have been made against us is that we are long in 

reaching decisions. I am very sensitive to this charge because it is the determination 

of the Commission to render its decisions as quickly as possible after all of the facts 

have been considered. As you do know, we conduct evidential hearings, where all the 

parties who attend present information to us and after an evaluation, a decision is 

made by the Commission. 

There are times when we cannot control the pace of activities at these hearings. 

Certainly, when you have antagonists who are vying for a particular point of view, they 

must be afforded the opportunity to explore fully their position. The Public Advocate 

has been particularly aggressive in doing this. I don't think there is anybody here who 

would deprive the Public Advocate of his right to cross examine to determine the facts. 

We have been criticized because the Public Advocate is aggressive. I would 

suggest this is an instance of a misplaced target. 

Secondly, some of the decisions we render - all of the decisions we render -

are based upon legal precedents in our State. The traditional method of setting· rates 

by a utility is to establish a rate base and upon that, to determine a proper rate of 

return. We have been required, most recently, by the most recent case, to do precisely 

that. In instances of common carriers, particularly bus companies, sometimes it is 

difficult, if not impossible, to establish a rate base. How do you determine a proper 

rate of return when you have no rate base? The court says we must determine a rate 

base. So, if there have been inordinate delays, again I would suggest it is not because 

the Public Utility Commission is dragging its heels, or is unwilling to give a prompt 

decision, we are bound by some of these difficulties. 

I want to indicate to you that attacks of this nature attack the symptom but 

not the cause and I would hope those who have been critical of the PUC, where criticism 

is unjustified, would join with us in attacking the cause and not the symptom. 

With that, Mr. Chairman, I again appreciate this opportunity to appear before 

you and offer our continued help. Anytime we can, we will be available to you. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: There is one question I want to ask you before you 

go. What is your position on the transferring of powers of authority over buses from 

the PUC to the Department of Transportation? 

MR. JACOBSON: I am going to give you a very candid answer. A prior Commission 

agreed to the transfer of the PUC's regulatory authority to the Department of Transportation 

on the theory that the two-tier system of regulation is wrong. I buy the theory but I 

must offer a gentle dissent to the position of the prior Commission. It is my feeling 

that the Public Utility Commission has been the traditional repository of this authority 

and, in my opinion, properly staffed, sir - which I must say to you is a different 

subject and it is one which the Legislature must respond to - we are prepared, capable, 

and willing to assume that full responsibility. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Don't you feel that this system puts the non-subsidized 

buses under a disadvantage? 

MR. JACOBSON: If you have one agency, I don't believe it would, sir. I 
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believe there could be a more even-handed regulation. 

COA? 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Then you feel that we should transfer the powers to 

MR. JACOBSON: No. I believe it belongs in the Public Utility Commission. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Everything belongs in Public Utilites? 

MR. JACOBSON: That is my opinion. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: You made a suggestion about studies. You know, I have 

been a member of the Transportation Committee now for almost nine years and I have heard 

the words "studies", "consultantsu, and everything else. I feel that we are wasting 

the taxpayer's money. Commissioner Sagner, a year and one-half ago, told us that he 

would come back within one yar and he hasn't come back. I was given some figures this 

morning where something like $1,510,000 is being spent on studies for mass transportation 

and bus subsidies. I think it is a sheer waste of the taxpayer's money. I don't think 

we should wait that long. We need action and it has to be done now. 

MR. JACOBSON: I am fully aware of the futility of some studies in the past. 

I have been critical of them myself. My own opinion is, sir, that I don't believe these 

five bills, currently before you, either individually or collectively, offer any solution 

to the problem. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: No, but we want to consider each bill and we are going 

to take the meat out of each bill and see if we can come up with a solution. We are not 

going to wait. 

My experience is this: Under the Cahill Administration a feasibility study 

was made with the taxpayer's money. Then, when we had a new administration, a new 

group of consultants came in and made another feasibility study. This is a waste of 

the taxpayer's money. 

MR. JACOBSON: I offer you the full resources of the Public Utility Commission 

in an attempt to resolve all of these problems. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Okay, good. Thank you. 

MR. JACOBSON: Thank you very much. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: We will now take Councilman Pesin and Mr. Morley. 

MR. PESIN: Before Joel Jacobson leaves, he took the words right out of my 

mouth. What he has said here today is the basis of a law suit that was spearheaded by 

Freeholder Fucilli and Mr. Morley and I am in total and full agreement that the COA 

has taken away the rights of the people in the Public Utility Commission, which is the 

defender of the people. 

We were able to go before the Public Utility Commission and plead our case 

with our accountants and the people to preserve service and preserve rate structures. 

The COA has completely deprived, by their subsidy program, this right which is now 

the basis of a case Mr. Morley will possibly speak of later, before the Appellate 

Division. 

I regret that at 6:00 last night Mr. Morley called me and asked me to read 

the paper which contained a notice of the hearing which is taking place here. I got 

no notice of it. I think that the Chairman of the Hudson County Transportation Com­

mission,and one vitally involved in these problems,could have at least received a few 

day's notice to have made a prepared statement. 

I don't know if I am supposed to be here to comment on all these bills, but 

as Mr. Jacobson has stated, none of these bills should be given any consideration until 

the Department of Transportation has made studies. I see Mr. Baer wants to establish 

a bus authority study commission. Some study commissions are good and some are bad, 

but unless there is a study commission, you cannot comprehend the problem and I know 
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of a few of these problems, as a member of the Tri State Regional Planning Commission. I am 

one of the citizen advisors, just appointed one year ago. 

I am not, philosophically, being a great believer in mass transportation, against 

subsidies. I made a few notes, inasmuch as I was not given an opport~nity to prepare 

a statement. I hope I can made something out of a few of the notes that I just put 

down within the last hour. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Councilman Pesin? 

MR. PESIN: Yes? 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: I wish you would make your remarks brief because we 

have something like 20 witnesses to be heard. 

MR. PESIN: I will try to make them brief. I wish to make some very stong 

statements this morning. 

I am not opposed to subsidies, per se. I am opposed to the indiscriminate, 

lax, and uncontrolled handouts of subsidies, based many times on pure application. I 

have heard leading officials in the State make this statement. I don't know what 

kind of controls there are but I think that there has to be very strict control at the 

present moment. 

I am opposed to placing any subsidies on the backs of the people of Hudson 

County. I opposed them three or four years ago. There is no reason why the people 

should have this burden. I understand that there is presently a dispute between the 

State and Hudson County over one-half million dollars. I do not know under what 

authority this has occurred but Mr. Ruvoldt will have his say in court. 

We have no right to pay subsidies, particularly in a county where most 

operations are running profitably particularly in Jersey City - by independent owners 

who are unsubsidized. We are rewarding the Transport of New Jersey for constantly 

increasing fares and cutting services. 

The COA is mandating, by decree, the rights of the people and the riders. I 

would rather have the Pulbic Utility Commission take long in deciding cases. At least 

the people have a fair hearing. 

I have seen Transport of New Jersey whittle down the services constantly with 

subsidies. Our records will show that the people of Jersey City are subsidizing the 

losses, and I am speaking of people who are in the poor range. TNJ is taking money out 

of the county. Seven years ago I said, before the PUC, that Transport of New Jersey 

should split their operations into urban and suburban so that the burden will not 

fall upon the urban community. They are making money in the city and it is unfair to 

have their rates go up and, worse yet, to constantly cut services from the poor people 

of Jersey City and Newark and Paterson, and other places where there are short runs. 

They are operating profitably and we are in a position to prove it. 

I say this, we ought to consider - and this is all the curse of "bigness" -

the breaking up of segments of Transport of New Jersey and to possibly transfer certain 

franchises - Mr. Jacobson said they are doing that nationally - to consolidate certain 

lines without hurting the drivers of TNJ buses, and transfering some of those to 

independent bus lines. It should be possible to put some of these drivers into business 

as we are doing for minority groups. This is a wonderful thing - putting them into 

business with loans. 

I think that if the TNJ buses were given to a lot of their drivers, through 

some system of financing, we could keep our rates down and increase our service. We 

have the worst service in Jersey City from TNJ because of the recent action of the COA. 

This is another thing that I certainly would recommend strongly. I think it would be 

very novel. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Councilman Pesin--
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MR. PESIN: All right. I will conclude in a moment. I regret now that I 

did not have a prepared statement. I usually limit my statement--

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Will you confine your remarks to the bills in question, 

please? 

MR. PESIN: ; I cannot confine my remarks to the bills because I was given 

no notice. I have not seen the bills. I was never given copies of the bills. But 

I will say this, I did make reference to them - none of them should be given considera­

tion until the Baer bill is implemented and establishes the study commission. 

Mr. Jacobson says that the DOT is making studies. Only if you study these 

problems carefully are you going to find a solution. You are going to find your problems 

are similar to those of New York. If you set up certain authorities you are going to 

have bigger deficits than you are having now with subsidies. I think that with the transit 

system in New York City, the state took over certain systems from owners who 

were very happy to get rid of them. We don't want anyone to unload a lemon on the 

State of New Jersey, whether it be TNJ or anyone else. 

I do say that only by proper study and evaluating what it is going to mean 

to the taxpayers, will we come up with any kind of meaningful solution. Thank you 

very much. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Thank you. Mr. Morley. 

W I L L I A M F. M 0 R L E Y: I will just comment, briefly. 

ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: If I may, Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask Mr. Pesin a 

question. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: We had a meeting in February of this year and this is what 

we addressed ourselves to primarily at this meeting. I would appreciate it very much 

if you would give us a writen statement at a later date, if you have the time, and 

make your recommendations in that statement. 

MR. PESIN: I would like to get copies of all the bills. Yes. Allright. 

I didn't know about that meeting but I would be glad to do that. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Mr. Morley. 

MR. MORLEY: I would appreciate it if at some point we could get copies 

of these bills. They can be sent to Mr. Pesin, in care of the Transportation Committee 

here at the County Court House. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: I would like to make this statement for the record. 

Public notice of this hearing was publicized 10 days ago. Everybody had sufficient 

time to be prepared. 

MR. PESIN: By advertisement? 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: No, by new release, not advertising. 

MR. MORLEY: I would like to thank the Chairman of this distinguished Committee 

and its respected and knowledgeable members for an opportunity to come and briefly 

comment on the legislation that is before it. 

I do regret also that I have not had a chance to examine the bills in question. 

I would like to say, first of all, as far as taxpayer expense goes, that Hudson County 

Transportation Committee operates at zero expense to the taxpayers. We have a zero 

budget. 

Now, we in Hudson County are tired of having our transportation taken away 

by administrative fiat. We question why there is a double standard for fare increases 

and route discontinuances for subsidized versus unsubsidized carriers. The County 

of Hudson presently has a suit pending in the Appellate Division of the Superior Court 

brought in the narne of the county by our distinguished freeholders who authorized 
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the county council to go in and question the legality of the operations of the COA. 

I am associated with our county consel, Mr. Ruvoldt, in that suit. We are 

awaiting a decision from the Appellate Division now as to why.the procedural safeguards, 

the evidentiary standards of the PUC that take place at PUC hearings, don't apply once 

it goes over to the COA ball park. 

I think one of the problems with COA is that there is no COA - it is people 

from the Department of Transportation wearing a second hat. They have two jobs. They 

have, more or less, two different drawers in the same desk and how much time they can 

devote to COA, as distinguished from DOT operations, I question. 

I also question whether or not the administrative procedure is applying in 

COA determinations. 

Now, regarding consultants, I think there is a great deal of talent within 

the State of New Jersey that is working for the State now. I would like to suggest 

that if more studies are needed, the use of in-house consultants, rather than out-of-house 

consultants be utilized first, to keep down expenses. I do note that one of the finest 

transportation systems on the North American continent is that of the City of Toronto. 

Up until two months ago, they were making their people available if the city or the 

county would pick up the cost of transportation to bring them down for a few days. 

They would absorb the cost of the consultants themselves. I regret from what I have 

heard in the Canadian Consulate in the last week or so that this policy has changed 

and they do charge a nominal fee now. 

But, we here in Hudson County, if we are going to be working with any study 

commissions, are going to look into obtaining, if possible and if the cost is feasible, 

a consultant from the City of Toronto. This is not a profit making organization. It 

is not a private think-tank. It is somebody that actually operates an integrated rail 

and autobus transportation system and apparently it is one of the most efficient in the 

continent. We hope to see if we can plug their experiences and their successes and 

failures into what we have here in New Jersey and here in Hudson County. 

As far as the specific legislation goes, in principle we would like to see 

the PUC stay with the regulation of buses, whether they are subsidized or unsubsidized. 

I certainly would agree with the Dodd bill if it set up this administrative board 

in the PUC rather than in DOT. 

We have enjoyed, in the past, working with thi~ committee and I have had a 

chance to testify at various other hearings before this committee in the last year or 

so and we have certainly enjoyed working with you. Thank you. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: I want to ask you a question. 

MR. MORLEY: Yes, sir. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: You said you disagree with the Dodd bill, right? 
~ 

MR. MORLEY: No, I said I agree with it in principle, subject to this caviat of 

switching the-administration from-- strike DOT and put it over in PUC. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: But, I found this out, when the bus carrier - whether he 

is TNJ or independent applies for a rate increase, I don't think they handle this 

fast enough. He has to wait sometimes nine months to a year and he cannot wait that 

long. I don't think the PUC has the facilties to do that. 

MR. MORLEY: What you say is true, sir. But when you consider the alternative, 

there are certain constitutional rights, there are certain legal rights guaranteed -

an evidentiary hearing, confrontation, cross examination, accountants, checking work 

papers - that take some time. Perhaps the alternative would be to give PUC a bigger 

budget, rather than having a two-tier system of regulation, as we have now. If it 

is subsidized it is over in COA and if it is unsubsidized it is in PUC. 
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ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Excuse me, I don't mean to interrupt you. You say 

to give them a bigger budget. We find it hard to give them any more money. I intro­

duced a bill last year and it was enacted. It raised the rates from one-eighth of 

one percent to one-sixth of one percent and we had to work hard to get that bill through 

and enacted into law. The Legislature don't feel that they want to spend any more 

money. 

MR. MORLEY: It could be transferred from the COA over into the PUC. Take 

something away from COA and switch it over to PUC. Have one system of regulation, not 

two. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: You see, even Commissioner Sagner is reluctant about 

getting the powers of the PUC because he feels he doesn't have the staff to handle it. 

MR. MORLEY: Sir, what they are doing when they do have informal public 

hearings - by they I mean the COA - they "borrow" an examiner from the PUC. He holds 

more or less an open meeting, a public meeting type of arrangement. They had several 

here in Hudson County. But, there is no opportunity to cross examine the witness: 

there is no opportunity to see the records and books of account. And that is one of 

the facets and one of the arguments we are making before the Appellate Division now, 

there is no real evidentiary hearing. But they are, sir, borrowing the examiner. 

There was a very courageous examiner by the name of Mr. Matia of the PUC 

who recommended no action whatsoever be taken regarding fare increases or bus dis­

continuances in Hudson County until there was more evidence before him and he was 

overruled by the COA without any finding, or facts, or conclusion of law in the over­

ruling. That is part of the basis of our appeal that is in the court. 

It seems to be a hit or miss operation in the COA. I suggest they do not, 

with all deference, have the expertise of the PUC. They haven't been in this field, 

say, for the last 40 years or so, where there are quasi-judicial hearings, where there 

is a record, where there is an opportunity to be heard, cross e~amination, confrontation, 

accountants, the whole full dress requirement of a contested hearing. I suggest that 

takes time. Perhaps it could be speeded up with more people. But, in the other sense, 

you don't want it to be done overnight. You have to have a chance to examaine the 

records and write your briefs and that all takes time. I don't say it is perfect, but 

it is probably the only thing we have. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Are there any questions? 

ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: I have only one thing, Mr. Morley. We have been having 

these consultants and running these etudy commissions for years and years, as Mike 

stated before. 

I have been on this committee for a long, long time and nothing is being 

done except on behalf of the bus companies and the taxpayers are footing the bills. 

I would think, in the long run, if we could have these ~tudies and consultants' reports 

pertaining to these bills, we can move automatically and very fast and have an efficient 

bus company in the State of New Jersey. 

I want to congratulate you on your commendation of Toronto. They have one 

of the best systems in the North American Continent. Have you ever looked at the 

San Francisco Transport Divison? They have a terrific one.· I think it would behoove 

the presidents of your various companies to make a study themselves, rather than using 

the taxpayers' money all the time. If we gave you the bill for the last ten years 

you would be amazed. It is amazing, the millions of dollars we have been spending on 

consultants and study commission fees. I think that has to stop in the State of New 

Jersey. 

I think some of these bills are worthwhile and they should be acted upon 

MR. MORLEY: I can't quarrel with that, sir. 
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ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Before I proceed, I would like to introduce the fifth 

member of the Assembly Transportation and Communications Committee, Assemblyman John 

Dennis from Essex County. 

ASSEMBLYMAN DENNIS: I just want to ask one question. In about 30 seconds 

can you summarize? I gather from your talk, the bus lines of Hudson County are run 

on a profitable basis. Why are they, in Essex County, not doing the same? Is it because 

there are more riders, or are the rates higher, or what? Because, basically, the two 

counties are pretty much the same and the environment is the same. What is the basic 

difference? 

MR. MORLEY: I think Hudson is more contiguous as far as the geographic area 

goes. What relationship that has to this I think it is more of a one-zone operation, 

or two zone. It is not three or four. 

Essex is more or less a geographic area. I think you have more independents in 

Hudson than you do in Essex. This is just off the top of my head. Apparently the cost 

of the independents is much less than the cost of TNJ. Although, labor leaders have 

stated that the salaries paid to the independent drivers are not quite as high as the 

salaries and fringe benefits that are paid to the TNJ. I think you have more TNJ-independent 

ratio out in Essex than you do in Hudson. But I couldn't say that with certainty. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Mr. Morley, I would like to answer his question for you. 

I think in Hudson County we have a lot of independent lines operating with no subsidy 

and they are doing a good job with less fare, while TNJ is operating more lines in Essex 

County. That is the reason for that. The TNJ's budget is tremendous. 

ASSEMBLYMAN DENNIS: I just wanted to find out in a few words why one line 

is more efficient than other lines. 

MR. MORLEY: I think the Chairman covered it, sir. Thank you for allowing us 

to appear before you today. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Thank you. 
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ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Will you identify yourself for the record. 

J A M E S L E F A N T E: I am James Le Fante, President of the Hudson County Bus 

OWners' Association. From what I can see here, aown in Trenton we have a big insane asylum, 

and the inmates are running it. The whole concept of transportation in the state is sickening. 

It is deplorable. The subsidy situation -- you know, the independents are being 

penalized for running an efficient service. 

I don't know the gentleman's name who asked a few questions with regard to the 

independents and why we run a proper line. Look at our hands and you can see. We work. 

We have been here since 1918, and the day a free enterprise is all over --- We have been 

going along on this Dodd bill to make an autonomous body of buses being controlled by the 

State of New Jersey - when the day comes that the State of New Jersey contols the busing 

in Hudson County, the day of independents and free enterprise will be all over. 

You know what an autonomous body consists of, they don't answer to any Legislature, 

and nobody investigates them, and there will be duplication of efforts and wasted service, 

and high, fat payrolls. I say, gentlemen, with all these studies you have been making, the 

Blue Book, the Brown Book, the Yellow Book, the county got $5 million to put out white lines 

and bus shelters - $5 million worth of shelters and a lot of paint and a lot of shelters. 

I wonder which politician is painting his house now with the paint? This is what our 

State consists of, corruption. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Mr. Le Fante, I wish you would stick to the merits of the 

bill. 

MR.. LE FANTE: This is the merit, wastefuT spending and duplication of my tax 

money. My tax money is going down the drain. No matter how you put it, all these studies, 

$8 million for the Blue Book and now they are going to make another study, and the Lord 

knows what that is going to take. 

We are about sick of it. We kept transportation going in Hudson County, the 

independents, and nobody, no Legislature, no mayor or no Assemblyman came forward - outside 

of Mike Esposito- to say, "What a hell of a job you are doing." Why do I say it is run 

like an insane asylum? Because there are two fare~ structures on the boulevard now, one 

getting a subsidy and one is not a subsidy line. One is getting forty cents, and the other 

is getting thirty-five cents. You can ask the passengers, "Hey, man, which line do you want, 

the subsidized line or the unsubsidized line?" He doesn't know what fare structure he is 

going to pay on the buses. 

On one hand we are getting buses that are paid by DOT, and on the other hand our 

fare structure is contolled by the PUC. We run at a five cent less fare now, and we are 

not being subsidized. I don't know what the figures are, but I might have them in my case. 

Mike can answer questions about all the subsidy money that has been given out by the 

State. f{-~there :i.e-going to be a subsidy program, work it on a mile-passenger basis. 

This will induce better service. You have to put equipment out there to get money, and 

you have to put mileage and passengers on the line to get money. You should put everybody 

under this blanket subsidy program. If you are going to have it, maybe these things can 

be worked out in the future. 

Hopefully, one day consideration will be given--·-to how important we are to the 

State of New Jersey transportation system. We have the most unique system in the entire 

United States. We have it here in the State of New Jersey. But none of you Legislators 

come to Hudson County to see what we are doing, and any study you guys make, there is 

never a bus man in that study. These guys don't know anything, the ones that are making 

these studies. They just call us up, and we give them the records, what we have, and what 

we have been doing, so they can compile a study and bill the State for $800,000. 
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There has to be a change, gentlemen, or you will destroy the busing in Hudson County and 

Jersey City. We can see today that we are being driven out of business. Going back to 

this autonomous body will virtually destroy the independent businessmen throughout the 

State of New Jersey. 
The Spirit of '76 --- This is the Spirit of '76, destroying free enterprise 

and the little businessman that worked all his life. We spoke to Commissioner Sagner. 

I will give you one example. We are supposed to be getting new buses, which we don't 

know if we want them or don't want them. We don't know. It has been nine months, and we never • 

received the contract. This is the efficiency of the DOT. Are you aware of that, Mike? 

Have you received the contract? 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: I received the contrac~ yesterday m~ning. 

MR. LE FANTE: That is very convenient. We might one day see it. We don't even 

know if we want the eqipment that they are giving to us. Watch he who bears gifts, you 

know. This is a State Department. We are up in the air. We don't know where we are going, 

but we know where we are going in transportation. We get up at six o'clock in the morning 

and we feed our runs and our lines, and we give you the service that is required with hard 

work. Gentlemen, we need help. If there was any time in our lives when this industry 

needed help, it needs it now. This is our salvation. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Jimmy, I would like to ask you a couple of questions. 
Do you want the PUC to operate all the bus companies or COA? 

MR. LE FANTE: Mike, that is something that has to be studied by us at no cost. 
The bus men have to study this thing. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Who do you want to be the authority over the bus companies, 
the COA or the PUC? 

MR. LE FANTE: Well, whoever is going to help the independents, whoever is going 

to give us our fare increases when we need it, when we need financial help, this is the 

organization we would go to. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Are you satisfied with the PUC and the way they are 
handling your hearings? 

MR. LE FANTE: Well, we are dissatisfied. You know what it is, Mike, we are 
individual corporations in an association, and the Greenville Line might have ten corporations 

within it, and each corporation has to file individually to get a fare rate. 

I might show a profit this year,Whereas the other fellow had a motor job, and he 

couldn't show a profit. There would be two fare structures on the same line. You know, 
you have to realize, gentlemen, we all work as an association, and either we get a fare 
increase as an association or ---

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Jimmy, just give me an answer to the question and that's 

all. Another question I would like to ask you, I know that you are fighting the TNJ on 

the number 14 line. You are before the Public Utilities Commission now. Has that case 

been resolved? I know it has been going on for six months. 

MR. LE FANTE: The case has been pending now. for some reason we decided we 

went through too much money, Mike. We can't afford to spend any more money. It has cost 

us $10,000 in legal fees already. And the Blue Book, which is the property of the DOT, 
specifically states, "Only parallel service should be discontinued." I don't think the 

PUC accepted tpat as evidence in court at the time. You know, the DOT makes a study that 

cost $800,000 and you go to the PUC and it is not accepted. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: The reason why I am bringing this question up is, I am 

aware of the fact that your line, the Greenville-Lafayette line runs in competition with 

the 14 line of the TNJ from Exchange Place, Jersey City, to the Bayonne City Line, and from 
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the reports I get, you give better service at lower fares, so I feel it is a waste of 

the taxpayer's money to have TNJ on the same franchise. 

MR. LE FANTE: It is a waste of the taxpayer's money to have the TNJ in Hudson 

County. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: It has taken the TNJ now over nine months to settle that 

case, which is wrong. 

MR. LE 'FANTE: Mike, the legal aspects of the case I don't know. All I know is 

we went through a lot of money, and we can't afford it. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Thank you, Jimmy. I would like to make a statement. I 

would like to compliment Mr. Le Fante, as the President of the Independent Bus OWners' 

Association: I know during the last bus strike, TNJ bus strike, the people in Jersey City 

didn't notice we had a bus strike. You did a tremendous job, and I compliment you. 

serve? 

MR. LE FANTE: Thank you. 

MR. CALI: Mr. Le Fante, how many communities in Hudson County does your association 

MR. LE FANTE: Well, Bayonne, Jersey City, Union City, Hoboken, all Hudson County. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALI: Do you service every community? 

MR. LE FANTE: Well, there are independent bus lines in that area locally. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALI: I don't know if I asked the question clear enough. If there 

are twelve or thirteen towns in Hudson County, how many does your association serve? Do 

you serve half of them, three-quarters of them, or all of them? 

MR. LE FANTE: I think we serve about 60% of the ridership of Hudson County. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALI: The reason I am asking this question is because I am from West 

Hudson, and I don't know how many of your members service, if at all, those communities 

in West Hudson. I don't know, but I suspect that you do service Secaucus Do you service 

Secaucus also? 

MR. LE FANTE: That comes under Hudson Bus, so he is a member of our association. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALI: So you do? 

MR. LE FANTE: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALI: Do you service anything in West Hudson? 

MR. LE FANTE: What do you consider West Hudson? 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALI: I suspect you don't, if you don't know where it is. 

MR. LE FANTE: I don't know that too well. I am not used to bright lights, sir. 
ASSEMBLYMAN CALI: You know, the name of the association, Hudson County, would 

make one think that you took care of all---

MR. LE FANTE: If you lack buses in that area, we will be glad to give them to 

you, if you subsidize us. (Laughter) 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALI: I will tell you, we have one independent line that I prefer 

over the TNJ. I think it does a better job. 

MR. LE FANTE: If there is a lack of bus service in your county, and tho State 

will subsidize, we will be glad to give you service. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Thank you, Jim. 

MR. LE FANTE: Thank you. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: The next witness this morning will be Sam Tomassi, Director 

of the Jersey City Transportation. 

S A M T 0 M A S S I: Mr. Chairman, I would like to say at this time, that the testimony 

that I gave to you previously in Trenton a couple months ago will practically be about 

the same testimony I will give you here today. So, therefore, there wouldn't be anything 

new on the record. Mr. Morley and Mr. Pesin represented Jersey City this morning, and I 
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go along with their remarks. There isn't anything else that I can say, except repeat my 

testimony from the last time I was before you people. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Mr. Tomassi, I know you are the Jersey City Transportation 

Director. And you have been known as Mr. Transportation. 

MR. TOMASSI: Of Jersey City, sir. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Of Jersey City, in Hudson County, too. I would like to 

know, during the recent strike, were the buses operating efficiently and on time? What 

type of job did the independents do? 
MR. TOMASSI: The independents in the City of Jersey Citydid one of the greatest 

jobs in the transportation history. They_did a very good job. During the strike they were 

very, very efficient. No time was lost. They tried to handle as much as they could, and 

they did it very, very well. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: How was their service? 

MRE. TOMASSI: Independent service in Jersey City is the greatest in our local 

area, and I will repeat myself, I think the City of Jersey City has the best local 

transportation system, not in the State, in the country. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: You know, I noticed a statement in the newspapers, and 

I asked you this question before, but I want it for the record of this hearing, because 

this is a formal public hearing, and I would like to get it on the record. Do you feel that 

the public is being ripped off by the subsidizeq carriers, some of the subsidized carriers? 

MR. TOMASSI: I will answer your question by saying yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Are there any questions from the Committee here? 

ASSEMBLYMAN BURNS: When you use the term "ripped off," do you mean they are 

overcharging, Mike? 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: No, no. 

ASSEMBLYMAN BURNS: Operating inefficiently? 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Operating inefficiently, and it is costing them more money, 

and they are paying for duplication of service where it is not necessary. That is what 
you mean, right? 

MR. TOMASSI: Mr. Chairman, can I answer a question of Mr. Cali that he asked 
Mr. Le Fante? You are talking about buses that serve the areas in Hudson County, in the west end 

of the county, and if I am correct, that is your county. We don't have any independents 
in that area. We would be glad to put them there if you want them. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALI: I would love to have them. The 38 and 39 does an excellent 
job, much better than the TNJ. 

MR. TOMASSI: The 39 is in your county? Does it begin in Jersey City? 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALI: No, West Hudson. West Hudson is part of Hudson County which 

consists of the towns of Harrison, East Newark and Kearny. 

MR. TOMASSI: I can't speak for outside of Jersey City. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALI: I know you have a good system, though, I have watched it. 

MR. TOMASSI: Thank you very much. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Assemblyman Rys. 

ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: I have one question, how do you feel about defranchising 

subsidized carriers that are not doing the job in this territory? You are the head of 

the Department in Jersey City, or Hudson County, right? How do you feel about it? I want 

it directly from you. 

MR. TOMASSI: How do I feel about subsidized carriers? 

ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: Defranchising them. 

14 



MR. TOMASSI: If we have independents that run parallel to a franchised line, 

and they are doing a job without being subsidized, I think the subsidized line should go. 

That is exactly how I feel. 

ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: You answered the question. I know what we are talking about. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Assemblyman Dennis. 

ASSEMBLYMAN DENNIS: I just want to say, this is my first year on the Transportation 

Committee, and that is the reason I am here. I am here to learn. I would like to compliment 

you on the job you are doing in Hudson County, and I want to try to find out --- As a 

business man myself, I would rather see a profitable line running, rather than having the 

State take it over. I mean, we are all taxpayers. That is what I was trying to bring 

out with Mr. Le Fante, the fact that you were successful in Hudson County, and maybe some 

of the other counties -- Since I am from Essex County, I don't know too much about some of 

the other urban counties, Camden, and Atlantic City - I know they have the little jitney 

buses down Atlantic City - but that's is what I am trying to find out, how we can come up 

with a good program to see that all the counties are run as efficiently as yours is. 

MR. TOMASSI: Well, I will tell you how we can help you, sir, if you would take 

this study program and send them to Jersey City, we will show them how it should be run. 

I am not interested in ~oronto or any other place. Came to Jersey City. No one in the State 

Department has ever come to this town to see how our system works. I have been here 25 

years, and never entertained any official from Trenton to show them anything in Jersey City. 

Mike Esposito knows this. Mike lives here. He lives with us. He knows what we do here. 

I would like them to come up and study here for a week. I will give my service free. The 

City doesn't even have to pay me for that week. 

ASSEMBLYMAN DENNIS: I appreciate your comments, sir. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Thank you, Mr. Tomassi. Mr. Sanford Weiss, representing 

the New Jersey Motor Bus Association. 

S A N F 0 R D W E I S S: My name is Sanford Weiss. I am the Vice President of the New 

Jersey Motor Bus Association, and I am President of Trackless Transit of East Orange, which 

is a subsidized carrier. Our association includes unsubsidized as well as subsidized 

companies. We also operate companies engaged in charter operations, while others operate 

lines as well as charter service. We include transit firms who work wholly within local 

areas, as well as those who operate inter-state between New Jersey points and New York 

and Philadelphia. Our 92 member companies provide approximately half of the bus service 

in this State. The remainder is furnished by Transport of New Jersey, and several publicly 

owned companies. 

Your study comes at a timely point. The subsidy program, which began modestly in 

the late 1960's now appears to be growing geometrically. The recent inflation and fuel 

shortage combined with economic dislocation have thrown many once prosperous companies into 

loss situations. Rather than seeing what is regarded as the central service discontinued, 

or fares raised to self-defeating levels, the Department of Transportation has chosen to 

incorporate most of these operations into subsidy programs. This grope, however, can be 

compared to the sewing of a patchwork quilt. The program has bounced along from emergency 

to emergency, crisis to crisis. Neither the department or bus operators, nor the tax paying 

and bus riding public seems to have an idea where the ~ogram is headed. You may find this 

difficult to believe, but despite the fact that the State of New Jersey each year dispenses 

tens of millions of dollars in subsidies to bus companies and railroads, there are aboslutely 

no published rules or regulations concerning the dispensing of these dollars. While the 

New Jersey Administrative Code contains rules for the adjustment of bandages on prize fighters 

or tolerance standards for asparagus, or thousands of matters of greater moment, it says 

nothing about spending more than $60 million on rail and bus subsidies this year and more 



next year. 

Actually, this is a deep concern to the subsidized carriers who must meet 

continuing and, indeed, escalating expenses on a weekly basis and we must do so in the 

face of informal standards and regulations that appear to change almost weekly. Changes 

that affect one carrier often are not applied to another. 

The Department, and particularly the Divison of Commuter Services, appears to 

be well aware of these problems but apparently they have not found the time to establish 

a more coherent program. In large part this may be due to the chaotic condition of 

state finances. Another factor may be the ever worstening economic condition in the 

bus and rail industry. Another area in which major problems of coordination have 

developed grows out of the apparent separation of authority within the Department 

between the operating people of the Division of Commuter Services and the auditing and 

accounting personnel of the administrative or fiscal section. 

Recently we had a number of instances of auditors at various levels making 

their own determinations in contradiction to directives of those in charge of the 

day-to-day commuter programs. Commissioner Sagner has, at our request, called special 

meetings where we have ironed out the difficulties. 

I am not making these remarks to criticize the current administration of the 

Department, but to point the way to reforms which we are told are under way. 

It is essential that these reforms include definitive rules and regulations 

concerning the operation of the subsidy program. The businessmen must know with some 

certainty that costs which are apparently allowed at the outset of the contract will 

not retroactively be disallowed after the expenditure has been made in good faith. 

The State has certain obligations to carefully audit all subsidy payments to insure 

the contractual obligations are met. The auditing process, however, should not be 

used to change the rules of the game after the game has been played. The game does 

call for new rules, as many of those who testified previously have noted. 

There are inequities and inadequacies in the current system of using the 

subsidies to offset deficits which result from a variety of factors. We would hope 

that the current studies of transportation experts will produce a system that offers 

incentives to operators, based on service and improved ridership. The present system, 

in addition to discouraging management efficiencies in these areas, is almost punative 

in its nonallowance of such basic business costs as depreciation, repairs to buses 

andthe physical plant administrative costs. We realize that these restrictions have 

been made necessary because of the state's financial problem but the ultimate result 

will be a breakdown in service, despite subsidies. 

I would like to add one thought relating to unsubsidized carriers. As you 

know, the Department of Transportation has jurisdiction over these companies who 

operate under subsidy. The Public Utility Commission retains jurisdiction over rates 

and services affecting unsubsidized carriers. We have seen a decline in the PUC's 

ability to render the timely decisions that are required by bus companies in a period 

of rapidly changing economics. 

For example, one of our member companies filed for a rate increase a full 

year ago. Although the amount in question was a relatively modest $35 thousand, 

involvement of the Public Advocate and other factors delayed. completion of hearings 

until October of last year. The PUC has not yet rendered a decision. There have 

been delays,not as long,for similar applications by members of other carriers, and 

the PUC showed itself able to act within 60 days on almost all applications. If 

this trend continues, the only outcome will be to drive unsubsidized carriers into the 

subsidy program or out of business. 

We realize that the PUC has been occupied by numerous rate increase 
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applications from power companies and similar utilities. But this cannot be used as 

justification for delay in our vital area of public service. As in the courts, justice 
that is delayed by an administrative agency also is justice denied. Such denial can 

be costly for the taxpayer. 
These are among the most important problems that the motor bus industry is 

encountering in New Jersey today. We realize that the answers are not easy to find, 

but with the attention of the legislative and administrative officials, we are con­
fident that better answers can be found and they can be found in the future. We offer 

continued cooperation in whatever way we can help. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Mr. Weiss, on page three of your statement, you refer 

to a member firm that has filed for a rate increase and it has taken almost a year to 

get this rate increase. 

MR. WEISS: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Do you favor having the authority to regulate rates 

transferred from the PUC to the COA? 
MR. WEISS: Maybe we could ask that question of our attorney, Mr. Benjamin 

Bendit, who represents our organization. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Mr. Bendit? 

MR. BENOIT: Yes, sir. I might say that the carriers involved in these fare 

increases are Jersey City carriers. The Hudson-Rockland is one of them and the North­

South Jersey is the other one. 

Let me give you an example -- when the COA handles a fare increase, they 

have auditors going over it and they have their accountant&. You get an immediate 

fare increase. With the Public Utilities Commission it has been delayed in Rockland's 

case for a year. 

Now, the PUC has auditors, they have accountants, they have staff members 

who are more familiar with fare increases than the newly devised Public Advocate, 

where there are young kids coming in there. One of the questions was - and we spent 

almost a day and one-half on this - why Rockland doesn't change its insurance agent 

because maybe they could save money. Now, as a lawyer, for those of you who have been 

at hearings, this can be completely frustrating. 

I think the PUC or the DOT should have jurisdiction. But I point out to 

you there should be rules: there should be regulations: there should be time limits. 

And if they follow those rules and regulations, the PUC can adequately handle it because 
they are familiar with it. 

We feel that a properly prepared case can be dealt with by the PUC in the 
transportation field quicker than in the rate cases, such as Public Service Electric 
and Gas. You don't have the same problems in a small bus company as Mr. LeFante has, 

where they make $50 thousand a year and a lot of it goes to salaries, as you do with 

Atlantic City Power and Light. But the same rules and regulations that apply to 
Atlantic City Power and Light apply to Mr. LeFante's one or two bus company operations. 

It is unfair and it has no application. 

I think, Mr. Esposito, in response to your question, A, the PUC has the 

facilities: they have the accountants: they have the wherewithal to handle these matters. 

If they can handle them promptly and efficiently and have them streamlined, as they 

should be, then the PUC should continue. But if they are going to be inefficient and 

the DOT can handle it more efficiently with their accountants, then let that agency, 

which can do the better job, more efficiently for the bus companies - which, ultimately, 

will be in the best interest of the public - handle it. 

We need rules and regulations which are applicable to bus companies and not 

to power and light companies in those hearings. 
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ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Another question I would like to ask - on the second 

page of your statement, I would like a clarification on that. You say, "And we must do 

so in the face of informal standards and regulations that appear to change almost weekly." 

Will you explain that? 

MR. BENOIT: Well, the first thing is, there seems to be a constant inuendo 

through this hearing and in other hearings and in the media that the subsidized bus 

companies have a bed of roses, you know, that nobody looks over their shoulders and 

they are allowed to do everything and anything that they want; that there isn't any 

orderly procedure. 

All the bus companies under subsidy are exhaustively audited at the end of 

their fiscal year. Our company had four auditors in,at the end of this last two year 

audit, for two months. You could have done General Motors in that period of time. 

Many of the things that were allowed at the beginning of a period, two years 

ago, where expenditures were made, new directives came out of the DOT two years later, 

never publicized to the independent bus company who is running his operation and, 

consequently, retroactively the money is disallowed. 

In my company, in particular, there was something like $17 or $18 thousand 

disallowed for motor work on buses that was done. Now, obviously, it is impossible 

to run a bus company without doing major motor repairs. Two of the disallowed motor 

work items that were done were on buses that were owned by the State of New Jersey. 

We don't even own the buses. We did a major motor overhaul on the buses and the 

expenditure was disallowed. Now, it is impossible to run a bus company under these 

circumstances. That is only one item; there are any number of items. For example, 

even with a small adding machine which can be bought, they want you to rent it even 

though the rental of that machine will cost five times as much. The company will be 

very happy to sign a waiver on this saying while we are doing business the machine has 

to be purchased. If, at the end of whatever period you say, the State wants the adding 

machine, they can have it. However, during the course of the operation, we have to buy 

it. 

It seems like there is a continual harassment with this type of thing. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: I would like to ask another question. I see that 

your firm operates about half of the buses in the State of New Jersey, is that true? 

MR. WEISS: Not my firm, The New Jersey Motor Bus Association members. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Yes. And, also, are the non-subsidized bus lines 

prepared to take over presently subsidized routes and operate during off-peak hours, 

like weekends and late night hours in the urban areas? Are you prepared for this? 

MR. WEISS: I think most of the unsubsidized companies are doing that. 

They would be happy at that particular point to expand their operation to meet what­

ever needs are necessary within their local area. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: It is the intention of this committee to come up with 

a report. I think in our report we are going to recommend a fact-finding commission, 

made up of members of TNJ, the non-subsidized carriers. Would anyone in your group 

be willing to serve on this commission? 

MR. WEISS: I am sure our organization would be very happy and honored to have 

one of our members serve on this commission. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Because I firmly believe the bus carriers are the experts. 

I think they can resolve the problem amongst themselves. 

MR. WEISS: I think good input can be given from within our organization. 

Many of them have given their whole lives, up to this point, into the operating of 

family owned businesses. 
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MR. BENOIT: May I make just one comment? 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Yes. 

MR. BENOIT: I agree with the Assemblyman, in discussing these studies. Now, 

$1,500,000 is either being spent or has been spent and as Mr. LeFante very properly 

said, the best experts in the field are the men who are in the streets. They know 

traffic. They know what the bus industry needs because they are making a living as a 

result of it. I suggest this, go to the industry. They will tell you how to solve the 

problems. Don't go to some firm that just gets all the information from us and then 

has some young economist put everything on a graph. Graphs don't pick up people, bus 

companies do. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: I firmly believe in what you just said. Are there any 

questions? 

ASSEMBLYMAN BURNS: I just have one question. Out of curiosity, they dis-

allowed the repairs. Did they give you any reason why they disallowed these repairs? 

MR. WEISS: They considered it a capital improvement to the bus. 

ASSEMBLYMAN BURNS: Did you pick it up anywhere else? 

MR. WEISS: Pardon me? 

ASSEMBLYMAN BURNS: Did you pick up the cost of the repair anywhere else? 

You are intimating that it was an out and out deficit. 

MR. WEISS: At the present time it has been disallowed. We are going down 

to try to discuss that and if it continues to be disallowed, then obviously that 

will have to be picked up out of their own pocket. But, it is an impossibility to run 

a bus company without encountering major overhaul repairs on a bus. 

ASSEMBLYMAN BURNS: That is the thing I can't understand- how they could dis­

allow a repair like that. 

MR. BENOIT: Now you know the frustrations that we have. 

MR. WEISS: I think that to feel that every bus company in the state can be 

run on a profitable basis is not a proper assumption. There are areas that are not 

as urbanized, that are not as highly concentrated with passengers, and if the state 

feels that these areas are to be served, they have to be served on some sort of sub­

sidy basis. Obviously, we are looking for them to be served in the most efficient area 

by the company who can handle it on a most efficient basis. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Another question that I would like to ask is, the 

bus carriers operate -- some operate on subsidies and others don't operate on subsidies: 

some operate corporations under different names, charter bus services. The subsidized 

buses are subject to audit but the affiliat$of some of these corporations are not 

subject to audit. How do you feel about being audited by the DOT? 

MR. WEISS: Well, if you have a company that is divorced entirely, expensewise 

and otherwise, from the subsidy operation, I don't see where that should be necessarily 

involved in anything that the state does. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Yes, but I know that there are some buses on subsidy 

and they have buses under another name - under another corporation name. They are a 

charter service. I think they should be audited too. 

MR. WEISS: There are companies within our organization--

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: The same principals, practically, belong to each 

corporation. 

MR. WEISS: Usually they are the same principals. But there are compariies within 

the subsidized carriers who do charter work under different companies.and portions of 

the charter work, if it is housed within the same operation, have apportioned expenses. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: I don't think they would be afraid to be subject to an 
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audit if they represent--

MR. WEISS: If you have a bus company in East Orange and a bus company in 

Hackensack that is completely divorced from my operation with different management, 

I can't see where that would necessarily tie in one to another. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: I firmly believe that these companies should be subject 

to an audit. 

MR. BENOIT: Mr. Esposito, maybe I can make that clear. In the charter 

operation - you have to see the history, how it grew up. In the charter operation, 

many of these charter companies are ICC carriers: all they do is charter work. They 

are separate and apart from the regular route carriers. Theyhave different kinds of 

buses even. They are regulated by the ICC and in some cases, where it is a charter 

operation within the state of New Jersey it is within the PUC. You may have other 

subsidized carrier unions on the charters. Only summer work is non union. 

So, you are dealing with apples in one situation and bananas in another. 

Now, if you combine all of them, then what you have is, you start having problems in 

your charter operations because men who work part time will then become part of the 

same union as the subsidized carriers. So, you will just create so many problems if 

you were to try to do that,that it may very well destroy the charter industry in New 

Jersey, which is still a viable industry. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: But they still use the same facilities. You have the 

charter bus company using the same facilities as the subsidized line is using. 

MR. BENOIT: That may very well be. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: I don't think it is fair. 

MR. BENOIT: Well, I am not going to-­

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: That is only my opinion. 

MR. BENOIT: Yes. But, you see, you do have problems because some are regulated 

by the ICC and they have Interstate Commerce rights to travel between states. The non­

subsidized carrier doesn't -- I'm sorry, the subsidized carrier does this - a line 

between two points, from Hudson County to Essex County. 

paper. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Are there any questions? 

(no questions) 

Thank you, Mr. Weiss. Thank you, Mr. Bendit. 

We will now have a five minute recess so the stenographer can change her 

(Five minute recess) 

AFTER RECESS 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: The hearing will now reconvene. We intended to take 

a short break but we took a short lunch hour and we are going to work through the 

lunch hour. The first witness will be John Gilhooley from the Transport of New 

Jersey. 

J 0 H N J. G I L H 0 0 LEY: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. As you know, gentlemen, 

I am the President of the Board and Chairman of the Board of Transport of New Jersey. 

I am grateful for the invitation you have extended to address this Committee on what I 

consider to be one of the most vital issues of today: the preservation and future ex­

pansion of adequate mass transportation facilities. ~s you know, Transport of New 

Jersey is the nation's largest privately owned and operated mass transit bus company, 

carrying over 400,000 daily passengers on over 100 local and interstate routes in twenty 

of New Jersey's twenty-one counties. Our operations account for nearly half of all 

regular-route passenger service in this state. 

Before discussing the merits of any of the proposals before this committee 
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today, I would like to take a moment, gentlemen, to commend the legislators who sponsored 

these bills and particularly your committee, Mr. Chairman, for recognizing the fact that 

the bus industry of New Jersey is the backbone of mass transportation in this state, both 

now and in terms of future development. By putting proper emphasis on bus transportation 

as a truly economical, ecologically sound and energy efficient mode of transportation, 

this committee will certainly be making a major contribution toward the formulation of a 

long overdue and rational statewide transportation policy. Thus, it is very encouraging 

to see that four of the bills before this committee today recognize that improved bus 

transportation as the logical starting point in building any mass transit plan for New 

Jersey. 
Coming more specifically now to the objectives of this committee, I would like 

to offer several brief comments with respect to the bills under consideration. 

First A-992 - As I understand the bill it would prevent any new bus companies 

from competing with subsidized bus companies along the same route. While souch a bill 

would obviously improve TNJ's competitive position, I have been advised by counsel 

that there may be doubts as to the constitutionality of this bill and, therefore, until 

such doubts, if they prove to be true, are resolved, I believe it would be proper for 

me to refrain from further comment with respect to A-992. 

The next bill is S-1199. I would like to touch briefly on this bill at this 

time. The intent of the bill, to set up a Bus Services Administration Board which would 

plan, oversee and coordinate bus service in New Jersey, is a laudatory one. However, 

this bill too may raise questions in terms of constitutionality and for that reason I 

would defer comment upon it until such time as those problems, if they are problems, 

may be resolved. 

Turning now to A-1660 - this bill, through thorough research and study in an 

effort to formulate an overall plan, seems to represent a sound way of approaching 

our mass transit problem. 

I believe that an important initial step to achieve this vital objective has 

already been taken. As the committee is no doubt aware, the New Jersey Department of 

Transportation has engaged the firm of Simpson and Curtin, the transportation division 

of Booz, Allen and Hamilton, a highly thought of management consulting firm in the 

United States, to undertake a study which we at TNJ believe will provide a base from 

which intelligent judgments can be made to formulate a sound overall mass transit plan 

for New Jersey. 

The study, which is scheduled to be completed in the Fall of this year, 

seeks to restructure the State's bus subsidy program by suggesting incentives in the 

form of monetary return to the private carriers in order to encourage more efficient 

operations. 
At the present time, private carriers are receiving a minimal "bare bones" 

subsidy - just enough to be kept alive by meeting most operating expenses with no 

provision for depreciation expense and no provision for any return on capital what­

soever for the use of these carriers' buses, garages, shop equipmenc and the like which, 

day after day, are placed at the disposal of the riding public. I am hopeful that this 

bus subsidy restructure study will change the current "band-aid" approach and, in 

addition to incentives, also recommend penalties for those carriers not measuring up 

to the standards of providing safe, clean, dependable transportation service to the 

public at a reasonable cost. We at TNJ are of the opinion that this tudy, if properly 

utilized, will improve bus service in the public interest. 

There is also a second study to be provided, I understand, by a qualified 

consulting firm. As we understand it.- and I believe this was announced in the press 

this morning - this is a more ambitious undertaking which has as its objective the 
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consideration of the long range future for mass transit in this State. This study will 

consider in detail the various options available to the State in its approach to mass 

transit, for example, complete state takeover: private ownership; a combination of 

public and private efforts: or some other, hopefully, beneficial approach. 

The results of these studies will certainly be relevant and, I trust, helpful 

to the work of this committee. 
Turning now to bill A-1388 and S-523 - My comments on these two bills are 

basically the same since, as can be seen from a reading of the bills, the intent of 

both is the same: To have the State or some agency of the State take over ownership 

and operational control of bus transportation throughout the entire State of New 

Jersey. Although S-523 mentions TNJ specifically, it also makes provision for the acqui­

sition of other bus companies. 
Fundamentally, the concern expressed by the sponsors for the preservation 

of adequate bus service is one that I, and I guess we all, share. However, I do believe 

that reasonable men can differ as to the means and method used to insure the preserva­

tion of those services. For this reason I would respectfully suggest to this committee 

that the various consultants' studies, now underway, may provide valuable information 

and a better frame of reference from which to consider the merits of these bills. 

If I may interrupt my prepared remarks for a moment, Mr. Chairman, I heard 

the comments that were made earlier with respect to the input that should be had from 

the carriers themselves, a position with which I thoroughly agree. I know that pro­

vision has been made in these ~udies for an advisory committee to the consultants and 

to the DOT, to be set up with members of the various carriers sitting on that advisory 

committee as the study proceeds. I think that is a very helpful - that would be very 

helpful input and I think to a degree meets the criticisms - and I think appropriate 

criticisms - that were made here earlier. 

The committee may also wish to take notice - I regard this as very important -

that the experience of many transit authorities across the nation over the past fifteen 

years has clearly been that public ownership and operation of mass transit facilities 

is not the cure-all it was once thought to be. All we have to do is look across one 

river to the north - to New York - and another river to the south - to Philadelphia -
to realize that a totally public operation is not only extremely costly but, in most 

instances, far less efficient than private operation. 

While, by virtue of providing capital funds, public ownership has tended to 

abate the physical deterioration of transit properties, and while it has also tended 

to leve1 off the downward trend in riding on some public properties, such turnarounds 

as have been achieved have been accompanied by an enormous increase in operating costs 
and deficits, thus necessitating massive public financial assistance, not only for 

capital improvements but also to make up for everyday operating losses. There is reason 

to believe that a more significant improvement in overall transit service can be realized 

at considerably less public expense through a blending of the inherent advantages of 

the public sector and private enterprise. 

As a result of this type of thinking we have recently seen several efforts 

made to combine the best features of governmental involvement, together with the benefits 

to be derived from utilizing the strengths of private enterprise. AMTRAK and CONRAIL 

are examples of such efforts. Under such an effort, the governmental role is restricted 

to overall planning, coordination of policies and to the provision of capital and 

operating funds necessary to implement its policies. aut the operation - the day-to-day 

operation - of those transit systems, which survive the government's planning process, 

should, as they are in AMTRAK and CONRAIL, be lett ~o private enterprise. 

A similar point was emphatically made earlier this year by Governor Byrne's 
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Economic Recovery Commission. The Transportation Sub-Committee in its final report 

stated - and I quote: "The American experience over the past generation is that public 

ownership and operation of mass transit facilities is in itself no magic solution, and 

our Subcommittee wishes to record its unalterable opposition to a public takeover in 

New Jersey of rail and bus mass transit facilities. This is not to say that the public 

sector does not have a vital role to play in the development, improvement and preserva­

tion of our mass transit assets. We have seen several efforts made to combine the best 

features of government involvement together with the benefits to be derived from 

utilizing the strengths of private enterprise, blended together in a synergistic effort 

to meet such problems. COMSAT, AMTRAK, CONRAIL are examples of such efforts. 

"We are firmly of the view ••• " said the committee " ••• that an immutable 

guideline should be that government's role be restricted to the setting of overall 

planning and coordinating policies and to the provision of the necessary capital and 

operating funds to carry out those policies. 

"The operation ••• " and that is a word that is underlined in the report " ••. of 

such transit systems as survive the government's planning process should be left to 

private enterprise with its penchant for profit incentive, cost consciousness, and the 

use of modern marketing techniques, thus enabling the State to capitalize on the 

ability of private management to spur the maximum in productivity, both in terms of the 

work force and the utility of capital equipment purchased with government funds. In 

these times when so much is being heard of inefficiencies and lack of productivity in 

the use of labor and equipment .where the public sector is concerned, we believe that 

this approach would provide the most productive and efficient form of mass transit 

service." So ends the quote from the Governor's Commission. 

In conclusion, gentlemen, I can only say that while I am sympathetic to the 

fundamental intent of the bills you are considering today - which is to improve bus 

service throughout the State - I can only suggest that action on any of these bills 

at this time might be premature considering the fact that definitive studies by a 

reputable consulting firm are now being conducted. I assure you, however, that 

whatever policy is formulated by this Legislature as a result of the recommendations 

of this committee or the consultants, we at TNJ will do our best to comply with any 

reasonable course of action designed to improve, expand and facilitate the delivery 

of safe, efficient and economical bus service to the citizens of our state. Thank you 

very much. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Mr. Gilhooley, first we want to thank you for testify­

ing at this hearing. We know about the studies being conducted but the purpose of this 

hearing was to get some input on the inefficiencies and inadequacies of the present 

bus subsidy program. 

At an informal meeting of the committee, the Commissioner of Transportation, 

Alan Sagner, admitted that there were inadequacies and inefficiencies in the present 

bus subsidy program. So, we are relying on your expertise and we are looking for answers. 

I wish you would try to answer some of the questions that are a dilemma with our com­

mittee. 

One, I would like to .know what criteria should be established in order for 

a bus company to be entitled to a bus subsidy? 

MR. GILHOOLEY: Well, that is a very simple question to state but very 

complicated to answer. I think that it is important as a fundamental approach to the 

problem to understand what we mean by subsidy. 

If one looks in the dictionary at the definition of a subsidy, it goes back 

to the generation of the word in middle English - as I did a long time ago, when I 

first came here. A subsidy was regarded as a gift from a sovereign to some favored 
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knight who had done and provided a service - a pension. 

Now, if we are talking about that kind of situation, then I don't favor 

subsidies at all because I don't believe the State of New Jersey should be in the 

business of giving gifts to anybody. On the other hand, if the State of New Jersey 

and those who are running it - the Legislature and the Executive Branch - determine 

that certain bus service, which cannot be run economically out of the fare box-- And 

there is a general relization throughout the nation now that much of the inner core 

city transit service, as distinguished from the commuter service, the long-haul commuter 

service or the long-haul inter-city service - we are talking about service within the 

inner core cities - cannot be profitable out of the fare box and to the extent that 

there is a sociological purpose approved by the Legislature and the Executive that 

such service should be provided for the poorer people of the state, then it should be provided 

that the state should be prepared to underwrite the cost of that service to the extent 

that the riders themselves, through the fare box, canot do so. 

So, that, to me, would be the basic criteria that I would use in determining 

a subsidy program. I do not believe in gifts. I would be opposed to gifts. But, on 

the other hand, if the state feels that, for whatever reason - for reasons of policy, 

whatever they might be - that a line should remain and it cannot make it out of the fare 

box, then the costs of the operator, including his depreciation expense and some reason­

able return on his investment should be paid to him because, really, he is running that 

line for the benefit of the state. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Could you suggest some specific proposals to encourage 

free enterprise in the bus industry - something like the incentive system or something? 

MR. GILHOOLEY: This, again, is a matter that I am not sure I could come to 

you and give you full-armed, with the authority of Job, a packaged plan for incentives. 

I can tell you how I would approach it, were I given the assignment. I think, one, I 

would begin with, "What are the passenger wants?" I think the passenger wants this: I 

think he wants, as far as both bus and rail are concerned, a dependable, economical, 

clean, fast, on-time service. Now, I may have left one or two criteria out but I 

think, certainly, I have hit most of it. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Yes, but what you are asking for you can't get 

economically, you know that. 

MR. GILHOOLEY: Well, this is what he wants. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: This is what he wants but somebody has to pay the bill 

for it. 

MR. GILHOOLEY: This is what he wants and to the extent that he gets it, 

he will use the mass transit systems and he is not using them now. But if he could 

be assured that the system that is given him - that is provided - has all of those 

elements in it, then you will see an increase in the riding of the buses and the 

trains in New Jersey, as has been seen in a number of communities around the country. 

Now, this is going to have to be financed though, somehow, someway. The 

State then has to make up its mind as to whether or not it is willing to underwrite 

systems that will privide those amenities to the passengers to increase passenger riding 

and to cut down on the number of automobiles that are polluting the skies and crowding 

the highways. 

So, if you begin with those criteria, then it seems to me you can get people 

to sit down - people who are engineers, and I am not - and work out ways and means of 

measuring whether or not a bus company is performing on time~ what the criteria should 

be for on-time performance~ whether it is performing on time~ a criteria for cleanliness, 

whether buses are clean~ a criteria for dependability~ and a criteria for everyone of 

these other areas. I think you will find the engineers would have very little difficulty 
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doing that. Then standards could be set and then there could be a monitoring system 

set up to check the bus companies that are receiving subsidies, and those who are not 

meeting those standards should be penalized. Those who are meeting the standards 

should be given incentives to continue to do better. 

I am sorry, sir, I cannot go any more specifically into it than that because 

I have not had a chance, really, to get that far down deep into it. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: You know, there has been an outcry by the people that 

the subsidy program is nothing but a give-away and the cost of the subsidies this year 

will be something like $34 million - the bus subsidy alone for the State of New Jersey. 

We are alarmed. You see these figures getting into a high rate. What do you expect 

the amount of subsidy money TNJ will need next year will be? Will it be more or less? 

MR. GILHOOLEY: Well, obviously, as costs rise and we are required to keep 

out the same level of service - pretty much - there will have to be some increase in 

our subsidy. How much it will be will depend upon the amount of service that we are 

required to keep out on the streets and the amount of increase in our costs. 

Now, we have just signed a labor contract which, I think, was a reasonable 

one and which would protect us in the event that we have a situation recurring,- which 

I hope to God we don't- and that is, the runaway cost of living- inflation. As 

you know, a year ago, or a year and one-half ago, we had double digit inflation, which 

is what caused the enormous increase in the subsidy payments over the last year. 

Our present contract protects us against that. So, I think that the increase 

in the TNJ subsidy for next year would be relatively minimal, if inflation is kept under 

control. 

The key to our situation is inflation. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Some of the witnesses here this morning have criticized 

TNJ and their operation. They say the high cost of personnel - your salary and somebody 

else's salary-- Can that cost be cut by TNJ? 

MR. GILHOOLEY: The high cost of personnel, the relationship between management 

salaries to our gross operating revenue is the best of any company in this state - top 

management salaries to gross revenues. The problem that we and all other bus companies 

have is not the salaries top management is being paid - assuming top management is 

worth it, if it isn't then the people who are employing them ought to fire them - the 

problem that we have is that we are a labor intensive industry and in excess of 80% 

of our costs are labor costs and to the extent that there is an unbridled cost of 

living escalator in the contract, which we have had uplto now- .I didn't put it there, 

it was there when I got there - then you have an unc~ntrollable labor cost and that is 

where the problem is and that is what has caused the enormous increase in the amount 

of the subsidy programs. When you get to the very bOttom of it, that is what has 

happened. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: I, myself, am having a dilemma. I can see paying 

high salaries if you run a profitable business but you are not running a profitable 

business, you are forced to go to the State of New Jersey for a subsidy to operate. 

MR. GILHOOLEY: Are you asking me a question? 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Yes, I am asking you a question. How can it be that 

you can pay these salaries of such enormous figures and not run a profitable business? 

I don't think it is justified. I personally think that the public is not getting their 

just due. 

MR. GILHOOLEY: Number one, I will be happy to respond to your question. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: This is a complaint that I have received. I have 

received letters from people and everybody concerned. That is why I am asking that 

question. 
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MR. GILHOOLEY: I will be happy to respond to your question. I thought we 

were here this morning to discuss, specifically, a number of bills. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Yes,and this is part of the bus subsidy program. 

MR. GILHOOLEY: Transport of New Jersey - the old Public Service Company -

since 1907 has devoted $30 million of its assets to the provision of bus service to 

the people of the State of New Jersey. For example, when I came here in 1971, this 

company was headed for bankruptcy. It was on its way into the bankruptcy tank. The 

reason I was brought here was to try and prevent that from happening and keep the most 

valuable asset - the mass transit asset - that the State of New Jersey has - and two 

governors have said that - to keep it viable and operating. 

Within the first year and one-half after coming here, I was able to reduce 

our costs at a rate which, at current labor levels, would be somewhere in the neighbor­

hood of $15 million. As a result of that, we were able to consolidate a number of our 

operations and, thus, free up for sale a number of our real estate properties - our 

garages. We sold a number of them, for example, as I recall, for $6 million. That 

$6 million was plowed right back into the business and was used to pay salaries 

of our bus operators and our technicians and the people in our shops and all of our 

other costs. 

In addition to that, we have received no return on investments since 1968 

and we have received no depreciation since 1968. So, the total amount that this company 

has invested in operating service for the people of the State of New .Jersey was $30 

million and that is one of the reason, very frankly, why Governor Cahill was finally 

persuaded that the time had come to do something about keeping TNJ together. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Another question I would like to ask you and I want 

you to answer carefully is, where you have two bus lines running on competition on 

parallel routes - one on subsidy that doesn't give the service and the other gives 

the service at less fare - do you think that the subsidized bus line should get off 

that route? 

MR. GILHOOLEY: I think it is easy to over-simplify the situation, Mr. 
Chairman. Number one, the subsidized carrier may be a carrier that has spent 40, 50, 

60 years to develop the business that it has. There is a value in its franchise, 

even though it isn't making money. There is a value in the fact that he has developed 

a business and spent a great deal of time in developing it. 

I think that what should happen in a situation of that kind is that both 

sides should sit down and see if there isn't some way that could be worked out for one 

side to buy the other out. 

But, to just take one company and take its franchise away is a deprivation 

of its property without due process and I think that it would be illegal. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: I have another question I would like to ask. Do you 

believe there are inefficiencies and inadequacies in the bus subsidy program at the 

present time? 

MR. GILHOOLEY: Well, I think there are inadequacies in it and the inadequacy 

is that it does not provide the return to the operator that should be provided. You 

have heard that before. The previous person who testified suggested the same thing 

that I am suggesting. What they do is, they pay you - up until recently what they 

did was to pay you what they call "break-even cash flow", which meant that they keep 

your head just above water so you wouldn't go into the bankruptcy tank, but you got 

no return for the depreciation of your assets and you got no return on your investment. 

Now, they have even gone below that and they said, "Whether it is a break­

even cash flow or not, we will give you a certain amount of money and you must operate 
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within that framework and if you can't operate within that framework, then you have to 
go and try and get lines cut and if the PUC won't let you cut lines, then you have to 

bear the responsibility for carrying those lines, if you can, and if you can't it's 

tough." So, it is not only inequitable, it is grossly unfair. 
Now, as far as efficiencies are concerned, I have no comment to make on that 

except to say that we have been investigated 16 different ways~ we" have been looked 

at by the OFA, thoroughly - our company and I assume the other companies~ we have 

investigators and accountants and auditors from the DOT on the property all the time. 
So, I would assume that any inefficiencies that we have in our company have been smoked 

out. So, as to that, I can't comment. I think that they would be more prepared to 

comment on it than I would. 

But, insofar as the Department is concerned, the only inefficiencies that I 

see are, we get the money that has been promised to us so late in the month that we 

have to build up our payables to the point where most of our suppliers now are putting 

us on a COD basis, whereas, -for· the last 70 years we were able to run up 30, 60, or 

90 day bills •. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Another question I would like to ask you is, do you 

see a dramatic increase in the bus subsidy monies in the next 5 years? 
MR. BILHOOLEY: Again, Mr. Chairman, I think that will depend on a couple 

of things. It will depend on how the economy goes. I think the key to it, again, is 

the rate of inflation. That is what has driven up the costs, at least on the bus lines. 

Now, on the rail side, perhaps you have a little different situation because rail is 

inherently more expensive to run than road by many degrees of magnitude. 

But, if the economy is kept under control and if the cost of living is kept 

under control, I do not see a massive need for increases in bus subsidies. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Are there any questions from the committee? 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALI: Mr. Gilhooley, would you please explain to me when a line 

is being subsidized, how would that line ever lose the subsidy as long as it kept 
running? Under any circumstances, how would that line lose the subsidy? 

MR. GILHOOLEY: One way would be if the equipment on the line were improved 

and if ways were found to attract more passengers to it by, for example, permitting 

the operator to cut the fare by a dime or fifteen cents and try and bring more passengers 
to it so that the increase in passengers would offset the loss in revenue by the increased 

fare. That is one way. 
I must teil-you, frankly, it has been tried throughout the country and I know 

of no area where that has happened, although there has been a really dramatic and sub­

stantial increase in the number of riders, for example, in Atlanta and San Diego. Those 
are two that occur to me. 

The only other answer that I can give you is, if the riding on that line 

becomes so light that it is-no longer in the public interest and it is determined by 

the policy-makers of the State that the service can be discontinued, then it should 

be discontinued. But, any effort to discontinue any service - and believe me, we 

have been through this many, many times, whether with the PUC or the COA- even if the 

line is-- Without going into any specific names, we all know that in some of the major 

cities of New Jersey, after a certain time at night, you see empty buses running 

around with nobody in them but the driver. Now, you make an effort to cut back head­

ways- now, everybody knows it- and you go before_the appropriate agency and the 

pressures are built and you are not permitted to cut it out. And then they say, 

'Well, you are running an inefficient operation." Yet, everybody knows that there are 

no riders on there and you can't cut it out. So, the operator is caught in the middle 
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and he is getting zinged by the people who say "You are inefficient" and he is getting 

zinged by the guy who won't let him become efficient. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALI: I just look at the other small businesses in the State 

of New Jersey and very often someone will have an enormous input into a business, an 

effort that should be rewarded but for one reason or another he is failing to make money 

and society doesn't say to him, "Well, because you have worked hard for 30 or 40 years--" 

All these independents - if they start losing money to the point where they 

are going to go out of business, they are going to go out of business and nobody is 

going to say, "Gee, here you had that line for 40 years, we have to keep paying you 

some money because you are not running it right, or the business isn't there." 

You told me one time, I think in Trenton, that you were selling a line and 

that line has been losing money for however many years - dozens of years - but you had 

to wait until you got the right price. My God, you should have been looking to give 

that line away. 

MR. GILHOOLEY: I got a price. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALI: I know you did. That is what I don't understand. How 

the hell can you get money in the sale of a business that is losing money for many, 

many, many years? 

MR. GILHOOLEY: I just told you, I've done it. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CAL.I: Yes. I know you have done it but who is paying for it? 

MR. GILHOOL~Y: The individual person -- the purchaser of the line. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALI: Are you selling the subsidy with that? 

MR. GILHOOLEY: No. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALI: Why would someone want to pay you that kind of money? 

MR. GILHOOLEY: Because it is exactly the same situation--

ASSEMBLYMAN CALI: A destructive competition should be denied someone who 

is losing money. I know in every other business in the State of New Jersey that I 

can think of - perhaps you can think of some - where a service station, or a hardware 

store, or a delicatessen is losing money and someone wants to open a delicatessen 

across the street to go in competition with that store, we don't say "you can't do it." 

We don't say, "That poor man in the delicatessen across the street, after 30 years of 
work, is not making any money." We don't say, "Here, come on, let me give you some 

money so you can continue because you have been here 40 years." It seems like we are 

going in a circle and there is no end. 

MR. GILHOOLEY: Well, I just-- If I may--
ASSEMBLYMAN CALI: Just one more second. There was an experienced man _ 

in this field a month or so ago, in Trenton, at the hearing you attended and he called 

the subsidies a gift and I resented that. I went to the dictionary and some dictionarys 

continue to call it a gift - some don't but some do. If a subsidy is a gift, and if the 

State of New Jersey is handling it as a gift, and if the recipients of these subsidies 

are also treating them like gifts, then there is something wrong with that. You said 

you feel that way today too. 

MR. GILHOOLEY: I do. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALI: I would like to be on record as saying that I am in 

agreement with subsidies as long as they are not gifts and as long as they are con­

sidered a repayment for the service that can't be done economically, or uf it is a 

service where it is impossible to make money. Then we should say, "Here, we are repaying 

you for something that you have done - not that we are giving you anything." It 

certainly shouldn't be called a gift. 

MR. GILHOOLEY: I agree with you entirely on your last point. The COA has 

28 



been moving in this direction. About three months ago, they told us that they would 

no longer continue to underwrite the cost of some 16 of our lines and they then told us 

that once they made that decision, that the jurisdiction over those lines -- they ended 

jurisdiction over those lines and the jurisdiction went back to the Public Utilities 

Commission. 

Now, here are lines they, in effect, have said are not being used. Nobody 

is riding them sufficiently to warrant the subsidy. You can't take them off. You 

have to go down to the PUC and get permission. You go down to the PUC and we have 

hearing after hearing after hearing. People come out, the pressure is on, and we are 

still at this date, three or four months later, running those lines out of our own 

capital money. 

So, while the effort is being made to insure there are no gifts, when the 

decision is made that the line no longer has a sociological, purpose and, therefore, 

will no longer be underwritten by the COA, then the operator is in the position where 

he has to carry it himself, by law, unless and until the Public Utilities Commission 

tells him that he can discontinue. And, to date, we have not been told we can 

discontinue and it is costing us $40 thousand a month out of our own below the line 

capital - that means our own, as you know, investment capital. 

So, the state is moving in the direction you are suggesting but it is doing 

it in a way that is hurting this carrier - and I am sure there are others - very, very 

badly. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALI: That's all, Mr. Chairman. Thank you. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Mr. Burns. 

ASSEMBLYMAN BURNS: Yes. Mr. Gilhooley, you have a sitution where you are 

forced to operate lines at a loss. The question I am asking is - and I am afraid to 

ask it because it is a naive question - why is there no remedy through law when you 

are forced to do something and lose money? The courts are based on equity. If I 

go to court with a situation like you have, couldn't I get a decision in my favor 

that I don't have to operate that line at a loss? 

MR. GILHOOLEY: Let me take a minute to answer that. On the lines we just 

talked about, you go to court and you say, "Look, I am being forced to operate this by 

force of law. I am losing $40 thousand a month. I ought to be allowed to get out." 

The first thing the court will say is, "Have you pursued your administrative remedy? 

Because if you haven't, you have no standing in court." 

By that they would mean, go to the PUC and go through the hearing procedures 
that are set up by the PUC for such cases. We have had hearing, after hearing, after 

hearing, and the money is still going out the door because there is such a thing known 
as "administrative lag", as you know. 

Now, if after the hearing procedure, it was still required by the PUC to 
operate these lines, then ·you have recourse to law and you sue the State of New 

Jersey on the theory of what is known as inverse condemnation. If the court finds 

that your property is being taken from you without due process, after you have had an 

administrative hearing, the court will give you damages. That is the way you have to 

handle it under the law. 

ASSEMBLYMAN BURNS: It is that long, agonizing procedure that you are up 

against right now? 

MR. GILHOOLEY: Yes, sir. And I am not, in any way, being critical of the 

Public Utilities Commission. Frankly, I think that they do a superlative job, given 

the enormous difficulties they have. 

We, at this moment with our 16 lines and our problems, are just a very minor 
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part of the problems that they face when they are dealing with the massive utilities 
and the massive problems that they have to face. Frankly, I think they are understaffed. 

I don't think it is their fault. All I know, however, is that we are being very 

-=-grievously hurt and I think they are aware of it and they are doing the best they can. 
ASSEMBLYMAN BURNS: Do you think more rapid action is what is necessary? 

MR. GILHOOLEY: Well, I think they are doing the best they can, sir. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Assemblyman Rys. 
ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: Mr. Gilhooley, I would just like to clarify this, is TNJ 

still a subsidiary of Public Service? 
MR. GILHOOLEY: Yes, sir. It is a wholly owned subsidiary of Public Service. 

ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: You are not divorced at all? 

MR. GILHOOLEY: No, sir. 
ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: How much money, yearly, does Public Service put into the 

Transport of New Jersey? 
- ·--- - -~ . ----

MR. GILHOOLEY: Well, I would like to put it the other way around. 
ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: :tryou d.on1t have the figures--

MR. GILHOOLEY: Oh, no, I will put it the other way around - a company goes 

into business to make a profit and profits are declared out of the dividends. Public 
Service has taken - as I recall the figures - four dividends in 50 years - four dividends 
in 50 years - out of the operations of the old Public Service Coordinated Transport 
Company and Transport of New Jersey. The rest of the money that was earned over that 

50 year period was plowed back into the business for new equipment - garages, etc. 

I think the question is not so much how much is Public Service putting into 
it, but how much is Public Service getting out of it. The answer is absolutely nothing. 

As a matter of fact - as I said earlier - Public Service and its stockholders and 
Transport have contributed - now, I hope I can make this point clearly - $30 million 
of its assets to the people of the State of New Jersey,since 1970, to run this company, 

··a:nd to pay its debts. 

I mentioned that we aQ!d garages. This is a great deal like a father mortgaging 
part of his qouse to feed his family. That is what we have been doing. I hope that is 

a satisfactory answer. 
ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: Yes, to a certain degree. In other words, you have a major 

company who is making tremendous amounts of money - and I do realize that you are sort 
of a separate entity from Pulbic Service - and you are trying to do a good job, and I 
presume you are doing a good job. However, you are still receiving tremendous amounts 
ot subsidy from the State of New Jersey. 

I feel there should be a more proportionate amount of money coming from the 
mpther - or the major - company. 

MR. GILHOOLEY: It is not capital that we need, it is operating subsidy. And 

we have put up, I might say to you on that point as far as capital is concerned - we 
are the only company in New Jersey-:. You have-b-een- reading in the paper and you will 

be reading a little more about it in the next few weeks, that there are 771 new buses 
coming into the State of New Jersey. We are the only company in New Jersey that has 

put up our own capital - our own dollars - to pay our 20% local share of the total cost 
of the buses we receive. We have put up $5,300,000 of our own money to buy those buses. 

ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: Tb be exact, it is $5,349,000. 

MR. GILHOOLEY: Thank you, sir. That's not a fairy tale. That is a fact. 

ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: I read the figures on it. It is reported here as $5,349,000,000. 
MR. GILHOOLEY: Ohw. no. 

ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: That is the way it is reported here. 
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MR. GILHOOLEY: No, change that. The point is, we are straining as a company, 

and so is Public Service, to do the best job we can and to give as much to the service 
as we possibly -can, in terms of both capital and operating expenses, but we cannot do 

any more than we are doing. 
ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: I can understand that, Mr. Gilhooley but we are also straining 

in the State of New Jersey - tremendously. You know the economy has not improved to a 
point where money is coming in to the State of New Jersey. People are being laid off 

and everything else. This time I think we have to look at the economy and we have to 
bring the State to an upright position. That is what we are here for today. Thank 
you very much. I think you answered my question. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Are there any other questions? (no response) 
Mr. Gilhooley, I would like to ask you a question. Before you settled your 

last bus driver contract, you made a statement that the wage at that time was $6.96 
per hour. What is it now? 

MR. GILHOOLEY: $6.96 per hour. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: What is it now with the new contract? 
MR. GILHOOLEY: $6.96 per hour. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: What was it before? 

MR. GILHOOLEY: $6.96. The contract that we made provides for a 3% increase 
on July lst of this year and another 3% increase on December 1st of this year. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: In other words, they are going to get, by the end of 

fiscal '76, 6%? 
MR. GILHOOLEY: 6% - They will be getting this at the rate of 6%. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: That will be another 42¢ an hour, wouldn't it? 
MR. GILHOOLEY: Well, at the rate of 42¢ per hour because they will only be 

getting the first <:;n:e -for_o_months - we are talking about calendar now - and the 
second one will be for one month. 

Now, that compares, I think, most favorably with the settlements that are 
being made around the country in a number of the major industries. I don't think any 
industry in the country has had that much success in terms of wage settlements, to 
keep them down-to 6%. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Now, when you include fringe benefits and pensions, 

did this figure you promised to get for me when I asked you the question the last time -
I haven't gotten it yet--

MR. GILHOOLEY: I am sorry you haven't. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: I asked you the last time. 

MR. GILHOOLEY: I know you did. I am sorry you don't have it. I assure you, 
you will have it within the next couple of days. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Do you have an idea - an estimate--? 
MR. GILHOOLEY: No, I haven't an idea at the moment but I would like to just 

suggest to you that there are-- Under a new nationalized pension law caflea-ERISA -

I don't know what that means but it is a mandatory pension act - it says, in effect, 

that those companies that have pension plans must do certain things with respect to them. 
It must have certain vesting provisions and if they didn't have them, they had to move 

to provide them. We didn't have them. This is terribly expensive. They had to be 

funded within a certain period of time. We had a 50-year funding in our plan. We 
were required to reduce that back to 40, which was another enormous cost. 

So, we have had pension increases. I think the amount .is.Tn the neighborhood 

of -- I think it is somewhere in the neighborhood of between one-half million to six 

hundred thousand dollars a year. But, those were increases that were required to meet 
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the requirements of the new Federal Pension Act. There were no increases in pension 
benefits given. I am not proud to say that. I think that our men ought to have a 

decent pension system. I think all of us, in our old age, ought to be able to face 

it without care. But, we simply were not in a financial position where we could do 

anything more than comply with the requirements of the Federal Act. And the union 

accepted that. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: I read something about the -- When the bus driver 

loses his job, is he guaranteed 6 years' wages? 

MR. GILHOOLEY: No, sir. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: I thought I read that in Chapter "something" of UMTA - or 

something -- the requirements of UMTA? 

MR. GILHOOLEY: Oh. Well, let me explain. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: I can't understand that. 

MR. GILHOOLEY: It is a lot worse than that. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: It is unimaginable that a bus driver is guaranteed 

6 years' wages. 
MR. GILHOOLEY: Well, if you will give me a minute or two, I have some 

experience with this problem because it exists not only here but it exists on the 

railroads. I would like to say - I think with some sense of pride - I was one of the 

ones who incorporated and organized AMTRAK and I sat on the Board of AMTRAK for three 

years. The fight there was to keep the unions from getting lifetime protection once 

trains were taken off. As a result of that, the best we could get,with the Congress 

on the side of the unions and the administration fighting it, would be up to six 
years' protection for anyone who lost his job as a result of what they call "trainoffs" 

on AMTRAK. 
Now, coming to the bus side, what happens is this - and the principle is 

fairly sound, it has been abused but it is fairly sound - the unions say that if you 

use Federal money to come in and build a mass transit system - let's say a rail 

system - and it competes with a bus system arid. Jci'10cks the bus system ·out - as happened 

to us in South Jersey with the Lindenwold line - you really ought not to be able to 
do that without taking care of, in some fair and equitable way, the jobs of those 
people who have been working on that bus line for many, many years. Therefore, if any 
Federal capital monies are brought into the State of New Jersey to buy new equipment or 

to build new systems and as a result of that people are thrown out of jobs, those 

people who are thrown out of jobs have a right to go before an arbitrator and receive 

protection for up to 6 years, depending upon their seniority. The basic reason is 
the impact of the Federal money, which is,their own tax dollars, because of the use 

-made Of it 1 threW tl'l-em--0-Ut Of a jOb o 

But, that only applies in a very narrow area, where they lost their jobs 

as a result of the incursion of Federal funds and the way the State of New Jersey 

used them. There is no protection in our contract for any six years though if a 

fellow loses his job. There is a provision which is in eve~y responsible and modern 

labor contract of severance pay - if you go out of business, you pay a certain amount 

of money to an employee. For instance, in our case, I think it is $80 for every year 

the employee has served the company, over 5 years. That·is severance pay. That is 

not an annual salary, which is what you would get under the other provision. That 

is a severance pay provision, which most major companies have now in their contracts. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: We - the Assembly Transportation and Communications 

Committee - are, at the present time, criticized. The press has said that there are 

inadequacies and inefficiencies in the bus subsidy program and that we are sitting on 
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our rump and we are not doing anything about it, and this is the reason for today's 

hearing. 
I intend - and I think it is the consensus of the committee here - not to pass 

on any legislation that is before us today, but to recommend a task force fact finding 
committee, composed of representatives from the subsidized carriers and unsubsidized 

carriers, people who represent the public,who have expertise in transportation, and to 

include also some of the Assemblymen who serve on the Transportation Committee. Would 

you be willing to serve, if you were asked, on that factfinding commission? 

MR. GILHOOLEY: I have served the State of New Jersey before and I would 

be happy to serve it again. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Thank you, Mr. Gilhooley. 

MR. GILHOOLEY: Mr. Chairman, before I leave the stand, I again want to 
apologize for not having furnished you with the~ information that you asked for. I 

thought it had been furnished and I assure you that you will have it within a week. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Thank you. 

Morris Drogin, South Hudson Bus Company. 

M 0 R R I s D R 0 G I N: My name is Morris Drogin. I am an Attorney at Law of the 

State of New Jersey and I am appearing here today as an attorney. I do have affiliation 

with South Hudson County Boulevard Bus Owners Association and have been affiliated with 

the Association and Drogin Bus Company for over 25 years. 

As an attorney, I specialize in representing clients who are in the bus 

transportation business. I have appeared before the Public Utility Commission in rate 

cases and transfer cases. I have appeared before the Department of Transportation. 

I represent companies that are on subsidy. I represent companies that are not on subsidy. 

I don't want to repeat anything that has been said here today but there is one 

problem that has not been raised. The unsubsidized companies are under the jurisdiction 

of the Department of Public Utilities and I don't know if they are aware of it but they 

are sitting on a time bomb - and that is the Sand Rate case referred to by Mr. Jacobson 

this morning. 

A subsidized carrier can go to the Department of Transportation and theoretically 

they could be made whole by receiving a subsidy, but there is no provision for deprecia­

tion or profit. 

The unsubsidized companies, if they run into a loss, have two alternatives: 

One, they can go to the Department of Transportation to apply for a subsidy, or, two, 
they can go to the Department of Public Utilities, under whose jurisdiction they are 
today, and ask for a fare raise. 

But, under the Sand Rate case, in order to qualify for a fare case, a company 

must establish a rate base. Now, there is no way that an independent bus company that 

has one bus can establish a rate base. As far as the Public Utility is concerned, a 
franchise can be capitalized for $1,000. A man can have 40 years in the business but 

as far as they are concerned, for a rate base purpose it is $1,000 and if he has a 

bus which is 10 or 15 years old, it has been fully depreciated. So, when he goes in 

for a rate base, he has an investment of $1,000 on which to build a base on which he 

is entitled to a profit. 

Now, up until the Sand Rate case came out, the Department of Public Utilities 

had authority on a temporary basis to give you a fare increase, based on an operating 

ratio, predicated upon your receipts. You took in $40, 000 in -receipts and they allowed 

you to make $5,000 profit. But, today, without a rate base, you have to come in under 

a very limited exception. 

Now, if any man in this room - and it is coming up on them very fast-- They 
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sat in this room this morning and talked about "they could make a profit". But, with 
creeping inflation, by next year - I have seen the figures - they will be running at 

losses. 
Now, in order to qualify for a fare increase under the rules today - under the 

law today - they must show that they are operating at a loss and if they get the fare 
increase, they will still show a loss. I am referring to the gentleman on the right 
who mentioned the #38 line in Kearny. I represented - that is the Will Morris, Inc. -­
I handled that fare rate case. I started that case two years ago. The· case was heard. 

The man has one bus. We had to pay $500 to the Public Advocate who went in and did a 
very nice job. He tried that case as if he were trying a TNJ case. And then, in the 
middle of the case, the Sand Rate decision carne out, so after six months the case was 

dismissed without prejudice. 
I then reapplied.; last July. The case went on the docket in September. It 

was adjourned until October. I got a decision last week. It was a favorable decision. 
The decision said that the performer shows that anticipated revenues, at the present 
revenue, will show a $14,000 loss, but if we give you the fare raise you will only have 
you will pick up $10,000 in receipts and you will now only have a $4,000 loss, so we 

will give you the increase. So, now, for the next several years, he is starting with a 

$4,000 loss and when he reaches $10,000 and he is still in business, or hasn't gone 
on subsidy, then we can go back to the PUC. 

So, I am therefore submitting that, in addition to the legislation that is 

proposed here today, this committee consider drafting legislation rescinding- the Sand 
Rate case and provide that independent bus men will be allowed a profit, based on the 

amount of revenue they take in. That will keep them all off subsidy. 

Now, the purpose of this committee is to investigate the subsidy program. 
Unless this is done within several years,all the rest of the companies in New Jersey 
will be on subsidy. Thank you very much. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: What suggestion do you have to make to make the PUC 
hearing process more effective? 

MR. DROGIN: I think under the Constitution even a criminal today is entitled 
to a fair and speedy trial. There should be a regulation that, when you file a petition, 
they should give you a hearing within 30 days and they must be mandated to give you a 
decision within 90 days - 60 or 90 days. And, if they fail to give you a ·decision, then 
your petition should be automatically granted, or it could be drafted on an emergency 
basis. But there should be no reason why you should wait six or eight months - or 
nine months - from the time you file a petition. If you are in trouble and you need 
something done, you can be out of business before you get a decision. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: You made recommendations about legislation for the 

Sand Rate case. You don't have a prepared statement, do you? 

MR. DROGIN: I have no prepared statement. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: You can forward that information and what you are 
requesting to the staff aide to our committee, Larry Gurman,and we will insert that 
information as part of the record. 

MR. DROGIN: I can prepare that statement. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Are there any other questions? Assemblyman Burns. 
ASSEMBLYMAN BURNS: I am inclined to agree with the attorney that we keep 

corning up with this long period of adjudication to get a rate increase by these companies 

and they ·rea11.ze ·a-Toss all the time they are waiting for it. What is the big hangup -

to put this as directly as I can - in getting your request on a rate increase to off-
set your expenses? 
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MR. DROGIN: Well, the law has to be changed so the PUC will have authority 

to grant it, the way they used to have it. 

ASSEMBLYMAN BURNS: How did they used to do it? 

MR. DROGIN: They used to give it under a section of the law which they 
interpreted - they had authority - to give you a temporary increase which, in effect, 

was a permanent increase. 

If you could prove that you were losing money, they would then allow you, say, 

5% or 6% profit, based on the receipts you took in, if you couldn't establish a rate 

base. But then a case came up and it went to the courts and the court held that they 

had no right to be doing this. Then it went up the Appellate Division up to the 

Supreme Court - and all the courts unanimously decided that the Board had no authority 

to do this and that they had to follow the procedure set down by the courts. The only 

remedy for that would be a change in the law. / 

Now, from my experience, as an attorney, we used to ride on the ·coattails of 

TNJ because when they were under the jurisdication of the PUC, if something like that 

happened the TNJ would move in with all their competent legal staff and something would 

have happened. But, now, the only ones left under the PUC are the unsubsidized carriers -

the independents and they have not had the clout or the ability to be able to have this 

law changed. 

ASSEMBLYMAN BURNS: When a man loses money for 9 months - in the case you 

cited- he can't make these fares retroactive? 

MR. DROGIN: No way. 

ASSEMBLYMAN BURNS: The day he gets his okay to go ahead and increase his 

fares to offset that added expense is the day he starts--? 
MR. DROGIN: And he is starting with a loss to start with when he gets his 

new revenue. There must be a. loa·s- or break even, but there is no provision that he 

is entitled to make any money at all. There is no incentive whatsoever. 

ASSEMBLYMAN BURNS: And it is quite possible when he does get his increase 

in the 9 months to a year period - whatever is involved - he could be at another stage 

where he is continuing to lose money. 
MR. DROGIN: Well, his loses will increase, based on inflation. We are living 

in an inflationary period. It may slow down but this year we still have 6% or 7% 

inflation. 
ASSEMBLYMAN BURNS: I just wanted tomakethat point in the procedure clear. 

It doesn't seem to be very fair. 
MR. DROGIN: The situation is inconceivable but there is no provision for an 

unsubsidized carrier today, once he starts going into the red, to offset the losses, 

except ~y going on subsidy. 

Now here is a way that if the independent carriers, when they start losing 
money, can increase their fares to move up to the subsidized carriers can stay off 

subsidy because it has been shown that an independent bus carrier can operate much 

more efficiently than a large carrier. 

ASSEMBLYMAN BURNS: That is all I have to ask. Thank you. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Are there any other questions? 

(no questions) 

Thank you, Mr. Drogin. 

MR. DROGIN: Thank you very much. 
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ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Thank you, Counselor Drogin. This afternoon we are honored 

with the presence of our eolleague, a man from Hudson County, Speaker Joe Le Fante. He has 

a brief statement to make. I would like to introduce the Speaker of the Assemblyman, 

Joseph Le Fante, who is doing a terrific job for Hudson County, and the State of New Jersey. 

Will you kindly give him an accolade? (Applause.) 

J 0 S E P H A. L E F A N T E, JR: Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Assemblyman Cali, 

Assemblyman Burns, and my good friend Gus. Is it true you are going to move to Hudson 

County? 

ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: Yes, sooner or later. 

ASSEMBLYMAN LE FANTE: I apologize for being late. I know I did promise I would 

be here earlier, but I have been tied up at other meetings. I do not have a prepared 

statement, but with your permission, I would like to, if I may, relay to your Committee 

and the public as well the sentiment and feeling of our colleagues in Trenton. 

I have spoken to many of them on a one for one basis, head to head, and I am sure 

I speak for the majority. Primarily, what inevitably brings up the subject all the time 

is budget time. And I don't mind telling your Committee and the public that there is a 

great deal of reluctance when the time comes to appropriate transportation subsidy funds. 

And that is based, primarily, on a number of issues that we are confronting ourselves with 

at this present time, and I would like to take this opportunity, on behalf of your colleagues, 
to commend you on the job you are doing, and for going around and setting up these public 

hearings, so we can have some input, not only from the public, but all those interested 

parties. 

The reluctance comes about because of certain f:j.gures that we :t;amiliarize ourselves 
with, and perhaps the inability to separate what we consider to be transit problems, transit 

service, transit needs, transit demands. For example, it has been called to the attention 

ot our Legislature that many of our citizens who use the rail services, who come from very 

wealthy and affluent communities, who travel on a daily basis from the Bay Head-Rumson area 

into the inner cities to make their living, are high salary people. And at the request 

of your Committee, there was a breakdown that was not only astonishing but sickening,to be 
able to read that an individual riding the rail service from Bay Head into Newark, who is 

an executive in a major corporation, receiving some $50,000 a year salary, and perhaps an 

expense account to boot, is being subsidized on a per head basis to the tune of about 
$1100 per year. For t.he amourit of money that the State is subsidizing the passenger rail 

service, divided by the heads that are using it, it is coming out to somewhere in the 
neighbOrhood of $1100 per year. 

I think this is a luxury that not only the people of New Jersey, but I don't 

think anyone can afford this kind of a luxury. Perhaps if we put each one of those 

individuals in a cab and paid his cab fare, maybe at the end of the ·year it would be less. 

Nevertheless, this is one of the reasons there is strong emphasis on, perhaps, separating 

bus subsidies and rail subsidies, and we are asking your committee to look into the 

possibility - with the legislation as available to us, and if need be introduce new 

legislation - of creating such a situation. We don't think it is ·fair to the people of 

New Jersey· for the bus-suosidy ana· raiTstihsiay-to be ltiillPed into one-hall of wa:£ and being 

approached and treated as a common area. 

In addition to that, we begin to wonder, are we not defeating our own program? 

Are we not taking advantage of a situation that it was not designed to take care of, such 

as, are we worried about that individual in Bay Head orRun\son:-or are we going to concern 

ourselves with the factory worker in the inner city who has no other means of transportation? 
Many don't even own automobiles, and :perhaps if we put some emphasis on the inner city, 
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the rest of the State could take care of itself. It would fall into line. Now, we are 
concerned with servicing people, and when you talk in people, you talk in plurality, so 
we have to be concerned with the majority. The majorities are in the inner cities~ the 
majorities must be serviced to go to work: the majorities must be serviced to meet their 
everyday needs as they arise. We must ~eep the cost factor in an area that they can 

afford as factory and office workers. That will have to come about by comparisons, and 

again,as a result of some of your Committee's work, I saw figures that were nauseating. 

To think that the State of New Jersey is subsidizing a bus line that is running in 

competition to independent buses, giving poor service at a much higher cost, and the end 

result is going to destroy the entire program if we allow it to continue is unthinkable. 
I have seen lt-il:>t only in black and white, Mr. Chairman, but I have taken the 

time out to travel such routes, and I was a passenger on both lines, and I did not see 
any better service on the bus lines that was subsidized versus the independent, and I spoke 

with some of these people on the independent lines, and they tell me that they are just 
about making a profit and receiving 15¢ per fare less per zone, and they are making a profit, 

and the line that is being. subsidized is losing money. 

Another startling fact that I think we should be ashamed of - and when I say "we" 
I am talking about the bureaucracy that we are all apart of, and you and I are just as 

guilty as everyone else, Mr. Chairman, and the Committee as well - is when I am told that 
a bus line that is subsidized and presently inoperative with dead stock lying in a garage 
is still receiving their subsidies and they are not servicing the people of the State of 

New Jersey. Through curiosity we raised this question, and the answer we got was that it 

was a technical area, as a result of contractual obligation, the way the contracts were 
worded. We should be ashamed of ourselves to permit this type of English to go into these 
contracts'i · we should be ashamed of ourselves to condone this: we should be ashamed of 

ourselves to keep it in practice. I think this is a whole new area that has to be opened 

up. Whether- you will do it through investigation or through- Iegisiation; Tt 
must be done, because the luxuries of the past have become the needs of today, and the 

needs of today will not be enough to service our people tomorrow. So what we have to do 
is develop a new concept of subsidizing. We must put it into practice, and we have to begin 
to measure what we are getting for our dollar. 

As it stands at the present moment, I would dare to say that if any one of us was 
spending our own money, we wouldn't touch the subsidy program with a penny of it, and the 
taxpayers are not only demanding, they are entitled to full representation: they are 
entitled to know where every dollar is-going~ they are entitled to know that we are 
getting a dollar for the dollar we spend. And up to now this has been a neglected stepchild. 
The attention is here, and we must focus in on it. Our interest should be to satisfy 
the majorities• needs, and when we become responsive to their needs, and we satisfy those 
majorities, the rest of the State can automatically fall into line. 

So, again, it is that time of the year when we are reviewing state dollars, 

tax dollars, the taxpayers• money. We know we are putting money into a subsidy program 

that has dead stock lying in garages that is not servicing our people. We know we are 

servicing rail lines to the tune of $1100 per rider per year, which is ridiculous, and 

the type of individual it is servicing. We know all these things, and it is time to do 

something about it. So because it is budget time, the reluctance is there again. 

I don't mind telling you, Mr. Chairman, that when I pick up a newspaper, and I 
read about working men being on strike for such a long period of time, and I know those 

families are euffer.ing, and the company; is suffering at a loss of profits and operating 
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expenses, but above all the people are su~fering because the service is not there. and 
when you and I can say that there is a million dollars for subsidy, but we are not providing 

the service, then there is an injustice that must be corrected. And if you and I look 
into those areas, you will begin to read between the lines in some of the newspaper reports 
and you will begin to think that there are ulterior motives here, and because there is 
so much insincerity in this subsidy field, we cannot put our finger on'it, but I think if 
we approach it knowing there is ulterior motivation, and knowing that we have to get a 
commission together that will have -subpoena power, then perhaps we can get to the bottom 
of these things. There is no reason in the world why these men have to be on strike so 
long and the companies that they are striking against can stay out of operation so long, 
because it is the taxpayer, ultimately, in -the end --who -suffers the most. Aild 
the people that use these services are taxpayers, and they must be considered as well. 

So if I could suggest something, Mr. Chairman, I think perhaps, if time permits, 
a legislative commission-should be formed with subpoena power to look into these matters 
with the intention of bringing in fresh, new, imaginative and serviceable legislation. I 
as the Speaker of the House assure you that it will be given priority treatment~ It will 
come out of your Committee, and it will be posted on the board as soon as possible, and 
then perhaps we can get this back on the road where it belongs. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

ASSEMBLYMAN. ESPOSITO: Thank you, Joe. Joe, before you leave, first, I want to 
thank you for taking time out of your busy schedule. I know you are the third busiest man 

in the united States at the present time. The reason for today's hearing was --- last 
week I got a phone call from Joe-'s secretary, Karen, notifying me that there would be 
a meeting of the leadership Monday morning. When I went· to that leadership meeting, I was 
told that we were'sitting on our rumps not doing anything about the bus subsidy program. 
That is the reason for the hearing, because Joe was anxious to see something resolved;-

________________ -----·we,-··aretliiriKiiig along the·s-ame-..fiiies, Joe, as you are. I think the committee 

after this hearing will recommend a task force faet~finding commission. We feel it should 
be made up of the people in the business, the unsubsidized carriers and the subsidized 
carriers, also members from the Legislature, and members from the public. Thank you, Joe. 

ASSEMBLYMAN LE FANTE: Very good. Thank you • 
. ASSEMBLYMAN. ESPOSITO: I would like to acknowie!dge at this time the presence 

of the Senator from my district, who is also a member of the Senate Transportation .. and 
Camnunications Committee·, who is here to sit in on the hearings, Senator Joseph Tumulty. 

J-0 S E P H T U M U L T Y: I would like to say, Mr. Chairman, as Vice Chairman of the 
Transportation Committee of the Senate, we are very much interested in these hearings, and 
ju;st at the end of the last turn of the Legislature the Senate ·named -. committee to study 
the matter on the subsidy program. That report' .fs not in yet, but we are vitally interested 
in this, and I would hope that your committee would make available to the Senate Committee 
a transcript of these hearings today. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Yes, thank you, Senator. 
will be William J. Behrens; ·soUtn Orange Bus Association. 

The next witness this morning 

'WILLIAM J. BEHRENS: William J. Behrens, South Orange Avenue Bus Association. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Do you have a prepared statement? 
MR. BEHRENS: No, I don't., Assemblyman. 
ASSI!:MBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Proceed. 

MR. BEHRENS: After observing the bills here, I think to expedite this entire 
program,to lessen the cost of the subsidies should be to take the present law that is 
in effect, on the books-right now, and apply it to whatever bus lines there are canpeting7 
-therefore-, ---- - taking the action that the subsidized bus line should be eliminated. This 
~------- -- --------------------------- ------------- --------------------------------



is on the books. We have a lot of bills here applying this~ The other thing is, 

there is a bill that has been passed, and it is on the books, but there has been no 
action on it. We, right now, the South Orange Avenue Bus Association, we are in competition 

with the TNJ on the 31 line. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Mr. Behrens, is there such a law or statute today? 

MR. BEHRENS: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: To do what? 

MR. BEHRENS: Where there are two competing bus lines, the one that is subsidized 
should be eliminated. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: There is such a law? 

MR. BEHRENS: Yes, there is. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Is there such a law, Senator? 

SENATOR TUMULTY: I am not aware of it. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: I don't recall the statute number, do you? 

MR. KUCHIN: We may have it here, I don't know. 

SENATOR TUMULTY: I am not aware of it. This is very revealing. That has already 

been discussed with Commissioner Sagner. I hope you are right.. 

MR. BEHRENS: Well, there has been a great deal of publicity, Senator, on it. In 

fact, Senator Gewertz introduced, and he sponsored, I think, this other law. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALI: No, no, his bill is A-992. 

SENATOR TUMULTY: The one that -was-slio\.m to me, Mr. Chairman, will not be 

applicable. 

MR. BEHRENS: That is my recommendation to the Committee. We, at present, are 
not calling it a hearing. It has been called an investigation, and we are appearing 

··before the Public Utility Commiesion, and the Department of Transportation. They 
both have representatives there. The hearings are still in progress. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Mr. Behrens, you operate the South Orange Avenue Bus 
--Association. 

MR. BEHRENS: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: And you run in competition with another subsidized carrier? 

MR. BEHRENS: The subsidized carrier is TNJ. It is right on the same line. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: How do- your bus fares canpare with TNJ? 
MR. BEHRENS: TNJ is 40¢ and we are 25¢. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: You are charging 25¢. Are you giving the same efficient 

service as· TNJ? 

MR. BEHRENS: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Do you operate off-peak hours and weekends? 

MR. BEHRENS: We operate all weekend. We operate seven days a week. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Do you operate the same as TNJ? 

MR. BEHRENS: With a limited service. We are in a coordinating service schedule 

with TNJ. So in our area we operate just as many buses as they do, but we operate week 

days,$attirdays, and sundays. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: But you do operate at times at off-peak hours? 

MR. BEHRENS: Oh, sure. We operate up to twelve o'clock at night. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: And you run on a profitable basis, don't you? 

MR. BEHRENS: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Do you run parallel with the TNJ? 

MR. BEHRENS: We run on the same street. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: And you are telling me that your fare is 15¢ lower? 
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MR. BEHRENS: Yes •. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Will you tell me how your are able to operate more 

efficiently and give better service at less fare? 
MR. BEHRENS: Well, maybe it is because we are smaller, and we can keep our 

finger on the entire line in a movement. our garage is just a few minutes away from the 

line, so that if any breakdowns occur, we are able to get right out and repair them and 
get the bus right back on service. We certainly don't have the high salaries that the 
officials in TNJ have. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Do you have union drivers? 
MR. BEHRENS: Yes. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: But their scale is lower than TNJ, right? 
MR. BEHRENS: Yes. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Are there any further questions? 
ASSEMBLYMAN CALI: Yes. Were the subsidies to be removed from that line for TNJ, 

and TNJ decided not to continue that line and was allowed to stop running that line, would 
your company be able to provide by itself equal service that is being presently divided 
by both the companies, both the TNJ and yours? 

MR. BEHRENS: Yes, we would. We could, right from the Maplewood Loop, which is 
the westerly terminaL down into Wilson Avenue to Avenue L, which is the westerly terminal 
of the 31 line. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALI: Then perhaps the fellow who called the subsidies a .gif~ is 
right. I think that Should be in the record. If what you are saying is accurate, then 
supsi~es are gifts, because you seem to have the ability to provide the-kindlei:-~£ce that 
-18 being provided now by both companies, one of which is subsidised. You are doing an 
equal service at a lesser rate, not being subsidized, and, Mr. Chairman, I would suggest 
that there is something almost criminal in what we are doing in subsidizing that TNJ line 
and not allowing this man to take over the full service. And I think a gentleman of this 
stature siiou!d be considered to be included in these hearings or on that committee that we 
spoke about. 

MR. BEHRENS: I would be very glad to serve. 
ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: Mr. Behrens, who had the primary franchise on the route, South 

Orange or Public Service? 
MR. BEHRENS: The South Orange independents. We were the ones that started the 

bus business. 
ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: How many years? 
MR. BEHRENS: Sixty years. 
ASSEMBL~N RYS: And Public Service I am talking about sixty years ago, when 

Public Service was picking up routes left and right. I dpn't know haw they ever did it, 
but I read the Whole history on that. Is there any particular reason why you didn't take 
this to court and move them CJff-the route? 

MR. BEHRENS: Well, this was passed by the Legislature. There were trolley cars, 
if you can understand, and then there was legislation passed when they finally saw that 

. they had to go into the bus business, because the trolleys were obsolete, 'and they started to 
buy most of the independents in Newark. There were 500 and they bought 470. There are 

some 30 left. We happen to have the largest. independent line in Newark, which has 11 buses. 

The rest are scattered throughout the main routes in Newark, Central Avenue, Springfield 
Avenue, Clinton Avenue. All the main arteries have at least one or more indepentdent buses 

on them. They realized that they were going to go expensively into the bus business, so 
at that time legislation was passed, and they were given the right to replace their trolley 

cars with two buses, or two franchises. So at that particular time, why, they were the 



sole ones to appear and say how many trolleys they operated on each line, and no one 

checked it, and they were given unsurmountable amounts of permits which have been laying in 
the drawer dormant for years. They don't use them. 

ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: Thank you very much. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Assemblyman Cali. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALI: Do you have an appljcation for a rate increase at this time? 

MR. BEHRENS : No. 

ASSEMBLYMAN BURNS: Mr. Cali has brought out what I consider an unconscionable 

situation here. You are operating at 25¢ and TNJ is operating on the same line for 40¢. 

Yet you say you can run the complete operation, eliminate TNJ -without the addition of 

any additional equipment? 

MR. BEHRENS: We would need additional equipment, sure. 

ASSEMBLYMAN BURNS: Now,· r:Cyou purchased that equipment to take over the slack 

left by TNJ, let's theoretically assume they are forced out, would the acquisition of the 

new equipment force you to raise the rate to the TNJ rate of 40¢? Can you theorize that 
for me? 

MR. BEHRENS: I don't believe it would. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALI: You could still operate with additonal equipment at 25¢? 

MR. BEHRENS: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN BURNS: I don't see why we don't allow him to run the Whole line. 
,J The TNJ man has left, but I wish h~-- was here to crystalize the situation. I just can't 

see the justice in it. 

ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: There is no justice whatsoever. 

ASSEMBLYMAN BURNS: Is there anyone here from the PUC who could enlighten us 

on this imbalance? Is there anybody who wants to volunteer? (no response) 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALI: I see a couple of smiles, Mr. Chairman. 

ASSEMBLYMAN BURNS: I see them too. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALI: There is a man in the back who wants to say something. 

R A N D Y B R 0 W N: I just wanted to say something in reference to the South Orange 

line. My name is Randy Brown, and I am the President of the Hudson County Bus Riders' 

Association. I also attend Seton Hall University Graduate School, and there is something 
that I think I too I as far as the rip off or gift I to ride -from-Penn -Stat-ion-to Seton Hall, 
it will cost you 50¢ if you get on the TNJ1 to ride from Penn Station to, say, approximately 
about five or six blocks from where the South Orange stops at the Newark line, it only 
costs you 25¢, plus, if you,say, walk outside Seton Hall University, stand and wait for 
the TNJ bus, you might stand there anywhere from fifteen to twenty minutes. If you take 

two or three minutes to walk six blocks to the South Orange Bus Association, in fact they 
run a bus maybe every ten minutes, if that long. I mean, the service is very good. I 

know that as a fact. 

MR. BEHRENS: Thank you. Our headway all day long is every six minutes. 

MR. BROWN: Right, I didn't know the exact amount of time. I know it is very 

fast. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: There is a question I would like to ask. TNJ pays high 

salaries. I think the reason for the high salaries, again, is to run an efficient operation. 

If you were to become a big operator of buses, would you still be able to run with less 

fare and give the same service? 

MR. BEHRENS: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: You think you could? 
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MR. BEHRENS: Yes. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Now, the law that you stated was in the books, there is 

no such law. It is only an excerpt of the COA report. This is what this committee is 
trying to do at the present time-, -trying to translate that into the legislation and to make 
it a law. 

MR. BEHRENS: Assemblyman Esposito, I am so sure that we have a copy of the law. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: That is not a copy, that is an excerpt from the COA report. 

That is all it is. It is not a statute. 
MR. BEHRENS: I am going to look anyhow, and if it is, I will send it to you. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Mr. Behrens, I received a letter from you back on December 19, 

-1975,- and In that letter -you-toid-me ---I wanted to get this on the record - that TNJ is 
running phantom buses, buses with only a driver and no riders on it: is that true? 

MR. BEHRENS: Yes. It is due to a differential in fare. The way the schedule 
runs now, we do have a coordinated schedule with Public Service or Transport, and after ,._ 
the rush hour, our buses are brown and theirs are green, so they run a six-minute, and 
we are on a six-minute. 
is every three minutes. 
the people are waiting, 

We fit in between,so the coordinated schedule all day long, actually, 
Due to the fact that we run so frequently, and we are 15¢ cheaper, 

and there are many instances Where their buses are empty, or two 
or three passengers, and at 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALI: 
price he could get. That ' s 

ASSEMBLYMAN BURNS: 

the same time, we can't even carry them. 
If he wanted to sell that line, he would hold out for the best 

the part that is mind boggling. 
That is why he is getting a profit. He knows that if somebody 

else buys it, he can make a profit. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: You run the same number of hours as TNJ? 
MR. BEHRENS: We don't start as early as they do, no. We start at quarter to 

six. They have a few buses that start at four o'clock, but if we were to take the line 
over, we would run the schedule that they are running. We would start at four and instead 
of terminating at night around twelve, we weuld run to quarter after one like they do. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: I would like this inserted into the record, what do you 
pay your drivers on an hourly basis? 

MR. BEHRENS: Six dollars and twenty cents an hour. 
ASSBMBLYMAN &SPOSITO: In other words, about seventy-six cents lower than the 

TNJ? 
MR. BEHRENS: Yes. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: They tell me they make money on route 31, South Orange 

Avenue, TNJ. 
MR. BEHRENS: We have proven at the last hearing, and their head accountant 

admitted on the stand under oath,that they are losing about $300,000 on South Orange 
Avenue. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ISPOSITO: Where was thil teltimony? 
MR. BIHRDS: Down at the hearing, 
ASSEMBLYMAN ISPOSITOI What hearing was that? 
MR. BllHRBNS 1 The PUC hearing. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ISPOSITOI Thele figural came from a member of the Office of riscal 

Affairs. It says in 1970 the report• of the PUC on the above on the TNJ operation - this 
is 1974, but 1975 we don't have. Is thil up to'cSa~e7 

MR. BIHRBNS1 The lalt one is, 174, The '75 figures are not available. 
ASSEMBLYMAN' ISPOSITO 1 Thank you, Mr, Behrens, 
MR, BIHRD'S 1 Thank you, 
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ASSEMBLYMAN CALI: Are they or are they not subsidized for that line, the TNJ? 
MR. BEHRENS: We believe they are. Because all the money for the subsidies goes 

into the ·general funds. They don't separate it line by line. They put it into the 
general funds. That is our understanding. 

ASSEMBLYMAN BURNS: In other words, their whole operation is subsidized, not 
specific lines? 

MR. BEHRENS: Yes. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Thank you. Mr. Irwin Flateman, the Hudson Transit Lines. 

I R W I N F L A T E M A N: I am Irwin Flateman, I represent the Hudson Transit Lines, 
Inc., and also I am.Vice President of the New Jersey Motor Bus Association. 

First, I would like to thank you very much for the opportunity of being here. I 
think if we can talk about legislation before it finally happens, rather than after the 
fact, perhaps we will all be better off. I think what I will do is go down the various 
bills that are before us, and give you my opinion, or our opinion, on the bill. 

With regard to A-992, we believe that the problem that exists is not with competition 
of carriers on subsidy, but exactly the other way around. We think that no carrier should 
be given a subsidy where an existing non-subsidized carrier is operating. Now, we have had 
situations in New Jersey where this has taken place time and time again. I think at the 
last hearing I testified that when the ~ntercity group, which included Interciy and Maplewood, 
and Orange and Black, and Northeast, and so on~went bankrupt, ·the independent 
oparators at that time abose to break up that entire operation, and by putting in what we 
felt would be operating efficiencies and eliminating duplication, we would be able to 
better serve the public, and in fact, at lower cost to the State. 

The State of New Jersey chose not to follow that procedure. Instead, what they 
did, a new entity was formed called Maplewood Transportation, and Maplewood Transportation 

"then proceeded to get subsidies by the State of New Jersey. But, not only did they get 
subsidies by the State of New Jersey, but existing competition still went on between 
operators that were non-subsidized and now certain areas of Maplewood Transportation. 
So, for example, while we do not· run any service from Paterson, New Jersey, and Passaic, 
New Jersey, to New York City, the Intercity group did. And another company called Manhattan 
Transit Lines is also subsidized. Now, as a result of this competition,we now find that 
not only is the Maplewood group being subsidized, but Manhattan Transit is also being 
subsidized. 

So, we seem to be at cross purposes between our thoughts and what we actually 
do. The next point that I would like to make is that no carrier should be given subsidies 
over duplicating routes. At present there are many duplicating subsidies on similar or 
near similar routes. This is costly to New Jersey taxpayers, and wasteful. As you can see, 
I am not in favor of A-992. 

With regard to A-1388, Woodson, public operation of transportation systems have 
proven to be an efficient and costly method of providing transportation services. We 
need only look toward the cost of operations in operating New York City transportation 
services to understand the problem. But even more recently, Nassau County went public, 
and the costs far exceeded their expectations. I would like to give you some examples, 
if I can~-

In 1972, the private companies had a budget of $800,000 - this is for subsidies, 
by the way, in the State of New York, and they were granted $800,000 which covered what 
they thought were their needs in being able to operate - and in 1973 MSBA was formed, which 
is a takeoff of the Metropolitan Transportation Authority, but only for Nassau County. 
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In the first five months that the private operators were in existence, they received 

subsidies of $621,000. For the last seven months of 1973, MSBA, which was the authority 

established for that purpose,had subsidies of $1,895,000. In the year 1974 they estimated 

that they were going to have cost expenditures and requirements of $4,975,000 in order to 

keep MSBA in operation and rendering the same kinds of services that they did before. 
Th~ year 1974 proved that the authority needed $6,800,000. And 1975 is much, much greater 

than that. 

It is very interesting, because while in 1972 the private operators required 

$800,000 they supplied their own buses~ they paid taxes to the State~ they did all the 

things that private enterprise is supposed to do in the State. In 1974, the cost was now 

$6,800,000 and there was an expenditure for capital outlays by Nassau County to the tune 

of $7 rriilli6ii to buy out the private lines in 1973. And so, I don't believe you can travel 

the country and find out one authority or one state takeover that was operated more efficiently 

than private enterprise was able to do. 

But assuming, just assuming,that we were able to work out terms of a purchase to 

buy all bus lines in the State, the $25 million proposed in this bill would not begin to 

cover the value. It is my understanding that New Jersey DOT recently paid approximately 

$13 million to Transport of New Jersey to purchase 514 buses for which Mr. Gilhooley now 

said $5 million was going back and 20% on the purchase of the new equipment~ Well, here 

the State paid $13 million for 514 buses. Now, I don't know if you gentlemen realize the 

number of buses that you are talking about on a takeover by the State of New Jersey. In my 

opinion, it would come to several hundreds of thousands of dollars -- hundreds of millions 

of dollars, and not $25 million. But let's assume that that problem was out of the way 

and the purchase became a reality:-There would still be a tremendous liability on the part 

of the State in unfunded pension programs of some of these companies that could amount to 

an additional few hundred million dollars. t-don't know what the current figures are, but 

for example, in Transport of New Jersey alone, I once heard an estimate where they had 

unfunded pensions of approximately $75 to $80 million. That is just one company alone. 

And if the State wereto assume this takeover, certainly they would have to assume 
the obligations of taking care of whatever pensions were involved, not only to TNJ, but 
for the Maplewood group, and many other companies that have not funded their pension 

programs. But assuming that even that were out of the way, it would be unrealistic to 
think that once the State takes over all transportation in the State, that all employees 
of these various companies can be treated differently. The new cost would be predicated 
on the highest labor contracts, the highest fringe benefits, and the greatest cost of 
living clauses. It would then follow that the cost to the State would be many hundreds 
of million dollars higher than they anticipated. 

With regard to the coordination of services, which is one of the items 

mentioned in the bill, I believe the state has the ability to mandate that now. And where 

it may take some small dollars to accomplish, it becomes av.ilable. 

On the proposed bill, A-1660, Baer, while we have no quarrel with a proper study, 

it seems that these problems have been studied to death. But if the committee feels that 

a study is to be made, it should be a meaningful study. And it should be done by people 

who know transportation. The study should be non-political, and while it should be supervised 

by a designee of the Legislature, the input should come from people who are in transportation, 

who make their living through transportation, and hopefully these people will approach the 
problems with unselfish motives. 

With regard to Senate Bill 523, Horn, I agree with Senator Horn that the 1,200,000 

daily bus riders are not getting equal treatment with rail passengers with respect to subsidies. 
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a State takeover of transportation systems, I believe With regard to the concept of 

that would be a horrible mistake. I am opposed for the same reason I was opposed to 
Assembly Bill 1388. To believe that 

given the same tools is fallacious. 

the State can do a better job than private enterprise 

History proves this, and you only have to look at 

any public transportation system in the United States, and compare their costs with that 

of private enterprise. I do believe that we have a basis for a fine transportation 

system in this State. It is one that is having difficult times, but the difficulties 

will not be solved with a band-aid approach, but by a comprehensive plan put together 

by people in the transportation industry knowledgeable of transportation needs, and with 

unselfish goals. It will have to include the cooperation of the Legislature in the necessary 

tax reliefs needed from both the State and Federal governments. It will require the cooperation 

of-tbe Port Authori-ty reducingtoii cosfsf.o bus companies us.fng--the bridges and tunnels. It will 

mean substantial reductions of charges by the Port Authority with regard to bus operations 

using tenninal facilities that are serving people in the New Jersey and New York areas. 

And it will mean a realistic approach to what areas should be served, and to the extent 

of service rendered. It will mean examination of our present subsidy program, to see 

where duplication exists and where inequities exist, and after these and other programs 

are evaluated, we may be surprised to see what will then be needed with regard to a subsidy 

program, and if at that time a determination is then made that subsidy funds are needed, 

the funds must be distributed in a manner that would be an incentive to bus companies to 

encourage good, private operations to operate with the highest degree if efficiency. It 

should not be used by the inefficient as a tool to be more inefficient. The bus operators 

must be required to get a proper price for all off-route work. Their prices should cover 

all costs, including capital expenses and various other costs and taxes. Even though some 

of these may come from capital grants. State funds should not be used to subsidize aff­

route work. 

With regard to Senate Bill 1199, Dodd, we believe and agree that there is a highly 

inequitable and inefficient subsidy program in the State of New Jersey. We also agree that 

the regulation of transportation should not be split between two agencies, but I am not 

convinced that even New Jersey DOT or New Jersey PUC is sufficiently organized or ready to 

undertake this effort. I see nothing from either agency of an efficient, sound transportation 

policy, one that will have helped insure the private enterprise system in this State. 
I agree with Senator Dodd that the subsidy program in our State offers no incentive 

to improve or expand services. I believe our subsidy program to be regressive rather than 

progressive. But bus operators in the State would prefer to be profitably operated without 
subsidy. It may require some assistance, as outlined before, through the elimination of 
burdensome taxes and reductions of onerous Port Authority charges, and elimination of waste 

and duplication. Once these savings are effective, a determination can then be made if 
financial assistance is needed, and if assistance is needed, it must be fair and equitable. 

A major problem with bill S-1199 is that it is impractical to ask operators to 

bid on short term programs where large, capital expenditures are necessary. In order to 

do an efficient job in bus transportation, you reqliire a fine organization, a good facility 

to properly maintain your equipment, and good equipment. Unless an operator has an 

incentive that he is building an ongoing business, capital will not be available to develop 

this type of an organization. 

I hope I have been somewhat helpful. I have been in the transportation business 

now for some 24 years. I have seen New Jersey have the finest bus operators in the country. 

I see no reason why we shouldn't have the finest bus operators in the country again. But 

it won't be done by wishing, and it won't be done by surveys and studies with people who know 
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nothing about our problems or the needs of the public. And it won't be done by 
politicians trying to serve everybody, even in areas where no service is truly needed. 

I thank you. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Mr. Flateman, I am looking at some figures here. You 

represent the Hudson Transit Lines? 

MR. FLATEMAN: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: At one time you were receiving subsidies, and now you are 

not in the program; is that correct? 

MR. FLATEMAN: No, that is incorrect. Hudson Transit Lines has never received 
subsidy. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: I don't know where these figures came from, but it says 
for the total fiscal year, 1976, Hudson Bus Transit Lines---

MR. FLATEMAN: There is a Hudson Bus and we should not be confused with them. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: They say, "Not in program." They have $573,000 allocated 

through fiscal year '76. I think it is a mistake. 

MR. FLATEMAN: It is a mistake. That is Hudson Bus. We are Hudson Transit Lines. 
We operate out of Bergen County. We are commonly known as the Short Line Bus Company. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: You are an unsubsidized line, right? 

MR. FLATEMAN: We are unsubsidized. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: You know, I think that you have given us some information, 
and some recommendations that are highly enlightening and revealing, and I feel that I am 
in complete accord With YOU that lf--We are going tO do a Study 1 it has to be done by the 

people in the business. I agree one-million percent with you on that one point. 
I would like to ask,if we do recommend the task force fact-finding commission, 

would you be willing to serve on it? I am not asking you to serve on it, because we don't 
have the power to do it, but I would recommend you. 

MR. FLATEMAN: I would be most happy to serve, and I would be most happy to make 
those members of my company who we feel can do some good to join us. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: We want to do studies free of charge. We don't want to 
burden the taxpayers with any more study and consultant fees. I think these figures have 
gone up astronomically; not only with the bus mass transit program, but we conducted a lot 
of studies for highway construction. I think there ~millions and millions of dollars 
that are'being paid every year by the Department of Transportation for studies. I personally 
feel it is a waste of the taxpayers' money. 

MR. FLATEMAN: I would be most happy to serve. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Now, in your opinion, how many subsidized bus routes can 

be eliminated without sacrificing the quality of service in the State of New Jersey? 

MR. FLATEMAN: Well, in the area that I am most familiar with, you have service 

out of Paterson: you have service out of Passaic, and there are bus lines that run --- I 

don't even want to talk about our company, because, again, it becomes self-serving. I think 

there are eertain portions where Orange and Black and Transport even compete with one another 

in certain segments. I think that is part, really, of what the study 'would- have to be, 
and I think substantial amounts of dollars could be saved by the State if-we came up with 
that kind of a realistic appraach. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: I think you are wrong when you say you don't want to talk 

about your own company because it will be self-serving. The thing is this, you are 
operating without subsidy, and you are giving service. 

MR. FLATEMAN: We give service along route 17. There is part of the Intercity, 
or what is now Maplewood, that serVices areas about two or three blocks away, or certain 
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areas that may be a little longer. Most of the people who come to us now do not walk to 

our facilities. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Are your,fares the same as the subsidized carriers? 

MR. FLATEMAN: Well, our fares are similar. But speaking of fares, I would like 

to make an observation which has nothing to do with bus against bus, but, for example, 
the Erie Railroad - and these are commutation books - which is very highly subsidized 
has a monthly book for which the per trip ticket to Hoboken, and then the PATH across the 

river runs $1.45. Our 40 trip book, which is approximately the same in duration, runs 

$1.17. Ho Ho Kus, the Erie's fare is $1.47: our fare is $1.22. Waldwick, Erie's fare 
and again I am including the transfer of 30¢, you know, to get across the river - is $1.40 

and our fare is $1.25. And the Erie Railroad is very, very heavily subsidized. 
I think if we take a look at the subsidy program, I think we ought to look at the 

entire program, because the determination must be made with you people.- it can't be made 

with us - as to what becomes a realistic subsidy, if in fact you have to subsidize. I am 

going to digress a little, but I think it may make a point. They are not talking about 
deregulation of certain airlines, because they realize that what will happen is that the 
short service areas will no longer be served by the major airlines, so they will say, "How 

are we going to service them now?" And what we better do is get trunk lines or commuter 
lines to service the people. Except,this is very interesting, they talk about subsidizing 
these commuter airlines, not bus lines, but airlines, if they carry five people a day or more. 

Now, if we follow that policy, we ought to take everybody out of Fords and subsidize 
them to Cadillacs. My contention is, if there is a bus line that can take care of the 
people on that short trip, then the hell with servicing a commuter airlines. Put them on 
the buses, and let the buses start to show a little bit of profit, and let it be an incentive 

to people to want to get into the bus business, and want to invest their money in the bus 
business. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: What do you think about the value of establishing a bus 
authority? 

MR. FLATEMAN: I am always concerned about these so-called bus authoritiea.,because I 
think if we have a public utility commission or a department of transportation that is really 
·doing the kind of job that they should do:O.-Tlu!y in fact should be the overseer of your 

transportation requirements. I told you, I am opposed to a two-level system where the 
operators don't know where to go and who to talk to and what to do, and it is a different 
ball game when you go to this office, and it is another-ball game when you go to this office. 
We are confused as hell. So I think that there has to be one authority who would control us, 
and you can call it anything you want, as long as they are knowledgeable about the problems, 
and they are ready to do something. I can't -- you know, it annoys me to hear somebody say, 
"Well, the law may be bad, but it is the law." Well, if that law is bad, then somebody ought 
to change the law. Behind my desk there is a saying, "If you are doing the same thing now 

that you have done 20 years ago, the chances are you are doing it wrong." Well, if we 

have statutes on our books that cause a bus operator to wait one year in order for him to 

get a fare increase, we ought to change the law. We ought to change the statutes. If there 

is another law which doesn't permit him to get a fare increase because he can't develop 

a base, then we ought to do something about changing the law and not say we can't do anything 

because that is what is on the books. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Another question I would like to ask you is, does your 

company provide in off-peak hours and weekends the same -service as the subsidized lines? 

MR. FLATEMAN: I would say that we probably do. I really don't know, but I can 

tell you this: We provide the service that is needed. We are not going to provide the 

service that isn't needed, because if we do, then we have to come to you people and say, 



"Okay, here is our hand." We provide what service we feel is needed in our territory. 
'L9t somebody come and tell us .that there is a requirement for additional service, and we will 

be most happy to put on the additional service. Because, basically, what is our business? 

Our business is to carry people and to show a profit at the end of a year. We are not 

ashamed of showing the profit. We think we are entitled to it. We have a tremendous 
investment, and that is the name of the game. And as we show returns for our money,so 

we will give better service, and as those returns diminish or go to nothing, we are going 
to give less service. 

So our goals are really no different then your goals. It is to serve the public 
and show a profit at the end of the year; a fair profit, a realistic profit>without gouging 
the public, but nevertheless, to show a profit. We think we are entitled to that, because 

if we are not, we might as well take these assets that we have, which total many millions 
of dollars, and put them into some tax free bonds, and all trudge off to Florida and wait 
for the checks, or whatever place you choose to go. We work very hard in our business. We 

work very long hours in our business, and I think we are entitled to a fair return, no more, 
but a fair return. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Mr. Flateman, this is a hypothetical question. Let 1 s 
assume that tomorrow morning you could take over the subsidized bus lines. Would you be 

able to give the same serviae, if you were to take them over, and operate at the same price 
that you do now? 

MR. FLATEMAN: Well, because it is a hypothetical question, the answer that I 
give you - and I have to be honest with you - would be meaningless. I would have to really 
take a look at the figures. I would have to see what services we feel would be necessary 

to render. I would like to think that our company is just as big as any company in 
transportation in the United States: and, therefore, I would like to think that if anybody 
could make a profit, we could make a profit. But the answer that I would give you would not 
be one that I could back up at this time, and I just wouldn't want to do that. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Then you are admitting now that there are some lines that 
are dogs and are not profitable, no matter who runs them? 

MR. FLATEMAN: I will say this: In the entire State, there have to be some 
bus lines that are being run now that are unprofitable. There has to be. It would be 
unrealistic to think that every single bus line out there can make a profit on their own. 
Now, in the free market economy, what would really happen? I would examine the bus lines, 
and if I saw it couldn't make a profit, I would abandon or attempt to abandon the service. 

However, maybe, just mayb~ that service should be abandoned, but as I have 
explained here, let's assume now that the service should not be abandoned, then somebody 

should be willing to aid me in performing that service. I do think that by using the 
other methods that I -~mentioned before, you know, the tax burdens, and port authorities, 

and all of these various items, I do think that many, many more bus companies would be 

able to operate profitably than are now able to operate profitably. That is why I think if 

we did that, if we really in fact decided to fix the foundation of our problem rather than 
try to prop it up I I think we would go back to a better transporta~.i.Onl sy-steiil-.iri ___ the-- State of 

':New Jersey. We should1 try to do. what we did when we were building blocks for our chitdren. 
If the blocks started to topple over to the left, we added the next block and put it towards 

the right, and that would sway it this way, and then we would add it to the left, and so 

on, and we just kept building it and building it until it reached the point where it would 

CQllapse. Well, that is not the way to build a transportation system. If we are going 
to build a transportation system, we have to do our building at the bottom. As I said 
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before, I think this State has a very fine basis for good transportation. I think that 
should be our approach. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Do you think that the non-supsidy buses, and the buses on 

subsidy should be put under one umbrella, under one agency? 

MR. FLATEMAN: Absolutely. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Are there any questions'? 
ASSEMBLYMAN CALI: No, other than the fact that I thought he was describing our 

tax structure in the State of New Jersey. 

MR. FLATEMAN: I have read about it, but I would rather not comment about it. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Assemblyman Rys. 

ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: I have a question. You run from the Oradell area and the 
Westwood area, the Blue Line? 

MR. FLATEMAN: No, we operate down Route 17. 
ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: From where, what locality? 

MR. FLATEMAN: In New Jersey, we start at Mahwah. Actually our operations start 
north of Mahwah, but we operate from Mahwah down on Route 17, and then we also operate, of 
course, into the Oakland area, and down. 

ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: Where do you go to New York? 

MR. FLATEMAN: Porth Authority. 
ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: OVer the bridge? 

MR. FLATEMAN: No, downtown. 

ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: Who is operating the Intercity Bus Line at the present time? 
MR. FLATEMAN: Maplewood, which is Transport of New Jersey. 

ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: Now, the 514 buses that you talked about of Transport of 

New Jersey, doesn't the bill of sale revert back to the State of New Jersey? 
MR. FLATEMAN: As I understand it now, - and- again, -thiS-is my 

understanding-what happened is the State bought it from Transport of New Jersey, and then 
Transport of New Jersey is to give those buses back to TNJ and they will refurbish those 
buses, and I guess charge the state for whatever the refurbishing is, and then they will be 

leased to TNJ for a dollar a year per bus. So eventually 
ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: You are going around in a big circle. All I want to know is, 

who will have the bill of sale to those buses? 
MR. FLATEMAN: Well, I imagine the 

of Transportation, the State of New Jersey. 
for a dollar a year. 

bill of sale would be owned by the Department 
But they will lease them back to Trasnport 

ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: Now, the other question that I wanted to ask, I know you are 
an authority on buses and I appreciate that very much. What about the pension plans that 
are inaugurated in the bus companies, are they in a separate account, or are they also used 

for operating expenses? This is very important to me. 

MR. FLATEMAN: Every company has their own pension plan and administers that plan 

in their own way, so I have, for example, no idea what goes on in any other bus line. I 

can talk to you about our company. In our company we fund the pension plan every year, and 

we have funded it every year. We never; never put that money back into the company. It 

remains in a special pension plan. The new laws, as a matter of fact, are very, very 

strict as to what you can do and how much you can use pension funds in your own business, 

but we have never done that. The pension money is put aside. As a matter of fact, under 

the new pension laws, the trustees are held fully liable should therebe any nonsense between 

the pension fund and the way the money is distributed. 
ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: I think you answered that question very well. Thank you very-much. 
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ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Thank you, Mr. Flateman. The 

given to this committee will be very helpful. We thank you for 

before this Committee. 

MR. FLATEMAN: I thank you for asking. 

recommendations you have 

coming down here to testify 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: The hearing will recess for fifteen minutes to allow the 

reporter to change her paper. We will reconvene in fifteen minutes. 

(Whereupon a short recess was taken.) 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Mr. Samuel Hollands, representing the New Jersey State 

Legislative Board Executive Committee. 

S A M U E L H. H 0 L L A N D S: My name is Samuel H. Hollands. I am the General 

Chai~n of the united Transportation Union. I am here representing ~he Local 1558. I want 
---to goon record saying -- the previous speaker I Mr. Flatemap of the Short Line I gave 

all the thoughts that I had in regard to each one of the bills, 523, 992, 1199, and 1388, 

and 1660. 

I happen to represent one of the companies in the State of New Jersey that 

is not under the subsidy program. My interest in the subsidy program is from a contractual 

standpoint and in proving so, it is to give the company the wherewithal to gain the passenger 

revenue out of the fare box to support contract negotiations which are_ needed from 

a monetary standpoint without having to depend upon the State for any handout or gif·ts when 

it comes to a labor agreement. 

It is through the state subsidies that these other companies have received that they 

have fallen behind prior to previous · negotfat1ons at a dollar and one cent per hour. I would 

say that if it wasn't for our charter department and the special work that we do, there 

are many, many lines that run through themidday and evening, so that service would have to 

be curtailed because of the lack of ridership. The TN.J; our d:i.rect competitor, can afford 
to keep their buses out there, since they are being subsidized to the tune of $21 million 

cash flow, and we are strictly working out of the fare box, and if it wasn't for ·certain 
factors that are in the picture to keep these buses running, we would have a furlough which 

would start with bus operators and go right on down to our maintenance department and go 
as far as our ticket sellers and our clerical workers. 

I am not here to talk too much in regard to what lines compete against each 

other in regard to franchise rights and contractual rights, but as a union representative 
I can see chaos in bill 992 where the bus company's prior rights would be disregarded from 

the franchise standpoint, and whereby the State could award,to whatever bus company the 

lowest bid to operate the particular route. It would entail continuous contract negotiations, 

and it would be a constant turmoil no matter which way you turned. Instead of being 

remedied, it would become a situation of opening Pandora's box, and have a tiger by the 

tail, and you could never get it back into the cage. I feel that our company without 

the subsidy has done everything within their reason-able-power to cooperate with this 

union in our recent negotiations. Our contract was up on April 3rd, midnight, and because 

of the other companies having settled for 84¢ instead -of $1.01 an hour ,which was the cost 

of living given to them :in the~"'past two years, which the'{ enjoyed over the last 13 or 
14-month period of the contract~.:.:~--! ~-~ot sure. but'-i -thi~kthe Bur~au-sfstat:i.stics figure is 

$17.82 I which gave TNJ $1.01 over the or.igina-i-$s. 95 ihey -had negotiated. 

I appeared at a public hearing in Hackensack, New Jers~y, on behalf of the 

United Transportation Union, which affected at that time the Intercity Bus·Company which 

is now the Maplewood Equipment, whereby the State of New Jersey wanted to take away the 
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Route 50 that would operate from Hackensack to Oradell. Now, 
the Intercity operation at that particular time was over $1 less an hour than the TNJ, 
yet the State saw fit to take it away from Intercity and give it to TNJ as one of their 

"B''lines. I am not familiar with the exact number. And when you see all these things 
happening around you, and you know that you could possibly be forced into some sort of 

a transit authority or a take-over by the State, and you have five contracts hanging 

that have not been settled yet -and in fact as late as this past Monday, I gave our 

management a day-by-day extension to operate, because I have the authority to strike my 
men any time I want to as of right now. 

On top of all this, TNJ is getting this $21 million cash flow, and they have just 
been granted a 10% fare increase rounded out to the highest nickel. Intercity has also been 

granted a 10% fare increase, and, of course, we don't handle that many intra-State passengers 
that it would make that much difference dealing with the PUC to get that type of fare increase, 

so we have to go to the Interstate Commerce Commission and apply for our fare increase 
to justify the contractual labor costs that these contracts are going to cost my management. 

·we were notified about three or four weeks ago that we were turned down the 8% fare 
increase that we requested. - Thecompany had made application for an 8% fare increase to 
justify the labor costs for the coming negotiations. It was before the Suspension Board 

for three and a half weeks for review, and it passed unanimously. It was given down to 
the Divisionn,Board of Appeals of the Interstate Commerce Commission, and in two days, 
they called us collect, and told us that it was unanimously denied. We sat from nine o'clock 
in the morning until six the following morning in a quandary as to what to do and how to 
do it, because -of the financial condition of my management. 

Upon receipt of the denial, the management i~diately refiled an appeal. I sent 
a letter of transmittal with a letter of protest on the union's behalf requesting that the 
8% fare increase be granted, that it was necessary to justify and satisfy the contractual 
obligations that the company would have to meet. We had all the -bUs operators, full 

maintenance department, all of the dispatchers and ticket sellers and all the clerical 
workers in the United Transportatio~ Union. Letters of protest, of course, come in on 
every company that applfes for an increase, and we always expect that hurdle to be crossed. 

If for some unknown reason they just don't see fit to go along., now we are stalemated, 

and the people who are under subsidies - and I have to emphasize TNJ, because they are 
our direct competitor - we are now on a day-to-day basis ---

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: You say TNJ is your direct competitor? 
MR. HOLLANDS: Yes, sir. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: But you represent thefUnited Transit Union, don't you? 
MR. HOLLANDS: Yes, sir, and they are amalgama~ed. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: . You mean the union of TNJ is the direct competitor? 
MR. HOLLANDS: No. I represent the Red and Tan, and the amalgamated union 

represents the Transport of New Jersey. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: You are talking about TNJ .befnc;frepresented by the ACU, 

right, and the Red and Tan is your union? 
MR. HOLLANDS: That is exactly right. And we parallel the same streets, the same 

routes, turn the same business for $1.01 an hour right this minute, not counting the gain 

that they made in their recent negotiations. In all my 35 years in the 
bus industry, I have never found myself in the position where contractual negotiations 

were in the picture and there was no where to turn, and no one to go to. We sat down in 

Trenton with Alan Sagner and Pete Stangl and anybody who would listen to us, 
1?:....~'-

and we tried to work out something for some kind of recognition, but my understanding when 
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I walked out of the Commissioner's office was that unless you are dripping with red, and 

no place to tum, you cannot get any recognition for subsidies, and because the company 
has the wherewithal to keep their heads a little bit above water andean -justify the workers' 

contract which they really and truly deserve and earned after 40 years of sweating blood, 

you can't get recognition. 
Every day that goes on we are falling deeper and deeper into a hole. Our passenger 

revenue has fallen. The fare box cannot support the contractual agreements that have to 
be met, and I can see nothing in any one of these bills - and the gentleman from the Short 

Line I Mr. Flateman I did excellent on this -point. He said it more eloquently than 
I-~~~r could--.::.- -but perfect chacis:-because- we -~aire-ady- have it without any of 

this in the picture. I just wanted to come here today on behalf of my union - my state 
director was unable to make it - to-get on the record my thoughts. I want to get them across 
to you. I am not objecting to any kind of cooperation to bring everybody together in regard 
to the mass transportation authority I but the- -shoe has -to -fit- everybody the same way. It 

can't be like the wage freeze - freeze the labor,and let the corporations run wild. If 
you are going to do it we have to all sink or all swim, and that is the way I would have to 
look at it. Thank you very much for inviting me here. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: We would like to ask you a couple questions. You are telling 

me now that you represent the United Transportation Union, right? 
MR. HOLLANDS: Yes, sir, I do. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: And some of the carriers that you mentioned included the 

Red and Tan, right? 

MR. HOLLANDS: Yes, sir. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: What is the hourly rate that the bus drivers get? 
MR. HOLLANDS: They were getting $5.83 an hour:.--

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: What :are you getting now? 
MR. HOLLANDS: We negotiated a new contract. we 

with no where to go but to vote for the men, and I knew in 
they would go out on the street • ---Knowing- - the economics 

Did you negotiate a new contract? 
sat there, like I said, all night 

my heart that if I voted 
and having the full ICC reports 

of the company's position in front of me for the year of 1974 and 1975, to let the men go 
out and walk with signs and nothing to talk about would be then better for me to take the 
bull by the horns and keep them working and have nothing to talk about until such a time 
came that the fare increase, if it will be approved, will give us something to talk about. 
y----ao----get~- a little bit on my high horse, as Mr. Capitane knows, once in awhile~~--:--A:t. the __ _ 
negotiations I asked for some kind of recognition orsome kind of good- faith agreemen:t-, 

-th~t I could go back to the- inenibersllfj) -with~ - -I have I the -right- to-take_a __ s-trik~ ~--ot.e ~ -,!-
- ~-· . - . ..._ .. 

Also present at the negoatiations were State and Federal mediators. ~e finally 
said, "All right, we will give you 10¢ an hour not because we can afford it, or the 

company justifies any profits we are making - you have the figures - but for the good faith 
action on both parts, I will extend that to you." It was just to the bus operators, and 

after another hour or so of discussion with mediation and Mr. Capitane, I agreed to give 

the extended 10¢ an hour to everybody involved on the full property. I took it on a handshake. 

We got it immediately with no retroactivity. There might have been a day or two retroactivity 
in the 'j:>ict.lire, and pending the oncoming fare increas~- if and- when we get it, we will 
resume negotiations. 

As of Monday, Mr. Capitane asked me if I was prepared to give him another 30-day 

or whatever type of extension, and I told him that I would go on a day-by-day basis until 

I hear something from the Interstate Commerce Commission, and I am placed in a position to 
once again get around the bargaining table where we can -get down to same hard bargaining, 
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to see if we can't drive home an agreement that will be acceptable, and then in all 
probability we will have to reapply again to satisfy the second year of the contract. 
That is a bridge we will have to cross when we come to it. The subsidy has jeopardized 
my contract negotiations unmercifully. Years ago, we sat down,the negotiating contracts 

and the agreements were made, and the management presented applications to the Commission 

projecting the costs of the labor agreements,and it was awarded accordingly. It isn't 
like negotiations for steel or bread. Yesterday a loaf of bread was 28¢ and tomorrow 

-----· ----- ------------·-···-·-------- ----- ------- --· 
morning you will walk in the store and· that same loaf of bread will be 45¢, take 
it or leave it. And' Mr. Flateman was right when he said_ we apply to these commissionsL and they 
uphold your application. The out of pocket costs could run hundreds of dollars by the 
time they granted the fare increase, and sometimes they find themselves worse off then 

before they started. 
I am vitally concerned for the future of my membership in my union, and not 

only for the Local 1558. We have upward of 3,000 some odd members in the bus end of our 
representation in the State of New Jersey, and we have every railroad in the State of New 

Jersey. Every railraod worker in the State of New Jersey belongs to the United Transportation 
Union, and he is under the jurisdiction of my state director Irving Colin, whose office 

is at 375 West State Street in Trenton. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Mr. Hollands, I am trying to be as fair as possible, but 
I just cannot understand one thing. When you refer to Mr. Capitane, you are referring 

to Red and Tan? 
MR. HOLLANDS: Yes, I am. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: When you refer to them, you say that your men get $5.83 

and hour---
MR. HOLLANDS: $5.93. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: And the TNJ gets $6.96. That is almost $1.11 differential. 

MR. HOLLANDS: That is right. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: You see, I think your qualms should not be with Mr. Capitane. 

They should be for the TNJ and the Department of Transportation. 
MR. HOLLANDS: You ___ are right, and I have been down there six times. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: I think it should be inserted into the record, because 
anybody can spend somebody else's money. That is why the union is getting a good contract 

at all times. You are at a disadvantage. 
MR. HOLLANDS: That is exactly right.This is why I am bringing this out today. This 

is the first time in my life I have ever seen a public 
suppor~ed by the taxpayers in the State of New Jersey. 

as a few years ago, it came from the fare box, and the 
charter operation and the special operation. 

carrier, and a new contract being 
In the old days, up to as recently 

wherewithal to produce from the 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: See, t~is is one of the inadequacies that I see with the 

bus subsidy program. 
MR. HOLLANDS: This is the biggest one. Thank you very much. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Assemblyman Dennis. 
ASSEMBLYMAN DENNIS: I just want sane information. If they drive Saturdays and 

Sundays or in the evenings, do they get the same scale as if they drive during the day? 

Does it make any difference? 

MR. HOLLANDS: We have our overtime rates after our eighth hour. Saturday and 

Sunday they are given time and a half. 

ASSEMBLYMAN DENNIS: What about holidays? 

MR. HOLLANDS: We have 12 paid holidays. 
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ASSEMBLYMAN DENNIS: I don't mean that, but say a man works on Christmas, what 
would he get? 

MR. HOLLANDS: He would get a time and a half day. In our contract he would get 
one day's pay for driving, and a full day's pay for the holiday. 

ASSEMBLYMAN DENNIS: What about the charter buses? Say a bus driver gets a 
charter bus to go down to Atlantic City, and he stays there three days. How does that 

work? 
MR. HOLLANDS: He gets a day's pay for each day away, plus his roam and his 

expenses, unless they are provided by the charter party. If they are not provided 
by the charter party, then the management must pick up the expense. It is on a day-to-day 
basis, and so many hours of operation, and the Department of Transportation !:iiviis hiin l.C:f hours 
driving time, and 15 hours on duty. 

ASSEMBLYMAN DENNIS; Does the $5.93 include any fringe benefits? 
MR. HOLLANDS: No, that doesn't include fringe benefits. We have fringe benefit·s, 

yes, sir, but we have had fringe benefits for 30 years. We have seen fit to negotiate 
'ourfringe benefits abreast of our hourly rates, so at sane later da:t:;e we won't have to come 
to a standstill on an ho~rly rate to bring up our fringe benet!te or vice-versa, not that 
I am blowing a horn, but I think that our union, our local, has kept abreast in that area 
until this great give away of sUbsidies ups~ the whole apple cart in the hourly rate area. 
I have no qualms with my welfare and pension. 

ASSEMBLYMAN DENNIS: What about school bus drivers, are they hired by the Board 
of Education? 

MR. HOLLANDS: We are not involved with that at all. If we were, we would take 
it under contract, so much a bus, so much a year, so much a day, whatever the case may be. 

ASSEMBLYMAN DENNIS: Do you have any women drivers? 
MR. HOLLANDS: No. We had one, but she couldn't stand the pace. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: You are negotiating with a contract now? 
MR. HOLLANDS: Yes, I am, with Mr. Capitane. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: And have your negotiations been settled or what? 
MR. HOLLANDS: No, sir, not yet. I can go on strike tonight if I wanted to. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: See, what you are trying to do is do the same thing that 

the TNJ union is trying to do, going after the guy with the money, because you think you 
can get it out of him. Mr. Capitane is not the man with ;the--money. 

MR. HOLLANDS: If I were doing tha~,. sir, I would have been on strike midnight 
April third. I guarantee you.~~'ias after Mr. Capitane's own personal money, there 
would have been a real turn at 12:01 April tbird. I am not after Mr. Capitane•s money. 
I am after the money that is available to Mr. Capitane under the proper procedures of 
getting it, and the recognition that is needed for the labor costs, which comes out of 
the Interstate Commerce Commission by granting us the necessary fare increases to offset 
the projected labor costs for a two-year c~tract. That is what I mean. I am passing it 
of~--- to the riding public the same as when I buy a car or a loaf of bread, it is passed 

off to me. The fare box has to support the action. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: First, I want to impress you with the fact that I am not 

anti-labor. In fact, I have one of the best labor records in the legislature. 
MR. HOLLANDS: Assemblyman Esposito, I am well acquainted with your record. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Don.'t you think the time has com. to forget about open 

end agreements from ye~ to year? We are not in the posH:ion to raise the money any more. 
MR. HOLLABDS: Are you talking about open end cost of living? 
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ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Yes. 
MR. HOLLANDS: I have none. I have a pyramid cost of living, and the only reason 

I got the higher hourly rate in my last negotiations was because I didn't have a 

crystal ball, and not having a crystal ball, and everybody else settling their 
contracts for 32¢ a~d 25¢ and 50¢ over a two-year period, and I had a cost of living 
clause that gave me 5/10 of one percent, and they gave me 2¢. ·so ·to get a higher hourly 

rate for the drivers of 67¢ and 72¢ for the other units, I revised our cost of living 
into a pyramid situation whereby ;we. get tlie first. 25¢ and if the cost of living didn't 
exceed that, we didn't get anything, and then the next 15¢ made it 40¢, and if it didn't 

exceed that--- In other words, the cost would have to erode the negotiated hourly rate. 
So I had no open end cost of living, and the ultimate result was for 11 months I was high 
on a hog, but after that, when the;flrst~application of their cost of living sped home 
with the open end, they got 52¢. ·They had the wherewithal to negotiate 38¢ over 

a two-year period on the hourly rate. We got 52¢ on the first application with the cost 

of living, and in the ultimate end we wound up with $1.01 in the cost of living in 

conjunction with the 38¢ that they negotiated,' which was $1.39 in reality. And since 

then they have been granted another 84¢ over the next two-year period effective July 1, 1977. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Mr. Hollands, · ·aoes.your.union···:re.Present the North Hudson 

Bus OWners? 

MR. HOLLANDS: No, sir. That is amalgamated, and Hudson Bus is amalgamated. We 
have Lincoln Transit, Lakewood, Intercity, Suburban, Community. 

ASSEMBLYMAN DENNIS: I have one more question. After a strike is called, would 
you know- people find evei:y means of c;toing to work when the strike is on.-'what percent 

of ridership comes back after, and how long is it before you get it all back, or do you 

ever get them all back? 
MR. HOLI!ANDS: Well, based on a strike from 1956, and I don't have the figures 

in front of me, but if my memory serves me right, we were out something like 58 days, and 

I would say that we lost at least one-fourth of our commuter operations, especially where 
our lines parallel TNJ. Our Route 4 where Intercity comes in and Manhattan Transit comes 
in., we did lose a considerable amount of ridership, and I would say it took us approximately 
three to four years to get back on an even keel. In a strike of that nature, 'you wl:l:l: 

start losing the ridership to car pools and other means of transportation, and if the fare 
happens to be a '1itt1e lower than yours, you have one hell of a job trying to get the rider­
ship back. 

ASSEMBLYMAN DENNIS: I just wanted to get approximate figures. You would know, 
because you are connected with the union. Is that 25% typical? 

MR. HOLLANDS: Yes. I am glad you brought that out, because it stays high in 
my mind to keep my people working, and that is one of my main concerns. If I can come to 
a satisfactory conclusion, I am here to increase the passenger · revenue for this company 
over the far box, not to go on strike and drive it away. My theory is, when I negotiate, 

and I go back to work, if I lost one man's job, I didn't do a good job in negotiations. I 

am here to put people on, not to take them off. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Thank you. Mr. Louis Riccio, Central Avenue Bus Lines. 

LouIs RICcI 0: Thank you very. much for letting me speak, Mr. Assemblyman. I 

don't have a prepared text, but I want to speak briefly on the bills in question. Bill 992 

prohibits certain competition within subsidized ·motor :bus· operations. I feel that this 

bill can create a real hassle in the bus industry, and I think it shouldn't be considered 

at all. 
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I am a non-subsidized bus operator, and I am in competition with subsidized 
carriers, mainly Transport of New Jersey, and I think it is very unfair that Transport 
of New Jersey is given monies on a cash £ree-flow basis, and in reality it is hurting 
the independent operators of the State of New Jersey. 

In one instance in particular, in the senior citizen program, where the State 
is subsidizing senior citizen bus rides throughout the State, the independent operator 
is not forced to, but he has to collect and count tickets and he is not paid for this 
service. On the other hand, Transport of New Jersey, and all the other subsidized carriers 
are paid in reality when they are given their gift or subsidy. I feei-that I,am; as an 
independent operator I: 8\iba.iciizi.ng--the -State -Of--New Jersey. 

Ther.e are numerous other inadequacies in the ·-sUbsidy program, and I think 
that the Committee or the Commission should take a real good look around the State, find 
the right peoi>l.e, and form the Committee. I know they can do the job if they have the 
right people. I heard here illS morning from other people who spoke that the right people 
are the people in the bus industry. Take some of those people, and let those people help 
you to help straighten out the subsidy·program; Thank you. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Thank you. /cOiilmi.ssioner Alan Sagner. 

ALAN S A G N E R: I am Commissioner Alan Sagner, Department of Transportation, 
State of New Jersey, and with me is Peter Stangle, Assistant Commissioner for Public 
Transportation-;-·oepartment o~,Tran.-sportation. I will make a brief introduction, Mr. Chairman. 
I would like to thank the members of your Committee for this opportunity to present some 
of our views pertaining to legislation in.the subsidy program. We welcome the leadership 

_that you-have-shown, and your deep interest in the program. You have shared with us the 
tribulations in the -IaSt-¥ew years. l was looking through my files in preparation for this 
meeting, and I think I perhaps haveC:riticized the bus subsidy program more than the critics 
of the ·Department of Transportation have criticized it. We are not here to see if we can 
hock one up, but we are here to see if we can do something about the problem. l r•cognize 
that those·peppie who have presented you with bills- some; are talking about it and still 
have not presented them - and those people ;around the state who have presented their ideas 
through the press are_certainly motivated by the same purpose, and that is to improve what 
we pay for and possibly reduce the cost of what we are doing. We share that concern. 
However, we are operating now under legislation, 'that was hastily prepared to face an 
emergent-- situation. · we would like to avoid rushing into something now that might appear 
to resolve our problems and find that we ba~e left a legacy to future legislatures and 
administrators similar to:-What we are facing. 

We have struggled with this, and have, as you know, Mr. Chairman, and members of 
your committee, said before that we are going to. analyze the subsidy program in depth, and 
Mr. Stangl is here today to present ~o you a desc~iption of the studies that are now 
underway. We .would respectfully suggest to you and to members of the Senate that any 
legislation consideration be held in abeyance until the completion of these studies. One 
thing that we have insisted upon, and that is that the results of the study be available to 
us this Fall. Too many times elaborate studies are undertaken that take years to complete, 
and I think this is something we want to avoid. I don't think it would be a good idea to 
undertake a study now that would not have its results befor.e the;Legislature until sometime 
in Governor Byrne's second term. He might not have me as· 'commiesioner of Transportation 
in his second term---

ASSEMBLYMAN CALI: Would you repeat . that last lltatement. 
COMMISSIONER SAGNER: The person who succeeds me as Commissioner of Transportation 
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might have a different concept of what they want to do, and it would not be his project. 
There is a pride in ownership which you legislators know. There might be a bill similar 
to yours, but you don't feel the same way about it, as if it's your bill. Each time the 
legislature meets we have new bills introduced, and every time there is a new Commissioner 
of Transportation, we have new studies, and all the investment and all the time is 
wasted, so we have insisted that these studies be completed by this Fall, and everything 

is geared to that. So that we will come back to you this Fall with a complete program 
of how we think the bus subsidy system should work, who should administer it, how it should 
be funded, and even bring to you some examples of the types of legislation that will be 
needed. 

I just want to conclude. by saying that we request that you hold any decision, 
even any hearings other than this on new legislation, until we have completed this study. 

I will ask Mr. Stangl to outline for you in detail what these studies will encompass. 

P E T E R S T A N G L:. Mr. Chairman, as you know, I think we have spoken in the past 

about some of the studies that have been going on in the Department, and I think one of 

the things that the Commissioner pointed out is there is some considerable frustration with 
doing studies and I think we recognize that, and I think that it is one of the reasons you 
are here holding hearings, and it is one of the reasons that some of the bills have been 

introduced. What I would like to do is to take a few minutes, if I could, to trace the 
history a little bit of what nas·happened, what studies are going on, whenth~ expect to 

be completed, and what we expect to get out of them. I think that is important, because I 
have seen a lot of confusion in the press, and there has been a lot of misunderstanding in 
conversations I have had with people as to exactly what is happening. I think people don't 
have a sense of what is going on, and don't,at this point,have a sense of confidence, I think, 
that the Department is trying to move.towards a solution to what we consider to be a very 
serious problem. 

Awhile ago, the Department of Transportation prior to my coming here started what 

was called the Statewide Bus Study. Basically they were getting into the business, what is 

out there. They did phase A of the statewide bus study, which was essentially an inventory. 
They went out and knocked on the doors of some of the people behind us, asked them how many 
buses they had, where their garages were~--

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Excuse me, Peter, _are you referring to that Wilbur Smith 
study? 

MR. STANGL: The Wilbur Smith Study, right, the first phase of that. They asked 
them how many routes they had, what fares do you charge, how many people do you carry, et 
cetera, what is the age of your equipment, what is out there, what is the universe here. 
And they did that and we_· finished that. 

The second part of that was, now you know what is out there, how can we go 
about improving. And we are in the final stages of completing that, and it will be completed 

this fiscal year. It will be completed by June 30t~ we hope, some of the 
recommendations for service changes and service improvements on the assumption that we get 

some additional $30 million in the subsidy program. If I might say so, we have been 
appealing that one, so we can make those improvements based on that study. Now, those 

things have happened, and they are about to be completed, and I think they are.worthwhile 

ventures, and a good amount of money has been put into them, and a good amount of time. 
The other things that have been happeningare , we have initiated a study with 

the Musto Commission, the staff of the Musto Commission. You may have read a little bit 

about that in the papers yesterday. That is a study that is being done under the direction 
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of our Department with some federal funds and with our funds. It is designed to recommend 
to us ,how we .should deal with the localities and with the counties for transportation 

purposes. We are constantly criticized that the counties don't have enough input into 

what routes are being run, what -thefares-are going to be. The localiti~s don't have 

enough input into that. We agree that we do not have a good method as of this point -
not that we are going to make everybody happy - for getting all that input. They wi~l not only 

give some input on the.-d.eclsion, but a little financial respons±bilitywill go with that. 

We don't get the full coeparation from the counties in terms of the money that we are 
asking for for certain services. Some do, and some don't. We have been inconsistent in 
our enforcement of that so-called 25% that we occasionally ask for from the counties. So 

we are addressing that. 
We have refocused that study, so that within the first six months - it is a 

15-month study - we will deal with specific issues on the counties and the localities, and 
how we ought to relate to them, and what ··aait of responsibilities they are to have. Now, 

that is one piece. 
The second piece is concerned with -we have just left the contract, and we have 

begun to work- ·redoing the existing subsidy program. Right now our subsidy program -
and I am sure you heard l a lot of criticism about it before we got here - is inadequate. 
We are putting money into a bottomless pit, and we ar~ not really getting~-- In many cases, 
there is no incentive in there for good performance. That is not to say that nobody is 
performing well, because I think--the bus-Ind.ustcy does a good job in general, and a lot of 

people are doing a good job mostly out of dedication because they are not getting any 
financial reward for it • ---Now, - there is no financial incentive for a company under 

contract to us to go out and do a better job, because they do a better job. They increase 
the revenues: they reduce the amount of subsidy, and we take it back. They don't keep any. 

Now, we think that is crazy, and we are trying to change that. This study would 
do two things: One, establish some standards. If you take a look at the costs in the 

industry out there, you will find all different costs. You find certain companies running 
for $12 an hour costs, and certain companies are running at $22 an hour, or $19 an hour, or 
$15 and hour. There may be some valid reasons for that, but we want to see if we can 
establish some standards, so when we look at a company we can tell whether those costs are 
reasonable, and we will make our payments based on those costs. In addition to that, we 

--·----
want to provide an incentive, so when an operator goes out and improves his performance, 
carries more passengers, reduces his costs, increases his revenue, then he ought to be 
allowed to make a buck doing that, and there ought to be some financial incentive that 
allows him to do that. That deals with our relationship with private bus companies. We 

are trying to improve that. And that is ongoing. Again, that is a six-month study, plus 

the so-called Musto Commission study which is being done under the direction of the Department 

of Transportation, and we have the subsidy study, both of these to be completed within 
six months. 

Now, over these is what I call our umbrella study, which is going to address the 

issues of how we should organize institutionally in the State, and how we have to finance 

the delivery of the public transportation services. That will specifically address such 
qUestions as, should we continue with the private sector model, and enter into contracts, 

as we currently do.;with an improved subsidy programi should we continue to do thati should 

we establish a statewide authority for buses, a statewide authority for buses and raili should 

we'hav~ regional authority: should we have county authoritiesi should we havea mixof authorities 
and private with different types of programs.. -ThaF-m.i..ghF be a good balance.' -we-·a.rso--warit to know 

Which system- will be more responsive to public need; which of those will be more efficient 
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from a management point of view. We heard a lot of arguments about establishing an 

authority and about its benefits, but no one has demonstrated to my satisfaction that 
it is cheaper, that it is somehow more efficient, and that it is somehow more responsive. 
I don't know, maybe it is, and maybe it can be designed to be that, but we don't know the 
answers to those questions. That is why the Commissioner is saying, "Let's hold off on 

these. We are investing some good state dollars in these studies. We think they are needed. 

They are going to be done in a very reasonable time frame." This study will also be six 
months. 

It will produce specific recommendations as to organization, how we should finance 

it, address the question of special taxes, address the question of dedicated taxes, address 
organization,and put together a specific, legislative package that we can go to the 
Governor with, and to the legislature with, and say, "Here is the way we think it ought 
to be done. These ~re the-iiiistakes from the past. Here is what we think we ought to do 

in the future. Let's have some action. Let's make some decisions in the legislature, as 

to what we want to do." That in a nutshell is what those studies have been about, and 
what the current studies are about, when they are going to be completed, and what we expect 

to get out of them. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Is that your statement? 

MR. STANGL: It is, Mr. Chairman. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: This morning Joel Jacobson testified here, and we had 
asked him the question, should the unsubsidized carriers and the subsidized carriers be 
put under one umbrella, under one authority, and he said that he would favor such a move, 

but he felt that the PUC should regulate these buses, not the COA. 
'coMMISSIONER SAGNER: Well, we strongly disagree w:it.h that. We are having a 

terrible time now with the unsubsidized carriers who want a small increase in their fares • They 
could stay out of subsidy having to go through a prolonged procedure with the PUC and 
taking a terrible amount of time for them to get an answer. We have subsidized carriers 
who are asking for permission to discontinue routes that we think are redundant, and it 
is taking months, hearing after hearing ,; fo-r - the PUC to act. We had discussed this 

with-the previous President of the PUC and his other Commissioners, and they were in 
agreement with us that the body responsible for the subsidy program should control all of 
the buses, and working with the Governor's counsel, we have legislation in draft form for 
your committee to consider. 

We have, as you know, Mr. Chairman, requested that we hold off on that, because 
we would like to see the organization that will come out of our umbrella stud~ as Mr. Stangl 
described, and for the few months that we are talking about, it doesn't seem practical to 
transfer this authority to the COA, gear up additional help and hearing officers, and the 
organization that we need if the studies should indicate there should be some other form 
of administration of the subsidy progrCIIJI, other than the COA. But with the caveat that 

we wait until we know what the form is going to be this Fall, subject to legislative approval, 

we would plead very strongly ~or whatever the body is that controls the subsidy program to 

_have all' the regulatory powers. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: This morning and this afternoon we heard the concensus of 
opinion of the witnesses here today, which was that an ad hoc task force fact finding 

commission be recommended, and it will be ·composed of the Chairman of the Appropriations 

Committee, or his representative, the Chairman of the Department of Transportation, or 

his representative, two members of the Assembly Transportation Committee, two members of the 
Senate Transportation Committee, two members of the unsubsidized carriers, and two members of 
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the subsidized carriers, two members of the Public Utility Commission, one representing the 
Commission itself, and one representing the Public Advocate's Office. Now, the public 
is annoyed at your conducting studies, and witness after witness has told us today about 
your Department spending something like $1,520, 000 --on- -studies, - $856,060- on 

Wilbur Smith, $130,000, 000 for a study by a Philadelphia concern, and you have this 
$90,000 that is going to cost the taxpayers for the county government study commission, 
and we feel that we need this fact finding commission. We are not going to tell you to 
go ahead with your studies: we are not going to act on any new legislation that is before 
us: we are not going to release any of the bills,-but we feel-to give further input we must 
have a fact finding commission. 

COMMISSIONER SAGNER: To find out what further facts? 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: To find out why there are inadequacies and inefficiencies 

in the bus subsidy program. And they feel the bus drivers themselves feel that they are 
the experts, and they could tell you or tell me how to operate a bus subsidy program, and 
how to operate a bus program in the state of New Jersey efficiently. I think they are in 
the business, and I think they are well qualified to do that. I think, you know, they have 
convinced me that they are in the business and they know how to operate, and they are 
proving it. Speaker after speaker who represented unsubsidized carriers said they feel 
that they could do their job more efficiently than the Department of Transportation or 
anybody else. 

COMMISSIONER SAGNER: Mr. Stangl said, "Do you wantime to answer it." I really 
should let him answer it, because whatever I am going to say is going to be in temper. With 
all due respect to these men who run their business - and I have come from the private 
sector, and I share some of their experiences - I sat at your last hearing, Mr. Chairman, 
and I heard some gentleman saying that he runs his business, and he doesn't approve of the 
subsidy program, but he is in competition with somebody who is subsidized, and yet that 
very gentelman is receiving subsidies in another company that is operating out of another 
corporate structure, and his presentation to you that day didn't advise you of that fact. 
Of course these men have a lot of practical experience, and we get a lot of suggestions 
from people around the state as to how to run the program. You have the authority and 
the responsibility to determine what has to be done. If you want to have a fact finding 
commission, I have nothing that I can do about it. All I can say is that I don't think 
it will be productive of anything that will enable us to plan a program, because with all 
their ability to run a bus lines and to bargain with the unions, and to keep their equipment 
running efficiently, they don't have the broad experience of what is happening in authorities 
and in this changing world of bus transportation throughout the country which our consultants, 

wbom we carefully selected after interviewing many people, are going to bring to us. 

If you want to go ahead and do it, go ahead, we can't stop you. I don't think 
it would be productive. 

MR. STANGL: I just want to add a word to that, Mr. Chairman. I agree with him, 
and I agree with some of the operators who said they know how to run their industry, and I 
think that is correct, and I think that we have taken that into consideration, and I think 
that you are going to be in a position to make a judgement o;rer~e next month or two on 

how well we keep our word and what we are doing. In the studies that I have described to 
you, we have put together various, what I call, advisory boards, consisting of -- and we 
are in the process of selecting those individuals right now. They would represent a bus 

operator: they would represent an authority: they would represent someone Who knew about 
finance; they would represent someone who knew something about labor, a labor lawyer, and 
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a union representative. Let's use those people and their expertise to keep our consultant 

and us honest, and let's let them be an advisory board to us, and let's go through that 

process. I think it is a healthy one. Furthermore, we would never go through this study 

without,on a continuing basis, briefing you as the Chairman of the Assembly Transportation 

Committee, and Senator Buehler, and Senator Dwyer of the Joint Appropriations Committee 

on what we are doing, bring people up-to-date. At the point that you think we are not 

doing it right, or at the point where you think we are not getting all the facts, at 

the point that you think something else can be done, I say create a fact finding commission, 

because I think that is what you ought to do if you feel it is.not being done right. You 

are going to have a very short period of time within which to tell whether or not we are 

doing it right, or whether or not we are doing the type of job that you as a legislator 
who has a very broad responsibility here thinks that something should be done. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: I personally think that the time is there. You have six 

months in which to conduct a study. Well, go ahead, continue your study, but I think that 

we could give additional input, maybe as an advisory board, as you say, because I feel that 

these people can make contributions to getting a better bus program in the State of New 

Jersey. 
COMMISSIONER SAGNER: Mr. Chairman, all I can say is, you have the ultimate 

authority. We are not going to have a lot of people to put a lot of time in to work 

with that committee. We are terribly short-handed, and some of the criticism which I under­

stand was presented here - some people had the courtesy of telling me ahead of time what 

they were going to say - is acknowledged by us. We have been through probably the most 

important time in public transportation in New Jersey. There has been a radical change in 

the whole rail subsidy program, which has taken a tremendous amount of the energy of our 

-Department, and I think it is recognized around the country, if not in New Jersey, that 

what we were able to accomplish to preserve our commuter railroads and to save money for 

the State was unparalleled, and the results will be here for years to come, and we are 

still involved in the program, saving the service both for the passengers and for freight. 

We are still involved in this, and a lot of our staff time is involved in this. 

The program in the bus subsidy has expanded as more and more companies have come 
into the program, and ·as -their probfems~bave ·become greater, we have had to become more 

involved. We don't have the staff to keep up with all the demands on us. If there is 
going to be a fact finding committee, that is going to ask for a lot of staff time, plus 

the people who are going to have to spend full time working with the consultants, we 

are just not going to be able to do it. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Commissioner Sagner, most of the witnesses here this 

morning indicated a willingness to serve on that Committee. I have asked Mr. Gilhooley, 
and he said he would. I have asked the subsidized carriers, and they said they would. The only 

thing we ask of your Department "is that either you or one of your representatives serve 

on that committee. I don't think it would be a strain on yo~r staff. 

COMMISSIONER SAGNER': I have made my statement, Mr. Chairman. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: I don't think it will be a strain. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALI: You have mentioned about several, more than several, studies 

that are curr~ntly being conducted and one that is going to be conducted. Let's talk about 

the ones that are being conducted. What kind of people are serving on those? You made 

reference also to'experts who are presently running businesses in this field that are 

making money. Do you have any of those kind of people on your study commissions presently? 

COMMISSIONER SAGNER: We will have 
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ASSEMBLYMAN CALI: Do you have any on the ones that we have already---
MR. STANGL: We haven't selected finally the people for the advisory groups. I 

don't know exactly the makeup of the panel, qUite frankly, of the subsidy program. I could 
get that for you, and I would be happy to give it to you. I think that one has essentially 
been selected. Mr. Anderson, -Director- of Commuter Services, has been contacting people 

on that. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALI: I think it has been said all day here that the studies that 

we are making don't have the kind of people with a professional attitude in doing these 
things on a profit making basis to conduct the studies. If we are spending a million and 

a half dollars to make studies, and we don't have the peopl~ sitting on those commissions 
. who are asking the right questions and demanding the right answers, then pernaps this is 

why we are here today listening to all these complaints. We heard today about a line 
or several lines that were being run on a profit making basis at rates of 15¢ a ride 
less than TNJ is charging, and TNJ is subsidized, and the lesser charging company is not 
being subsidized. Now, you say there is something radically wrong. We agree with you, 

but why the hell do we have to spend a million and a half dollars to say, "Well, let's 
make a recommendation here. II Let Is put a bill together and stop that. Why do we have to 
wait until the end of the summer to do that? 

COMMISSIONER SAGNER: Do you want to go into it step by step, Mr. Chairman? 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Yes. 
COMMISSIONER SAGNER: Well, let's go back to who does a study. When the United 

States Government wants to make a reorganization in the Army, they don't go to the old 

soldiers' home. They don't even go to the active -Army to determine .• They go to experts, 
people who are management experts, people who are systems experts. --They don't sit some­
where with a blank computer --o-r a- bunch Of blank notepaper and decide what to do. These 

are people who are experts in management or experts in systems. They get out and get their 
raw material from the very people you are talking about, from the people who run subsidized 

lines, from those who run unsubsidized lines, people who have worked with authorities, people 

who have worked with other types of organizations, with consumers. These are the people 
they get their raw data from, but they don't look at it from one point of view. They are 
experts in systems and management, and they get this data from all the people who rspoke 
here an others, and then they tend to put that together and then they decide. how they are 
going to implement this, and how you are going to match it, how are you going to control 
it? That is why we can't do this with a fact finding committee. That is why we can't do 
it ourselves. 

So far as your example, wouldn't it be very simple for us to say, "Let's stop 

running the TNJ in competition with the buses on the boulevard." But they-have to examine 
and know the reasons why there is a difference, why they are making money, and why TNJ 

isn't. First of all, we believe that on that very line TNJ is also making money, and the 
subsidy is on the overall systems, according to the accounting system that is being used 
at the present time. I can't vouch for it, but from the information that we had, we think 
that many of the TNJ lines are.-m~ing a profit, so the fact that they are running in 

campetition doesn't mean that we are subsidizing that specific line. We are subsidizing 
the bottom line of their financial statement. 

Also, for whatever historical reasons, TNJ has a much higher labor cost than 

these independents. And I don't know, maybe there are some other deficiencies, but basically 

labor which is 65% or more of your cost of operation is the big difference. Now, you put 

the labor cost on that fellow who is making the money, and you put the very stringent 
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hours of service and scheduling, I don't think the difference is going to be that great. 
Maybe it would be. Maybe as a result of analyzing why there is a difference, we dcn't 
know all the reasons or differences. We want to study it. There is no use asking the 
indepenaent why there is a difference, he will tell you as he sees it. There is no use 
asking Jack Gilhooley why there is a difference, because he will tell you as he sees it. 
Let's get somebody who has an accounting background, a business management background, 
to go in and look at the record and examine why there is a difference. 

Now, if it turns out - and I would love it, I am a believer in smaLl enterprise. 
I was a small builder, and I would love to go aganist Levitt and these big guys, because 
I think I could knock the hell out of them all the time, with a small operation. I don't 
know if that carries over into the bus business, but incidentally,if it does, we would be 
unique in the whole United States of America. Maybe we can be unique - after we study 
this, then we will find out that small independent operators, good hard-working business 
men like we have in some of these associations have the answers, maybe we'll go that way, 
but we will know upon what facts we are making that decision. I don't think you can ask 
the people who are doing it to make the decision. We could ask them to give us the facts, 
and that is what we intend to do. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Commissioner, you tell me at the present time you are 
doing four studies, right? 

COMMISSIONER SAGNER: There is a study that was started in the other administration, 
which has been one of the basic faults that I have described in my earlier remarks. Most 
of the materialthere is already out of date. It was started so long ago, but that is how 
it was organized, it was 80% federal money, 20% state money. That is going to give us 

That is the basic study that some 
cost 

data, no use throwing it out, so we are continuing it. 
almost $900,000. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: You still have four ongoing studies. 
COMMISSIONER SAGNER: Then we have a study that is going to tell us how we pay 

people for carrying·-passengers. At the present time, we are paying a system that·I have 
criticized since the first three months I was here. We pay a man his loss. Because as 
Peter said, there is no way to provide an incentive in that system, so one study, which 
is already underway, is a bus incentive reimbursement system, which we have discussed with 
the bus operators for some time now, and this type of system is operating in West Chester, 
but ~ot too well. 

We want to find out how we can pay a man per bus mile or per passenger mile, 
at a figure that would be equitable to him and still not a rip off t~ the State, and it 
is not easy, because you can't have one yardstick-far every kind Qf bus serviee, so we 
have to find out if we can have variaus yardsticks that are equitable to the operator 
and give him a,return on nis investment, and that gives him an incentive, and yet at the 
same time it doesn't rip the state off. Now, I spoke to the people in West Chester who 
had that data system. It .is-great. The bus operators are very happy, but the county 
thinks it is getting ripped off, so we want to know if that system can be devised, and that 

is a study that is a very imp~rtant study. 
N~w, are you going to have the bus operators, the independent operators or TNJ 

devise those yardsticks for you? I don't think so. I don't have the expertise in my 

Department, and I don't think you have it in the Legislature, and I don't think that the 

office of management and Mr. Hofgesang's office has it either. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: But, Commissioner Sagner, we have four mngoing studies. 
COMMISSIONER SAGNER: That is two I have described so far. There are two more. 

63 



One is how to get the counties involved, and the other is, how are we going to manage the 

thing. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Why do you object to a fifth study to supplement the four? 

COMMISSIONER SAGNER: I object to it, because I don't know what the purpose of 

it is, and I don't want to debate this with you, Mike, I have too much love and respect 

for you. If you want to have a fact finding committee, go have it. All I am saying is 

you are going to take too much of our time which we don't have. Have it and leave us off 

it. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Commissioner Sagner, we were called up by the leadership 

of the Legislature, the Chairmen of the various committees, and we are tired of sitting 

on our rump while there is an out and out cry by the public. 

COMMISSIONER SAGNER: Just to react, Mr. Chairman, without a purpose, sometimes 

it would be better to sit on your rump. ----w9~ are reacting through you. After all, we 

derive our authority and our power through you. When we are having four studies underway, 

you are in effect reacting through our Department, and to have a fact finding Committee 

to satisfy the outroaring of the public seems to me a waste of your energy and these 

good gentlemen and our people. But I say, we are your servants. If you want to have a 

fact finding committee, okay, give us our marching orders, we will be good soldiers. 

ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: Mr. Stangl, what about the Smith Report, when is that due? 

MR. STPNGL: The first phase was completed. We had the inventory. The second 

phase of that will be completed by June 30th of this year. 

ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: Is that a membership of the Boos Corporation, or is that a 

separate corporation? 

MR. STANGL: Wilbur Smith I don't think is a part of Boos-Hamilton. Simpson and 

Curtin, which is doing one of the studies for us and is inassocation with another firm 

that is doing another study for us,has a relationship with Boos-Hamilton. 

ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: How many 1 study cornrnissions do you have working in the field, 

one or two? 

MR. STANGL: Studies that are going on? 
ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: Yes. 

MR. STANGL: We are about to complete the Wilbur Smith. We have hired the Musto 
Commission staff to do the other, and we are paying them. There are two others, one is 
helng done by Simpson and Curtin, and the other one is being done by a firm called Systems 

1 Designs Concepts, which is headed by Mr. Bridwell, who is the former FHWA ~dministrator, 
and that is being done in association with Simpson and Curtin. 

ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: Are these corporations familiar with the State of New Jersey, 

as far as roads, beds, and everything else? 

MR. STANGL: I think Simpson and Curtin is very familiar with the State of New 

Jersey. Wilbur Smith has done work in this State for a number of years, and is probably 

as familiar with the State of New Jersey as any firm that I know of. Systems Design is 

probably not as familiar as Wilbur Smith and Simpson and Curtin, but is working with Simpson 

and Curtin on this umbrella study that I addressed. 

ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: Can you possibly give me the total cost of this type of study? 

MR. STANGL: Let me address that. The Wilbur Smith study is about $850,000. 

The Simpson and Curtin study on the subsidy is $120,000 - approximately. Both of those 

will be funded by 80% federal funds. The state will put up about 20%. Thirdly, the 

Musto is about $90,000 and about '$20,000 will he state funds, and -$70,000 of which will be 

federal funds. The fourth one is approximately $400,000. We think that is going to 
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end up being all state, because in our discussions with UMTA we have run out essentially 
of our technical funds that they make available to us for this year. We don't want to 
wait for them. We think it is too important to wait. 

The other point I would like to make is here we are talking about $1 million 
and a half, whatever it turns out to be, in terms of studies, and maybe about half a 

million -of which the State will put up. We have a subsidy program of $100 million that 

we have spent very little money on for the last several years, trying to improve what 
everybody says is a terrible program. We haven't spent any money on it. We have not 

put any staff on it. And the point I am making is that a million and a half dollars 

spent over five or six years to improve a program that is costing us $100 million a year right 
now is an investment that the business man and the corporation will probably make 
very quickly in terms of research and development. 

ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: I agree with you in that respect, in other words, if you are 
spending money, you should be getting the value of the dollar back, and therefore you 
are reducing the cost to the State of New Jersey,; We . are talking at- the- present time-­
about the figure you gave me very roughly, I think, which 'fias been appropriated at $800,000:· 

I have always had the respect for the Department of Transportation, because I 
always felt that they are all fine people, and you have qualified people there. I think 
at this time to put the rush on what is going on in the State of New Jersey-~ I am 

very much sorry that you people didn't handle this situation yourself, because I think 

you could better handle it at the present time. You are affiliated with these companies, 
and you know the streets, and you can get--the input from your qualified personnel. I know 

you have already laid a lot of people off or they left for other parts unknown, but my 

biggest concern is that these people - and I heard this statement here this morning that 
these people working on these commissions oi studies will walk in and say, "How many 

buses do you have: how many personnel, " and they are walking out. That is the thing, what 
we are trying to look for is the busing netween East Paterson and -Fair fawn· . and Passaic I and 

the bus runriingup c.rXi. down all by itself not picking up anybody. I made that remark the 

last time. 
These companies are ripping us off by the subsidy program. This is a pro:blem that 

I would like to see overcome and if you need the time, ·fine, but if Mike wants to set up 
another commission, I think we ought to f'iet'tle the situation, because we have a big problem 
in the State of New Jersey at the present time and the people are going to do something 
about it. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: What is wrong with getting a fifth perspective? 
MR. STANGL: I can't add anything to what the Commissioner said. I think that 

we have said it, Mike. I don't know what else to tell you. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Commiesioner, we have to face the facts." You know, the 

subsidy program is $44 million at the present time. We don't know what it is going to 

be next year. What do you expect next year as to the cost of your bus subsidy program, 

Commissioner Sagner? 
COMMISSIONER SAGNER: The Whole program, about $103 million. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: No, just for the bus end of it. 

MR. STANGJf:- It depends n on what the appropriations committee says. In order to 

stay even, Mr. Chairman ---
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Are you making any economy move, to cut costs, and things 

like that? 

MR. STANGL: Sure. What we have been doing, I think, in the past year, ·because 
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we had a short fall was to cut routes. We increased fares. We have eliminated some routes, 

and we reduced some service in the State that we didn't want ~o reduce, and those are the 

types of steps that we have been taking, and unless we get additional funds from the 

legislature of at least $30 million, we are in for a big shock come July 1, because we 

are going to have to raise fares considerably more, cut additional service, and discontinue 

some rail service. We are in big trouble under the existing budget. 

COMMISSIONER SAGNER: We are not waiting until we get the Wilbur Smith study 

complete. We have already completed some changes. For example, two of the carriers were 

operating in two towns, each had a terminal in each of the towns. With a good deal of 

negotiating we had them agree to consolidate their schedules,so that they reduced the cost 

of operating, and to each close one of their terminals. We anticipate saving a half a 

million dollars on that program. 

This is not something that is easy to do. When you tell somebody to close a 

station. and to change a route, you are telling a man to change something that is his 

property right which he owns and which he has value in, and we have had to do it so far 

by negotiation. 

Some of the proposals that you have before you talk about moving the very broad 

brush and making these changes, but I know that there is no fiscal note attached to those 

proposals, and they would not be easy to implement in-view of the resources available to 

us. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: You know, I have been impressed by the testimony of the 

independent bus owners in Jersey City, and I can attest to this, it isithe truth. We had 

a bus strike recently here in Jersey City, and we didn't know we were on strike, because 

the bus owners who are not on subsidy went out there and did the job and did it well. So 

there must be something wrong with our bus subsidy program in the State of New Jersey. There 

has to be. That is the proof of the pudding. These are things that maybe your Department 

can't see, and I don't think Wilbur Smith can see it either, these consultant firms, but 

the owners can. They know where the savings are. 

COMMISSIONER SAGNER: Mike, I don't want to have a debate with you. Just assume 
that we eliminated the duplication that we have, and now we only have the independents 
running up and down the boulevard, and now we have a strike of these companies, who is going 
to take care of the bus service then? 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: But, Commissioner, remember this, in Jersey City there are 

two bus lines running parallel and nobody has yet given me the answer. They run from 
Exchange Place, Jersey City, to the Bayonne City line, and TNJ is getting subsidy money, 

but the other company is not getting subsidy money, but they are giving just as good service 

for less fare. 

COMMISSIONER SAGNER: I think your fact finding thing is a good idea. 

you let these independent fellows give you a plan on how to do this statewide. 

would be a damn good idea. I will buy it. 

Why don't 

I think it 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Maybe they might come up with answers. We had_ independent 

bus operators not only from Jersey City but they were here from New Brunswick, ~ewark, Essex 

County. 

COMMISSIONER SAGNER: Once they do it for us they can go national. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALI: Why don't you continue going to the losers, and see what the 

losers tell you about how to run your operation, and let them make the suggestions? When 

you want to learn how to hit a baseball, it is better to go to Joe DiMaggio then in coming 

to me. I never hit a home run in my life. You know, :what we are saying is, if you want some 

66 



input, let's get it from the guys that are making money in this. 
COMMISSIONER SAGNER: I'll buy that. 
MR. STANGL: Let me just say one thing. I would suggest that as many cases 

throut;Jhout the State - -arid. riot necess·ar-i1:y ali :... . whether a company is making a 

dollar or is not making a dollar,profitwise,is probably not so much determined by whether 
they have a superior management. I think most of the bus companies in this state, and that 
goes for Suburban Transit - and I have him sitting behind me - and that goes for Gilhooley's 
operation, and it goes for a bunch of small operations, they are fairly well run. The 

.. -~rof it-making has- 00~~-to,- &;· with -the t-erri tory they . are . cove:i:ing-c and the population growth 

around that, the journeys to work that erninate out of that area, labor costs and some over­
head costs, th.anit-has-to do--wlt:hMr~---;,A;;-- is running it or Mrs. "A" or Mr. "B" is running 

it throughout the whole state. Now, I think if you will take a look at that, you will find 
that it is not just the question of management. You have a lot of good managers running it 
throughout the whole state. How, I think if you take a ·look--at- that you are going- to 
find that it is not just a question of managers. There are a lot of good managers in this 
State. The system is screwed up. 

ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: Peter, we had the President of the South Orange Bus Company, 
and he testified about a half an hour ago. He is on the same streets, -you peqple supply 
the free buses to Public Service - I call it Public Service, but it is the TNJ- and this 
man is running his own bus line on a six minute basis, and he is charging 25¢ but he is 

· making money left and right, and yet the TNJ is getting 50¢ a trip and we are subsidizing, 
and they are losing money. 

COMMISSIONER SAGNER: Now, wait< a minute. Mr. Chairman, we are here to testify, 
and I know your time is valuable, and our time is valuable. We are going to be here and 
give you facts to the best of ou£ knowledge, and ffthey-have no impression on- ·you, there ·u 
really not much point in our being here. Now, this South Orange Avenue and the TNJ 
argument has been going on for some time now. There are some facts that you should be 

aware of. Number one, ask this gentleman what he pays per hour and what TNJ pay• per 
hour. Secondly, let him prove to you that TNJ is losing money on the line that they are 
running. They are not losing money on that line, according to their accounting figures that 
I have seen. So we are not subsidizing that. I just said five minutes ago that there 
are lines that are making money for TNJ and there are other lines that are losing money. 
We pay a subsidy on the overall system, not every singlel.ine. 

The proof of the -pudding is that it cost you in New Jersey about 18¢ per bus 
passenger subsidy. I assume w e- have the best service in the country, but we are 
far below anybody else. SEPTA is paying 27¢ a-passenger subsidy, and in many other 
areas it is running 50¢ or more per passenger subsidy. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Commissioner, I am going to ask this question again, and 
I have asked this of you too, I think around two months ago I asked you to give me a break­
down of each company and how much they are losing. To this day, I have not gotten those 

figures. 
COMMISSIONER SAGNER: I just got the figures in the last---
MR. BROWN: You are not the only one, Mr. Chairman. We asked last September. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Now, I am not an auditor. I can't go in and audit the 

books of TNJ and find out how much they are doing on the South Orange Avenue iine, because 
I have no way of finding out. I have to depend upon you. Because everything goes into the 
general fund, and we don't know who is losing money and who is;rna.King money. Assemblyman 
Dennis. 

ASSEMBLYMAN DENNIS: Commissioner, I gather by one of your earlier comments that --
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one of the things that came out this morning was that the PUC and the COA-- You would 
advise that it makes sense to put it all under one roof, and I tend to agree with you. 

You feel we should hold off until this report is in before we do anything on that? 

COMMISSIONER SAGNER: I do, Assemblyman, because it is very possible that as a 

result of the study it might be determined that this operation should not stay in the COA, 

that there should be an authority that is going to handle the bus sUbsidy program, and then 

we might want this regulation to be made in the PUC or in some other agency, so I can't see 

making a transfer, having us staff up to do it, and then by the end of this year possibly 

-making another transfer. 

ASSEMBLYMAN DENNIS: That was the one thing that came out, and the other thing 

is that everybody said that we all had a bunch of experts here this morning, and they felt 

they were running efficient lines. I think everybody wants to be included. I know that 

Boos-Hamilton is really a fine outfit, but will they go into the small companies and send 

them out in the field? 

COMMISSIONER SAGNER: Absolutely. Where are they going to get the data from? 
There are no text books. 

ASSEMBLYMAN DENNIS: Well, witnesses have said that they don't. I don't know 

What the past---
COMMISSIONER SAGNER: 

ASSEMBLYMAN DENNIS: 

I think for your sake and our 

something out to these people 

Who said they don't? 

Certain operators said they have never been included, and 

sake and I know it might be costly, but maybe you can send 
telling them that they will be included. They don't know 

what's happening. I think they want to be included. 

COMMISSIONER SAGNER: That is a very important point. As Mr. Stangl said, we 
don't intend to go into a closet and come out in September with a stack of documents and 

say, "Here it is." We intend, first, and a very important part of this is the advisory 

committee, in which the independent bus drivers will be represented, and the authorities 

will be represented, and the'public transportation groups will be represented, labor 

will be represented, so that we will get the feel of what the public feels these experts 
are saying# and also your committee. 

ASSEMBLYMAN DENNIS: I agree that an advisory board can maybe serve the same thing 
as an umbrella, and we can have the chairman of our committee on it, and who is going to 

select the advisory --- you say you want a representative from the bus lines. Who would do 
the selecting? Will the bus lines say this is the man we want, and the union will say 
this is the man I want, or is your departmen~ going to select them, or what? 

COMMISSIONER SAGNER: We will select them. 

ASSEMBLYMAN DENNIS: I think they would rather perhaps seek who they would want. 
COMMISSIONER SAGNER: The thing is ~that- there--are a lot -of -biis--op-e-rators in the 

State, and there are several organizations. We can't have that many people. 

ASSEMBLYMAN DENNIS: I assume they have a committee, you know, like the unions 
and they represent certain - iricfivic:luals? 

COMMISSIONER: We deal with these people constantly, and we know who can speak 

for them. I think the idea of a representative of the bus companies is a good 
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one, and Mr. Stangl, and I will review that. We certainly don't take an antagonistic 
view toward these people who are trying to provide a service and are trying to make a 

living. We just don't think we can do everything they want. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Why not have carriers who are unsubsidized on that board? 
I think everything is Gilhooley. What is he,the bus expert in the State of New Jersey? 

Here is a man that is being hired I think this should be in the records. He is being 

hired at a tremendous salary by TNJ, and he is operating a non-profitable business. It 
doesn't make sense to me. 

COMMISSIONER SAGNER: 
the representative, and I won't 

decided, but I can tell you who 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: 

Your assumption is, Mr. Chairman, that he is going to be 
tell you as of this moment, because it hasn't been 
it isn't going to be. It isn't going to be Mr. Gilhooley. 

I thought you suggested that just a couple of minutes ago. 
COMMISSIONER SAGNER: No, sir, I did not. 
ASSEMBLYMAN DENNIS: 

from the subsidized. 
I suggested that they have one from the independent and one 

COMMISSIONER SAGNER: We will take that suggestion, and review it, and we will 
consult with you before we make the selection. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: I am not saying he should be included on that Committee, 
but I feel that we need his expertise too. 

COMMISSIONER SAGNER: He will not be, Mr. Chairman. 
ASSEMBLYMAN DENNIS: ··ObViously you -have more expertise than I , but here we have 

the most densely -populated state in the country, and what necessarily works for 
.-""------------------ --- -~·----···-·-

one area you feel would not work for another area? 

COMMISSIONER SAGNER: No, that is the problem. Getting back to the ·subtleties 

of this thing and why a certain type of operation is uniquely successful in Jersey City, 
you have the densest population in the United States of America in this area. You have 
the lowest ownership of private vehicles in this area. Now, transfer that to Livingston, 

New Jersey, where you have the density of about one family per acre, and average car owner­

ship of two and a half people, in those areas there s~ill is -unless you decide otherwise -
a need for some minimal type of bus service. There are still people who have to commute: 
there are still the elderly, the handicapped. There ar~ still people going to the factories, 
back and forth. So- Tf- youcompare--tlie ·c-ourse of ai1 operatTon-on tne ·oouTevara-in this 

area to an operation even in East Orange or Livingston, or West Orange, you just can't 
make any comparison. This is the difficulty in New Jersey. We cover a very diverse area, 
from rural to the most highly urban in the world, and to try to devise a system that will 
meet all these needs, is just impossible. 

ASSEMBLYMAN DENNIS: I am sorry you missed our witnesses this morning, but there 

was an individual who said I think there was something like $5 million that was spent 

for sheds or bus stop waiting sheds. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: No, it wasn't $5 million that was spent on bus sheds. He 
did say that, though. 

COMMISSIONER SAGNER: He said that we should give the money to the bus companies? 

ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: N~--the-ii1ference was that they had capital improvements to 

be made, so they put $5 million into the buildings and stuff like that. 

COMMISSIONER SAGNER: When we get a copy of the transcript,we will separate the 
facts from the fiction. I think the essence of it is that maybe I am a little hot under 

the collar for some other reasons today, and I am just taking it out here. 

69 



ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Don't take it out on us, Commissioner. 
COMMISSIONER SAGNER: We have met with the Association and its representatives, 

and we are not diminishing our time limit to downgrade the experience and the expertise of 

these people, but we just don't think that is the whole answer. I assure you that in 

our studies, in our attempt to develop our system, we will consult with them. There has 

been a lot of people saying the State should take over the buses~ we should run it 
with an authority. It is because of tne-eXaffipies of these independent operators that 

has been my strongest argument against such a move on the part of the State. I strongly 
believe in the private enterprise system, in the incentive system. I don't know if it 
can be done, but we are going to try like hell, and the money that we are spending on 

these studies is a relatively small.investment to make to see if we can do it. We will 
be unique. There is nobody in the country doing it. Every one of them has a big, fancy 
authority with salaries that would make Jack Gilhooley look like he was on relief, and 

I would like to avoid that for New Jersey if we can. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: But, Commissioner, you should look at the other side of 

the coin. The Assembly Transportation and Communications Committee has been accused 

of being a do nothing committee in a do nothing legislature. Now, I am proud of my 

committee. We have John Dennis here who represents private enterprise in the State. 
He is one of the owners of a company, I think, and he takes time out~from his business 
to come here because he knows there is a problem in the State of New Jersey. He happens 

to be a Republican, and I shouldn't speak this way about him. He wants to be known as a 
legislator who is going to serve the needs of the people, and if the people are dissatisfied, 

he is going to do something about it. I feel the same way, so does Gus, so does Robert Burns. 
We don't want to be given that image that we are a do nothing committee. We are determined 
to do something about the bus program in the State of New Jersey, and we really mean it. 
We feel there is something lacking. 

COMMISSIONER SAGNER: We agree with you. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Because you have flagrant inefficiencies and inadequacies 
in the bus subsidy program in the State of New Jersey. We are being accused by the public 
of wasting the public's money. If you were to meet ten men in the street, nine of them 
will tell you that. And they are not experts even. 

COMMISSIONER SAGNER: Even in locations of Jersey City, I would not take that as 
a true representation of what the facts are of the ten people that I saw. The facts speak 
louder than those words. The fact is that with all its inefficiency, and with all its 
waste, it still costs us less per passenger than comparable systems by a great deal. Now, 
I am not satisfied with it~ you are not satisfied with it. You are not a do nothing 

Committee. Because of the many meetings that we have had and many discussions that we 

have had with your Committee, we are motivated to move ahead, and we are studying the 
program, and we will be back to your committee with constructive and concrete suggestions 

this Fall. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: You know, our Speaker was here this morning. He is deeply 
concerned. He.can't see why we subsidize a silk stocking rider for $1100 per year to ride 

from Newark to Bay Head, and that guy can afford to take the train, and can afford to pay 
that high fare. 

COMMISSIONER SAGNER: I would like the Speaker to get on the train with me. I get 
on the train every day, and I would like him to come down to Newark tomorrow morning and 

get on the train, and see the people who trave~ to Elizabeth and to New Brunswick. They 

are not all stockb~okers going to Sea Girt. There are people who are going to work~ there 
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are students going to school: there are people going to work for the State, and the Lord 

knows they are underpaid. The people who travel on the train are not all 
executives who work on Wall Street. There are people down the shore who do work for 

Wall Street who are emp1oyees of these companies. They have moved to the shore and 
settled that part of our state, based on fares that maybe were uneconomic, and even if 
a fellow is making $15,000 or $18,000 or $22,000 or $24,000 if you increase this fare 
25% or in some places 60% already, it would be a pretty tough situation, especially if 

we doubled this fare again. We have to take that into consideration. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: What about the small guy who works probably for the miniumum 
wage, that works in the inner city, he has to pay 40¢ per ride every time he gets on the 
bus. It costs him 80¢ a day. That is highway robbery. 

money to 

November? 

COMMISSIONER SAGNER: We recommended in our budget request last year sufficient 

reduce that to 25¢ on 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: 
ASSEMBLYMAN DENNIS: 

all inner city buses. The money isn't there. 
Are there any other questions from the Committee? 

You have said the Fall, does that include September, October, 

COMMISSIONER SAGNER: We have given them the target of September. If we.have it 
by the end of October, we will be satisfied. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Thank you, Commissioner. 
MR. STANGL: You asked me if I had a statement, I just want to thank you for 

letting us appear here. I appreciate that. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Thank you. Mr. Sidney Kuchin, Suburban Transit. 

SIDNEY K U CHIN: My n~e is Sidney Kuchin, I am with Suburban Transit, Corp., 
New Brunswick, New Jersey. I have appe-ared--before th.fs committee. I believe on March 3rd of 

this year, and our views on the New Jersey Department of Transportation bus subsidy 

programs are pretty well known to you. I believe you have each received a copy of the 
report we prepared for distribution to members of the State Legislature in February of this 

year. The contents of that report was discussed when I appeared before the Committee in 

Trenton, as I said, on March 3rd of this year. 
Today, being last, I hope, but not least, I would like to make a few comments 

on the five bills pending in the State Legislature concerning methods suggested to decrease 
the subsidy burden that has been placed upon the taxpayers of this State. 

Let's begin with Assembly aiil 992, which was introduced by Assemblyman Kenneth 
Gewertz, and Richard Van Wagner. On September 22, 1975, the same Assemblymen were quoted 
in the Newark Star Ledger as follows: "The taxpayer is being ripped off, and mass transit 
service is deteriorating while the more efficient independents struggle to compete with 
heavily subsidized operations." These gentlemen told a Star Ledger reporter that they were 
asking the State Commission of Investivation to probe apparent violations of State and 
Federal laws thaf- forbid public subsidies to- bus or rail carriers where existing carriers 

can provide the same service at absolutely no cost to the taxpayer. 

Assemblyman Van Wagner asserted, "We are using taxpayers money to put legitimate, 

profitable companies out of business in order to support the monopolistic interests of a 

few." Now these same Assemblymen introduced a bill which will prohibit unsubsidized carriers 

from competing with subsidized carriers. The bill protects those receivtng a subsidy rather 

than those independents which might provide service without subsidy. This bill in fact 

guarantees a continuation of the subsidy program. 
Now, in vieWing the bill, Assembly Bill 992, based on what both these gentlemen 

have said prior, it appears that possibly maybe the printer made an error and left out a 
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few words, because on top of the bill it says, "An act to prohibit competition with" --­

~1 ·thinK the· word · ttnon" shoula Be put in there, so it would read, "non-subsidized motor 

bus operations." 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALI: What line is that? 

MR. KUCHIN: Right above line one. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALI: And what do you suggest? 

MR. KUCHIN: Well, based on ideas and thoughts of what they stated prior to this 

bill, the act should state, "An act to prohibit competition with mm-subsidized motor bus 

operations." 

On line one, paragraph two, "No subsidized carrier may operate a motor bus 

along routes in competition with another carrier whose operations are not subsidized by 

the State of New Jersey," with the deletion of the remaining part of that sentence. Now, 

if that were set up .that way, I would say it agrees pretty much with what they were talking 

about in the newspaper article quote, but all this particular bill does is guarantee the 

subsidy program a long, expensive life. 

Assembly Bill 1388 creates an agency to acquire and operate all bus companies 

in the State of New Jersey. The bill authorizes that $25 million of the Transportation 

Bond Act of 1968 be set aside for this purpose. It is obvious to those in the industry, 

that $25 million is only a small portion of the amount that would actually be needed to 

accomplish a State acquisition of all bus companies. Now, I believe that this was stated 

by other witnesses that appeared prior to me. 

Furthermore, it would be interesting to ask each of the sponsors of this bill 

for their estimate of the cost involved to operate present level of bus service throughout 

the State under public ownership. Experience throughout the country has shown that this 

is the most costly way to operate a mass transit system, and I believe if we look at the 

figures of Mercer Metro in Trenton, we will find that for every dollar of revenue - and 

this is an authority - that they took in in the year 1975, they spent $2.15. This is an 

authority. 

Senate Bill 523 provides for basically the same costly situation. It authorizes 

the acquisition of Transport of New Jersey and other bus companies as a Commission deems 

advisable. Senator Horn's bill, however, only reserves $15 million to carry out this 

purpose, and again ignores the high annual operating costs that would result. 

Senate Bill 1199 has the advantage of seeking the less expensive manner of running 

existing service without public ownership. The specific method, however, creates new 

problems. For instance, there would be little incentive for a company to purchase equipment 

to operate a contract service for a two-year period, if such were the case. There would be 

little incentive to work hard to improve that service, knowing you may well lose it after 

two years - again, if that two-year period would be in effect. It would be difficult to 

hire good employees if they knew that their jobs were guaranteed for only two years. Revisions 

are needed to correct these and other important related problems. 

The only bill that causes no concern is Assembly Bill 1660, and of course, you have 

heard here today that we have four or five types of studies going on. Where Assemblyman Baer 

in this particular bill seeks to establish a commission to study the feasibility and 

practicality of creating an authority to preserve and promote bus service. If such a 

study were conducted efficiently and in an unbiased manner, we feel that the results will 

prove that the private enterprise system is still the best and least costly way to operate 

the State's transportation system. 

Of course, as I say, we have four or five other type studies going on prior to 

this. This leads us back to the recommendations we made in our report on February 9th. The 
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recommendations we made at that time, if implemented, would greatly strengthen the private 
sector of the bus industry and substantially reduce the tax dollars needed to support the 
remainder of the companies presently on subsidy. 

The statement was comparatively short. I came prepared only to talk about the 

bills in question relative to what I stated in my written report which I believe you gentle­
men have copies of. At this time, I am open for any questions that you may have. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALI: I have just two, I believe. In your opinion, could the subsidies 

be handled individually for each line, rather than what the Commissioner said, where we 
just get a bottom line figure for the entire operation, and at that point make the 

subsidy? Would it not be more sensible - or perhaps it is not possible, but I am going 

to ask yo~ your opinion - why aren't they doing it on an individual line, determining 
whether or not that one line would be eligible for subsidy or not? 

MR. KUCHIN: Well, number one, it is easier to take one whole system and 
develop a total cost for that system, and thereby not show what lines are profitable and 
not profitable by a segmentation, line by line. Now, in TNJ's situation, they have 
prepared in one of their fare cases to the Interstate Commerce Commission a line by line 

breakdown of the income allocated expenses in the cost justification portion of their 
fare increase application which shows that every line that they indicated on there 
is losing money, maybe except one, and they are losing heavily. Their fully allocated 

costs are apportioned line by line. How they allocated that cost, we have not been 
able to determine, because there doesn't seem to be any set formula to indicate to us 

exactly how they took this fully allocated cost and apportioned it amongst their lines. 
Now, for instance, in Middlesex County.in which we are probably a prime carrier, 

they have found that by closing down their New Brunswick garage and their operation being takeo 
over by non-subsidized carriers, which we would be a big party to, that considering what the 

losses were at the time we developed this particular study, we could save a minimum of 
$2 million because of a lack of payment of subsidy. There is no reason where a company 
is on subsidy that the individual lines cannot be broken down cost-wise and the proper 
cost apportioned to indicate whether the lines are making money or they are not making 

money. 
Now, being in the bus business for 26 years, I know that I can look through my 

records and I can tell you, after examining them, whether I am making money or I am losing 
money on a particular line. I can tell you whether we have overexpended on certain expenses 
in our operations. I can tell you approximately how we are administratively wise coated 
out, relative to our overall income and our net figure: For the year 1975, our operating 
ratio was 96.3, and there is no reason why a company, no matter how big or how small, cannot 

with the proper accounting procedures ascertain line by line what their operation is doing. 
I t~nk it would be very, very important for a company to know - especially one who has 

200 or 300 different routes - what the particular route is doing. 
Now, it is true that with TNJ their 119 line takes in various different segments 

and all the revenue is all put into it, but I would believe - knowing the· large accounting 

people that they have and the high quality of people that they have, they could easily break 

that down, if they don't already have it, to indicate whether the lines are making money or 
they are·not making money. Nobody can convince me that an operation that runs four trips 
a day, four in the morning, and four in the afternoon, from a South Jersey area, operating 

between 30 and 34 people on a trip, and in some cases deadheading buses from Elizabeth down 

to a starting point, and deadheading them back, or to Union City, that that company can 
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make money, based on all the other factors that are known to the person who is viewing 

this situation - their labor rate, their tire costs, their fuel costs, their oil, and 

so forth. It is hard for me to believe that any company would operate not knowing what 

the cost factors are, especially the larger companies, because it is very important they 

do know this. They have their stockholders to report to, as Mr. Gilhooley said, Transport 

has only paid four dividends in the last 50 years. I don't know whether that is true or 

not, but if he said it, I would assume it is true. But I am sure the Electric and Gas, the 

sole stockholder of TNJ wants to know what in the Harry is happening on their individual 

lines, how they are operating, what they can do to cut it out, what applications have they 

made to abandon service, discontinue service, cutback service, join in coordinated service 

with other carriers- what have they done in order to cut down on their expenses and increase 

their net figure. Now I can't be convinced that they don't want that, and they don't get 

it if they ask for it. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALI: I agree with you, and I know it is important to them to have 

those figures where perhaps they might want to add more service to a line that is making 

money and has the potential of making more money, and while you would want to know that, 

you would then in turn have to know whether you were losing money in certain areas after 

a certain hour in the day. I agree with you very much. I don't have any more questions. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Mr. Kuchin, you operate without subsidy, right? 

MR. KUCHIN: Yes, sir. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Is it true you also operate another branch of your business 

with subsidy? 

MR. KUCHIN: Yes, we have a small, local operation called Plainfield Transit, which 

is held by two estates and myself, 33%. Back in 1969, I believe, or '70 I applied to 

abandon service on that line and to shut it down. We went through the formal hearings with 

the PUC, and at that time, the DOT,I believe,had been in existence a short time, and we 

were asked if we wanted to participate in the subsidy program. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: What is the name of that outfit? 

MR. KUCHIN: Plainfield Transit, Inc. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: You still receive a subsidy, don't you? 

MR. KUCHIN: Yes, sir. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: I see it is a small amount. It is $113,702. 

MR. KUCHIN: It is less than that. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: I know it is less than that now, but it is projected for 

'76, $113,702. 

MR. KUCHIN: We will knock about four or five thousand dollars off that projection. 

What wee had done, we had taken two lines and combined them into one, in order to conserve. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALI: Why don't you continue your thoughts. You said that you applied 

for permission to ---

MR. KUCHIN: Abandon service, yes, sir. We had the hearings in Plainfield. I 

believe it was in the police court, an evening meeting. I don't know whether Mr. Ed Me Keown 

or Mr. Humphreys was the hearing examiner at that time in tqe Public Utility Commission, 

and I was perfectly willing at that time to abandon the service, because outside of the 

16 line which is an inner city line,which goes through the inner core area, the operation 

is not a profitable one. We have since that time tried to hold down the costs. A comparable 

operation with the same amount of buses was getting three times the amount of subsidy that 

we were getting. I have always voiced an opinion down at the'DOT that I was against the 

subsidy. To me it was a bad word, and if there was any way to get off it, I would get off 

it tomorrow. But, you know, it is the old saying, you never look a gift horse in the mouth. 
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And a good businessman would say, "Okay, you want to give me something to stay in operation, 
I will. If you don't, you can have it. This is what is happening throughout the 
subsidy program. There are areas where the State, if they wish to provide service to the 

outlying areas, where there is no service now, may say, "Well, we will bid this out, or 

we will contract with the carrier to provide •x• number of trips a day." But where there 

is competitive service, and that competitive service, the company who operates it, is ready, 

willing and able to provide that service without subsidy, then I think somebody is missing 

the boat when they don't look into that facet of it. 

The easiest thing to say is, "Okay, I will pay." The toughest thing to say is, 
"I am not going to pay. Now, you work out of your little sweat and try to do a little 
better and see what you come up with." The subsidy program is a difficult one because of 
a lack of standards that have not been set up, and the proper supervision of said subsidy 
payments. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Mr. Kuchin, after you were denied 
service by the PUC, did you try to sell the line9 

MR. KUCHIN: Oh, the line has always been up for sale. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: There have been no offers? 

the right to discontinue 

MR. KUCHIN: No, in fact, I believe, at the hearing, if the transcript is still 
available, I think I made a statement that I would be willing to give it up for $1 to 
someone who wanted to take it over, and we would rent them our garage to use as a facility. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Is there any competitive service? This line operates 
in the inner city of Plainfield, completely? 

MR. KUCHIN: Yes. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Is there any competitive service? 
MR. KUCHIN: Well, there is one lines that operates completely within the City of 

Plainfield. That is the 16 line. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Is that being subsidized? 
MR. KUCHIN: That is being subsidized. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: For how much? 
MR. KUCHIN: Well, it is the entire operation. We only have the 16 line, the 

1822 line, and the 20 line. It is a six or seven bus operation. It is strictly local. 
It does not charter work, becaus~ it doesn't have the equipment to do it. It doesn't have 
any money to buy and new equipment, so -it--ieases its equipment. We originally took it over 
fran Public Service, I believe, in 1963, or maybe earlier, and we paid Public Service some 
dollars for little Ford buses that we rent, 28 passenger Ford buses, and when they got to 
be about 25 years old, we lost those, and we also sold some other hydromatics to Plainfield 
and when they got to the point where they were 20 or 25 years old, we put them out of 
service and we leased buses of a newer vintage, and this is what we are running today. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITo: Now, you have two bus lines in Plainfield, your line and 

the 16 line that are operating at a loss, right? 

MR. KUCHIN: The 16 and 1822, and the 20 line. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Now, if either your iine or the other' iine was to go out 

o{_business or to discontinue, would the other line benefit by an added service, and operate 

at a profit, or if 16 was to go out of business, would that help your line? 

MR. KUCHIN: No, because Suburban Transit is not involved in Plainfield. Suburban 

Transit out of our garage in South Plainfield are-basically interstate from South Plainfield 

to New York. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Suburban Transit is yours, isn't it? 

MR. KUCHIN: That's correct. I am a one-third stockholder in Plainfield Transit, 
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which now the other two-thirds is owned by two different estates. And again I say, if 

there is anybody who would like to buy it, it would take a headache off my hands. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: You mean you would give it away for nothing, $1? 

MR. KUCHIN: Yes, sir. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Mr. Gilhooley just said that he sold the line for a 

sizeable amount, and that was a line that wasn't making money. 
MR. KUCHIN: I will tell you, the easiest thing to say and to do, I guess, is 

as long as you have income coming in, and you are able to supplement that income with 

any future losses that you may have, I guess you can sit with something until somebody comes 

along and wants to buy. It is just like these people who own farmland property and get the 

farmland assessment, the carrying charge was not great because of the tax break on it, and 

they are able to sit with that property until such time that they get in the position 

where they want to sell it. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: When you go on subsidy, do they allow you the loss 

just for your operating expenses, or do they allow you to get something on your investment? 

MR. KUCHIN: No, there is nothing to be gained on your investment. The subsidy 

program as set up now, supposedly, is to repay your operating loss. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Are you allowed as an officer of the corporation to take 

a salary or do something? 

MR. KUCHIN: Yes, but that salary is under scrutiny, and it is constantly looked 

at and taken into consideration and if you want an increase in salary, you have to apply 

to the Department of Transportation or they will pick it up In your prepared budget for 

the subsequent fiscal period and they will approve it, cut it down somewhat, or deny it. 

In my little company there, the salaries are minimal. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: You as a bus operator, do you favor the idea of a fact 

finding commission composed of people in the business plus others? 

MR. KUCHIN: I very much do, because there is nobody in this world that knows 

the situation in the State of New Jersey as those who are involved in it, and I am not 
talking about a committee member who is going to be arbitrary. I am talking about someone 
well-versed in the bus business in the State of New Jersey who is willing to look at this 

thing ;from aback, and say, "Well, now, this is what I think we should do." It might very 
well be that somebody will come up with a better answer, but at least, from our point of 
view, and our sector of the State, there isn't anything that moves down there that we don't 
know about. We know what our competition is~ we know what the competition is running~ we 
know what we are doing. We are alert, and we are wide awake on everything that happens 

in our area. We have ideas of what should be done. We have presented and idea that we 

had developed, and nothing ever came of it, but again, there is agreement and disagreement. 

You are not always right, but you are not always wrong, either. Where you have the best 

interests at heart, I think that your ability to translate problems into a final result 

becomes very evident. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: I am trying to get an idea as to the size of your operation. 

Now, you have this Plainfield Transit Line, and you say it contains about eight buses. The 

other operation that you have operates without subsidy. How large is that company? 

MR. KUCHIN: We operate about 126 buses. We operate about 360 to 400 times a day 

in and out of New York, during the rush hour out of New Brunswick we run every five minutes, 

out of the Port Authority at night we ride every five minutes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Those are competitive, aren't they? They are not lower, 
and they are not higher? 
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MR. KUCHIN: Our fares are competitive with Public Service, Transport of New 
Jersey, in-the area that we serve, yes, sir. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Assemblyman Dennis. 

MR. KUCHIN: I would like to correct something. This last fare increase that 

was given to TNJ, I believe they are a couple of cents higher on commutation. I am not 

tooo sure on that, sir. 

testimony. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Yours, or theirs? 

MR. KUCHIN: Theirs. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Assemblyman Rys. 

ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: No questions • 
ASSEMBLYMAN DENNIS: No questions. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALI: I would like to thank you very much. I think he gave expert 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: There is one questions I would like to ask you, would you 

be willing to serve on the fact finding commission? 

MR. KUCHIN: Yes, sir. Thank you. 
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ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Mr. Bill Beren. Bill, state your name and your 

affiliation, please. 

W I L L I A M B E R E N: My name is William Beren and I am the Legislative Agent 

for the League for Conservation Legislation. LCL is a citizens' lobby concerned with 

the impact legislation has on environment and natural resources. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Excuse me, Bill, do you have copies of your presenta-

tion for me? 

advance. 

MR. BEREN: I don't have copies for distribution. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Okay. You always do that, you know. 

MR. BEREN: I try but I had too many things to do so I could not prepare this in 

Because of the relationship between mass transit ridership and air pollution, 

energy conservation, and land use patterns throughout the State, we are concerned 

about the future of mass transit in the State of New Jersey. We therefore have taken 

the time to testify before this committee today. 

One of the issues that the committee has been very much concerned with today 

has been to find ways to improve competition within the bus industry in the State and 

to get the industry back on a paying basis. 

LCL believes that this is not necessarily the option that the committee should 

be looking at right now. The sole criteria that you have been looking at is really the 

fiscal health of the mass transit. 

New Jersey is one of the few states which continues to leave the responsibility 

for providing this essential public service in the hands of private companies. Even 

worse is the fact that this responsibility is splintered among over 200 companies with 

little or no coordination of transfer rights, scheduling, and routing between the companies, 

without which no public transit system can successfully compete against the automobile. 

Because of our concern over issues such as air pollution, energy conservation, 

and land use patterns, we feel that these factors should be equal in your concern as to 

what makes a good mass transit system in the State, as well as just the question of 

whether the companies are operating on a fiscally sound basis or not - not that we are 

not concerned with that aspect as well. 

Apparently the nationwide trend away from mass transit over the past 30 years 

or so has had its impact in New Jersey, making it no longer economical for many of the 

private companies to continue service. This has focused attention on the problem of 

mass transit and forced the State into the role - into an active role by subsidizing 

the bus lines. 

Criticism of this increased State role in transit is centered on two issues: 

One, if the State should philosophically be in the business of subsidizing mass 

transit and, two, that people won't ride it. In point of fact, public transit is the 

only form of transportation which, historically, has not received public subsidy. 

According to the author of New Jersey and the Automobile Age, a History of 

New Jersey, governments at all levels in the United States have spent well over 

$150 billion on the construction, maintenance, policing, and for interest payments on 

the nation's highway system since 1920. 

During the '60's nearly $10 billion per year was spent on highways, $3 billion 

of which came from general tax funds. In addition, governments, again at all levels, 

spent $9 billion subsidizing the air transport system and $3 billion on inland water­

ways each year. 

In contrast, the nation's railroads were paying into the public treasuries 

over $1 billion in taxes. Now that public transit is no longer paying its own way, 
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we do not think it is unreasonable to ask that we subsidize public transit, as well as 

the other forms of transportation I have mentioned. 

When we look at the subsidy issue, we should not just be considering the 
actual outlay cost of paying the subsidies. We should also look at the benefits that 
increasing mass transit ridership will bring to the State, in terms of not needing 

excess road capacity. One clear example right here in New Jersey is the success that tht 

exclusive bus lane into the Lincoln Tunnel has had in reducing the pressure of vehicle 
traffic through the tunnel and the reducing need for widening that road and otherwise 

expaning the capacity of a section of 495. 
The second criticism leveled against public transit is that people don't ride 

it and therefore it not important to subsidize it. While it is true that public trans­

portation ridership has been steadily dropping since World War II, that trend was reversed 

nationwide three years ago when the gasoline crisis hit. 

In New Jersey there are literally thousands of people who could ride the trains 

and buses to work and who choose not to because service is so bad. We note that with 

each bus strike, with each fare increase, with each service cut-back, ridership goes 

down. Yet, when the Newark Subway decreased its fare from 40¢ to 10¢ during peak rush 

hours, it made money on the deal because ridership increased by more than 300%. 

The same it true in city after city, from Atlanta to Seattle. Better service 

not only increases urban mass transit use but increases suburban use as well~ For 
example, the Seattle mass transit system had a gain of 600,000 riders in June ;75 

compared to June '74. Suburban ridership in the Seattle area increased 40.8%. Thus, 
claims that New Jersey is too suburbanized -for people to use mass transit has no basis 

in fact. 
Ridership gains in metropolitan areas across the country have followed the 

establishment of a regional transportation authority, consolidation of bus routes 
under one management: and an aggressive advertising campaign. In order to accomplish 

the same gains in New Jersey, we see three priority needs. One, we must establish a 

sound financial base for the mass transit network that we have. Second, we must 
centralize responsibility for mass transit in one agency. And, third, that agency must 

be given sufficient powers to carry out its mandate. 
Centralization of authority - as a first step LCL advocates the centralization 

of all bus decisions within the Commuter Operating Agency and the Department of Trans­
portation. As it stands now, the COA is responsible only for subsidized lines and 
the Public Utilities Commission retains jurisdiction over non-subsidized lines. 

It is not clear to us as to what form of control and operation is best for 
New Jersey. The choice, as Commissioner Sagner laid them out, is a-Public Transportation 

Authority on the State level, regional and county authorities, continuation of the 
franchise system we now have with slightly more State control over what happens, or 
possibly having the Department of Transportation actually own and operate the buses. 

We tend to support an Authority over direct control by the Commissioner of 

Transportation but we have many reservations about the Authority-• s- responsiveness to 

public needs. We are therefore awaiting the DOT studies to see the policy options. 

Three of the bills you have before you today deal with setting up a commission 

to study the best way to go about buying the bus systems. 

We are not sure that the kind of legislative committies recommended in the 

bills are necessarily the proper vehicle to use and we look at the poor record of 

legislative committees in the past- taking a long time to get activated, you have to 

wait for the Governor to appoint the members, and everything else. It is an unwieldy 
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proposal. 

We suggest that this committee use the studies the Department of Transporta­

tion is doing with the following condition - thatthe Department merely study the 

options available to the State in organizing the bus operations. 

Now, the consultants should be in a position not to recommend a particular 

set of circumstances to this committee but to lay out the policy options. What are 

the costs? What are the benefits of each approach? And then have this committee and 

the legislature, as a whole, choose from among the policy options as to what is the best 

proposal. 

We feel this would involve the legislature in the most productive way~ it 

would allow the experts to actually look at issues; and have the legislature as the 

policy agency, with the proper input from lobbyists like ourselves and the bus companies 

and everyone else advising you as to really what the best way is to approach this matter. 

This does not mean that we should stand still until those studies are done, however. 

In the meantime, we believe that the COA should be given primary control 

over the bus routes to consolidate all problems dealing with transit - this includes 

subsidized and non-subsidized carriers - and that the COA should be given specific 

authority to do the following: One, to authorize the establishment of new bus routes 

to service new traffic generating facilities, such as shopping centers, industrial 

parks and housing developments not currently served by transit. This is a problem 

mentioned with the new industrial and commercial developments going on in South Plainfield 

where many companies, including Prudential, are moving in. They discussed with Transport 

of New Jersey the possiblity of opening up bus lines in said area and from what I under­

stand it has been very difficult and Transport of New Jersey is very reluctant to service 

these new areas with bus service. We feel centralizing the authority in one Agency will 

facilitate that and actually put the State in a position of mandating that these areas 

be served by buses. 

Second, an Authority should be given responsibility for coordinating scheduling 

and transfer privileges between modes - that is, bus and rail - and between individual 

bus lines. In this way, the inconvenience and loss of time associated with transferring 

between rides can be reduced,making transit more attractive. 

The third point is, the Authority should be able to centralize bus information 

services and serve as an advertising center and be an aggressive promoter of bus service. 

There is a number I can call if I want to use a Transport of New Jersey line~ there is a 

number I can call from within the Mercer County area if I want to use Mercer Metro. If 

I want to find out bus schedules for any other independent line, I have no idea of who 

to call to get that information. This has to be centralized if you expect people to 

use those lines; they have to know where to get the information. 

The fourth point is that we need a strong coordination of planning efforts 

between transit and highway planners to facilitate the efficient use of public transit 

on the State's highways and local roads. This would include planning for bus stops, 

express bus lanes,and park-and-ride facilities, while planning for the construction and, 

better yet, the reconstruction of our roads. 

The fifth immediate thing that can happen,that we feel should happen, is that 

the State should be in a position to find adequate service levels in terms of cleanliness, 

promptness, and frequency of service for all carriers - not just those that are under 

contract to the Department - including bus lines that are now operating, supposedly 

at a profit - or at least without subsidies. 

Funding - Perhaps the major problem which has not been addressed by any of 

the bills before the committee today is the issue of funding public transportation. 
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It seems clear, as the Mercer Metro experience shows us, that merely solving the 

organizational problems associated with bankrupt lines - putting them into an authority -

will not -alleviate the need for subsidy. Indeed, there is every reason to expect that 
mass transit operating costs will continue to climb well beyond the ability of the 

fare box to pay for them and some form of regional mass transit tax, or funding mechanism, 
must be found. 

The speaker before me made reference to the-Mercer Metro experience showing 

that for every dollar that is put into the fare box, Mercer Metro spends $2.15, showing 

that, of course, an Authority is not the proper way to go about it. However, what the 

speaker didn't mention was that the reason an Authority is in Mercer County is because 

the private bus companies went bankrupt ten or fifteen years ago. I wasn't really 

around then so I am not quite sure of the date. 

There is a role for an Authority to play -where there is a need for bus service, 

where it is not economically feasible, or where it is not profit-making. We don't think 
that should be held against the Authority for doing a bad job. What has to be done is 

to find some kind of regional tax, some kind of regional funding mechanism that will 

heip an Authority operate. 

The third major point where I feel this committee will have an immediate 

impact is in the planning aspect. TO carry out any restructuring of the subsidy program 

will require an enlarged staff in DOT. According to the OFA analysis, transit planners 

are only l% of the DOT planning staff. This imbalance must be corrected and the staff 

must be beefed up. In addition, DOT planning should be coordinate~ with projects in 

other departments which relate to mass transit, particularly the Department of Environ­

mental Protection Air Pollution Control program, which has, as a large part of its 

strategy,to shift people from automobiles to mass transit, and the State Energy Office's 
Energy Conservation Plan which also should include shifting people from cars to mass 

transit. 

As far as the present subsidy program goes, I don't think anyone would argue 
that the present subsidy program in New Jersey is inadequate to the task. There are 

cases where we are subsidizing carriers in competition with non-subsidized lines. It 

must be made clear exactly what constitutes duplicate service and the question of whether 
individual lines are operating at a deficit or if the entire operation is operating at 

a deficit must be clarified. One of the main reasons why the independents - the non­
subsidized carriers - are making a profit is because they can pick and choose the lines 
they serve, and they specifically do serve profit-making routes. 

You have a situatbn where Transport of New Jersey has the mandate to serve 
portions of the State which are not mainline areas,::- there is not heavy traffic :...yet, 

there is a need for mass transit service and it is important that service continue • 

The reason why T.NJ rates are so high is because the profit-making lines are used to 
subsidize the non-profit-making parts of TNJ. Now, obviously, there are questions. Where 

T.NJ can economize, all companies can economize and I urge the committee to seek those 

out and to correct where there is a definite case of fraud and cut out that subsidy. 

But, when you are talking about duplicate service, such as the 31 line down 

South Orange Avenue, you must realize that the T.NJ route covers a wider area than the 

other line. It extends all the way to Maplewood and goes into Ironbound District in 

Newark. The South Orange Avenue line only operates within the Newark boundaries. The 

other benefit of the T.NJ service is that it is a State bus network. You can transfer 

from the T.NJ line to other lines. If you are coming down South Orange Avenue and you 

want to transfer to a T.NJ bus going down Broad Street you can do that. You can't do 

that on the independent. 
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Now if the Department can devise a system whereby you have a series of 

independent bus operators - where you have a separate operator running on each street 

and each route - and you can effectively develop a transfer operation and make sure that 

service in less dense areas is continued and you can do this using purely independent 

operators, that is fantastic, I suppose. I strongly doubt whether you can actually 

do that and this is the reason why TNJ, as a State bus line, or, as an alternative to 

that,a State run Authority, is an important thing for this committee to be considering. 

This is an important reason why LCL believes that at this point in time without ad­

ditional studies - we are awaiting the Department studies - that a system of putting 

out bus routes to the highest bidder, as Senator Dodd has proposed, or replacing TNJ 

routes with independents does not make sense. 

Let me give you one example which affects me. I live in Newark, near Broad 

Street. I have a choice of a TNJ bus at 40¢ or an independent bus at 25¢, except that 

I have to go to Penn Station to catch the train to Trenton. Now, on TNJ I can get a 

10¢ transfer. It costs me 50¢ to take the TNJ bus at 40¢ plus a 10¢ transfer to the 

subway to Penn Station. If what you consider duplicate service - the TNJ service - were 

dropped and I had to take the independent line, then I would have to pay 25¢ for the independent 

plus probably 40¢ to go down to Penn Station on the TNJ bus down Market Street, making 

it much more expensive. 

These are some of the considerations I hope you will look into when you talk 

about duplicate service and the reasons why TNJ is running at such a high cost. 

The only other thing I have to add, in terms to why some companies are operat­

ing at a profit and other companies need subsidies is, I would just echo Peter Stangl's 

point of view that maybe the major factor is the route the carriers are taking. For 

example, one subsidized company that runs through my area has excellent service, runs 

on time, has very clean service, and would be something I could take if it were slightly 

more convenient to my house. 

The independent I mentioned before, that I take almost every day to work, is 

extremely dirty. I don't think they ever sweep out their buses. The buses are old, 

probably 15 or 20 years old. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: That doesn't happen in Jersey City, remember that. 

MR. BEHRENS: Well, it happens in Newark. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: It doesn't happen in Jersey City. You know, if you had 

been here earlier and you said that, you wouldn't have gotten out of that door. They 

take pride in their buses, the independent bus owners in Jersey City. 

MR. BEHRENS: Well, I am not saying that every independent bus service is 

like this. Here we have an example of a poorly-run independent making a profit and 

a well-run independent being on subsidy. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: All you guys have me dizzy today. You keep telling me 

about a well-run company like TNJ. Now--

MR. BEHRENS: No, I am not talking about TNJ. I am talking about a well-run 

company like DeKamp which runs its buses-- It has been on and off subsidy. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: They are not on subsidy this year. 

MR. BEHRENS: Okay. They are a company that runs on and off. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: They are off subsidy. 

MR. BEHRENS: These are the factors and I urge you to look at them. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Well, you see, I beg to differ with your opinion. First of 

all, you are a lobbyist for your particular group. I don't agree with some of the state­

ments that you have made. 

Number one, you can't get the people to ride the buses to go anywhere because 
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we don't have adequate highways in Hudson County for the buses to move. Your group 

comes out against highways in Hudson County. We cannot build a new ·route 1 and 9 

parallel to Tonnele Avenue, something that is badly needed. We have tie-up after tie-up 

on Tbnnele Avenue. It is the main south-north route in the county and you people lobby 

tremendously against it - your group. 

MR. BEHRENS: We haven't lobbied specifically against 1 and 9. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Yes, you have. 

MR. BEHRENS: I haven' t. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: You haven't yet but-- Did you know that the stalled 

traffic causes more air pollution then traffic that is moving? 

MR. BEHRENS: Yes, it does. The only problem with that, Mr. Chairman, is that in 

many of the instances where highways have been built, the situation arises that --. The 

reason why there is a lot of traffic on the old route is because there are a lqt of 

stores and traffic-generators there. That traffic is going to remain the same. There 

are still tie-ups. One example I can think of quite clearly is route 46. That is ' 

still a heavily traveled road. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: I see that you are in agreement with the Commissioner -

you don't believe in any fact-finding commission? 

MR. BEHRENS: No, I didn't say that. I 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: I think you did. 

MR. BEHRENS: Well, we don't agree--

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: You made me feel like you have no faith in the Legis­

lature in the State of New Jersey. 

MR. BEHRENS: No, as a matter of fact, just the opposite. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: If you go over your statement, you will find the state-

ments there. 

MR. BEHRENS: Let me clarify what I said. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Okay • 

MR. BEHRENS: What I said is, I don't believe that we should have the kinds 

of committees that are set up in the bills. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: You did mention something about the Legislature. 

MR. BEHRENS: Right. No, what I said about the Legislature is that we need 

the experts to look at the options, not to make recommendations to the Legislature but to 

analyze the options, to look at the cost and benefits of each, and then present this 

committee and the Legislature as a whole with their findings. What are the costs of 

having a Transportation Authority in the State? What are the benefits of having a 

Transportation Authority in the State? What is the cost of having a total franchise 

operation in the State? And what are the benefits of that? Having that data, you, 

as the legislature and the policy-making body for the State, should be in a position 

to say, "These are the facts. In hearing these facts we see that a franchise operation 

will cost 'this'; the authority will cost us 'that': balancing the two we feel we should 

go with the franchise operation." 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Who runs Metro in Mercer County? 

MR. BEHRENS: The county. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: The county instead of an authority? 

MR. BEHRENS: It is a county authority. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: But you believe that authorities should run them? They 

have been running in the black tremendously. 

MR. BEHRENS: They have been in the red. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: In the red, I meant to say that. 

83 



MR. BEHRENS: I am not saying that a county should run-­
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Do you believe in a State takeover? 

MR. BEHRENS: We are undecided. There are numerous options. Basically, what 

we are arguing for is for a strong state role in planning and a strong state role in 

coordinating transit so that we have an effective and efficient state mass transit system. 

We don't believe in having independent companies running independent operations. 
Now, if you can have a franchise operation and effectively coordinate 200 

separate franchises in the state, so that I can get from one part of the state to another 

by bus with a minimum of problems, then that will satisfy us. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Bill, do you realize what it costs for a coordinated 

mass transit system in the State of New Jersey? It runs into billions and billions of 

dollars. 
MR. BEHRENS: I am not saying -- I am not necessarily saying state ownership. 

I am talking about an effective planning device: I am talking about a system whereby new 

routes can be established: I am talking about a system where old routes can be gotten 

rid of if they are no longer necessary: I am talking about a system where I can trans­

fer from say a South Orange Bus to a TNJ Bus, if those are the buses I have to use to 

get somewhere: I am talking about being able to call up one central number and finding 

out the best way to get from point 11 A" to point "B". 

Station? 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: The South Orange Bus doesn't go directly to Newark 

MR. BEHRENS: Yes, it does. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: It does? Why can't you get a transfer from them? 

MR. BEHRENS: I think I can get a transfer on the South Orange Line. There 

are independents, like the one that runs by my house.~ I don't even know the name of it 

along Broad Street, where I can't get a transfer. This is the type of thing I am talking 

about. 
ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: You are talking a great deal about inter-city bus lines. 

I agree with Mike and what he said, prior to your answers. The simple reason for this 

is, if you want to take a look at mass transportation and what a calamity it is, you 
go to East Rutherford and you will see all the buses are lined up because they can't 

take Tonnele Avenue, they can't get on Route 1, they can't get on Route 9 to go to the 
Lincoln Tunnel, the Holand Tunnel and the bridges. And you people are lobbying against 

this and then you come up here and give us sort of a cock and bull story that you are 
worrying about the cities. 

I think what you should do is reverse your action and say, "Now, we need 

highways to get to these bridges and tunnels so we can move the traffic." 

MR. BEHRENS: Can I answer? 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Maybe I can make a deal with you. Will your group 

come out and endorse a 1 - 9 Freeway in Hudson County? 

MR. BEHRENS: Our group would come out and endorse an improvement to the 

existing 1 - 9. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: It is almost impossible to improve 1 - 9 because to 

get the right-of-way to widen the road would cost $400 million. You know it is impossible. 
You cannot widen Tonnele Avenue. 

MR. BEHRENS: Well, let me respond specifically to Mr. Rys. 

ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: What are you going to do when the Sports Complex opens up? 

People are going to look at television because they won't be able to get there. It would 
· -t-ake them until Tuesday to get to see Sunday's game. 

MR. BEHRENS: Let's look at the Sports Complex. 
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ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: I have to go, Bill, if you don't mind. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Well, wait one minute. 

MR. BEHRENS: Don't you want to hear my answer? 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Don't talk about the Sports Complex because your group 

was against building the Sports Complex there. 

MR. BEHRENS: No. Specifically on the transportation issue - first of all, you 

-poirit out that we need more highways so that these buses can get to the bridges and 

tunnels. I tried to point out that access can be provided in alternate ways. The only 

way to do it is not through a new highway. I think the perfect example is the express 

bus lane now running on Route 3, between the Turnpike and Lincoln Tunnel, where we haven't 

expanded the highway: we have set aside one lane exclusively for buses. If you look at 

it now it is wall-to-wall buses. They are all zipping along at 40 or 50 miles per hour. 
ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: That is not true. 

MR. BEHRENS: When I have seen it, they are. 

ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: I came down there this morning and I have been going to 

Jersey City for the last three or four--

MR. BEHRENS: Maybe because of the construction. 

ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: No. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: You don't know what is going on in Jersey City. They 

are always jammed up, every day in the week - even before they started construction. 

There is a bus man here who travels all the highways in Jersey City. You always have 

stalled and jammed traffic. 

MR. BEHRENS: When I have come through the tunnel during rush hour - I have 
been on the express bus line - those buses go right through. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Bill, let's cut it short. Would you endorse a l - 9 
Freeway for Hudson County? 

MR. BEHRENS: I will endorse -an improved 1 - 9. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: You are just getting off the hook, that's all. 

MR. BEHRENS: There are other options to look at. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Are there any other questions? John. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALI: I don't think Bill is too far off base, Mike, because the 

traffic is so bad on Tonnele Avenue they shut the motor off and they don't do anything. 

ASSEMBLYMAN RYS: Seriously, Bill, we have a problem getting into the Lincoln 
and the Holland Tunnel. Really, take a day off and see. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Thank you, Bill. 

MR. BEHRENS : You are a tough committee. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: A tough committee? You see, there is another thing 

I want you to know about this committee. We take pride in it. Gus served on the last 
committee. I want you to remember that it has been this committee that has forced 

Ronan and the Port Authority to jump in bed on a new mass transit system for the State 

of New Jersey • 

MR. BEHRENS: Absolutely. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: And it is this committee that did it and nobody else. 

I don't want anybody to take the credit for it. 

MR. BEHRENS: You have our thanks for that. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Okay. 

Ran.ay Brown . Please state your name and who you represent. 
R A N D Y B R 0 W N: My name is Randy Brown. I am President of the Hudson County 

Bus Rider•s Association. I would just like to say I am glad you gentlemen are here 

but it is a shame you came after August, September, October and November when, basically, 
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the Hudson County Bus Rider's Association, after that first sham of a public hearing 

that the COA held one floor down - on the 4th floor - which they called a public hearing 

about the bus cut backs and the fare increases-- The whole thing we are talking about 

now is the subsidies. 

We went to Trenton. I am sure two of you gentlemen got a copy of a petition 

we circulated throughout the county. We left a copy of the petition with each one of 

the Hudson County Assemblymen,on their desks, because we weren't able to meet with 

all of them. The only person we met with was Assemblyman Esposito. He was very helpful 

in setting up a meeting with the people from DDT. 

When we went there, we asked for specific information, which we never got. 

Assemblyman Esposito called up and asked them and they gave him a promise that the 

information would be mailed out to us. We went back again on September 29th and asked 

for the same information. We met at that time with five officials of the COA. I don't 

have their names because, really, I didn't come here today with a prepared statement. 

But, I can mail you all of the information - who we met with: specifically what was 

discussed: and everything else. 

We left. The same thing was aaid, "Give us time. We definitely have the 

information and will send it to you in one more month." We waited for the mail - for it 

to be mailed out to us. It was not mailed. We came back again and gave them not one 

month but two months. We came back again November 29th. That was the last time. 

We met with Mr. Peter Stangl himself~ Mr. Sagner's Executive Assistant, and 

Mr. John Tilli. There were six of us from the Hudson County Bus Driver's Association. 

At that meeting we were promised by Mr. Stangl that the following information would be 

mailed out to us: 

First, a criteria based on the subsidy system. In other words, what was the 

criteria for rejection and what was the criteria for approval. 

Two, the number of overhauls and the amount of each, by company. 

Three, the number of fare increases each company had since they had been on 

subsidy. 

Four, the number of buses that every company had that was subsidized. We wanted 

to know the number of workers each company had and the wages being paid to those workers. 

We wanted to know the types of facilities and the equipment and the garages that they had. 

We wanted to know the amount of passengers that each line that was subsidized was carrying. 

Five, the amount of loss and profit, showing why they should get subsidy. 

But, the main thing we wanted to know was how long had they What companies 

were on the program when it first came into effect and what companies were on it now and, 

per year, what companies were added to it and how many, per year. 

Also, we wanted to know their rate of increase from - according to Mr. Esposito's 

statement in the Jersey Journel and from what he passed out to d~te - 1969, when it was 

started. 

So, what we were really asking for was, from 1969 to 1975 what has been the 

rate of increase for every company on subsidy? 

What we did find out was that out of the total subsidy, the TNJ alone gets 

3/4th of all subsidy in the entire State of New Jersey. 

The thing we were glad to hear today was when somebody spoke about the monopoly 

interests that are taking over transportation~ It has been pointed out here today that 

TNJ owns Maplewood Equipment Company, Intercity, Northeast, Orange and Black, but it 

has not been pointed out that TNJ is part of the Manufacturer Hanover Trust monopoly, 

which owns Public Service, Prudential Life Insurance Company, Campbell Soup, National 

Airlines, Chrysler, Bristol Meyers, Gillette, United Food, Englehart !ndustries, First 
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Jersey National Bank, Fidelity Union and Trust - just to name a few. All of that is 

part of the same family. Those records can be found by going to the Standard and Poor's 

Utilities Index in New York City and also by going to Fortune Magazine research - they 
will give you that information, as well as what is a part of that monopolistic family. 

The other thing that we are mainly concerned with is, as I said, from August 

right up to this date - ever since the first public hearing - that the subsidy program 

is, itself, basically a ripoff because just like all the other subsidy programs it is 

only benefiting big business - whether you are talking about wheat or transportation, 

or Lockheed. The subsidies are nothing but ripoffs of the majority of the taxpayers' 

money. And when you talk about the majority of the taxpayers, you are talking about the 

majority of the workers themselves. 

The other thing we feel is, at the same time TNJ brags about the high salaries 
they give to their workers, we feel that doesn't mean anything, based on how hard the 

workers have to actually struggle to earn their living. 

The second thing we look at is that the workers themselves, right here in Hudson 

County,and Essex County- parts of it that are urban- nave to go back and forth to 

factories and the people depend upon TNJ to get to work, as in the instances with the 

postal service and with the workers in Kearny I New Jersey I out by Route 7. All of 

these things were raised last August at the public hearing. COA, DOT, PUC, didn't take 

any of that into account. 

That is the point that primarily we have been basically ra1s1ng because the 

position we have always taken is that the subsidy program should be wiped out. Because 

you are going to have subsidies coming out of the people's tax money and you are going 

to turn right around and not only charge them but give them a rate increase. Now, that 

is definitely a ripoff. That is nothing else but a ripoff. They are paying twice and 

in some ways they might be paying three times. 

The other thing that we have raised is, we feel that there should be some 

type - if not an authority - of uniform regulatory agency.' What we mean by that is-­
This is another thing we found out in doing some of our research. They say DOT, which 

is the Department of Transportation~ they say PUC, the Public Utilities Commission~ 
and they say the COA, the Commuter Operating Agency. Well, who is the Commuter 

Operating Agency? It is the Assistant Director, Peter Stangl himself~ the Director, 

Alan Sagner~ the State Treasurer~ and, of course, Mr. Grossi from the PUC. Now, how 

is that going to be --
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: He is not there anymore. 
MR. BROWN: Oh, all right. Well, at that time that is who it was. Thank you, 

Mr. Esposito• 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: I would like to interrupt you before you go any further 

because we want~d to stop at 5:30 and it is a little past 5:30. 

I would like to ask you a couple of questions before you leave. You know, 

your statement is beginning to puzzle me. Do you really represent the Hudson County 

Bus Riders or the ATU? 

MR. BROWN: I don't understand why you ask if I represent the ATU. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Because you seem to be pleading for the workers that 

get $6.96 an hour. They are the highest paid men--

MR. BROWN: I did not say the bus workers, Mr. Esposito. I said workers in 

general. 

ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: You said they were working for something like starvation 

wages. 

MR. BROWN: What I said is, TNJ is bragging about the high salaries they 



are giving them. 
ASSEMBLYMAN ESPOSITO: Well, they are giving high salaries. 

MR. BROWN: I am not disagreeing with that. All I am saying is that they 

are bragging about it but at the same time they do not mention how those men earn their 

salaries. What I mean about that is, while Mr. Gilhooley can brag about $6.00 an hour, 

he does not brag about how he is getting his sum of money, whatever it may be. 

ASSEMBLYMAM ESPOSITO: He is entitled to it because he is a highly paid 

employee of the company and he is supposed to be an expert in the field of transportation. 

MR. BROWN: All I am saying is that is an inequity. That is all I am saying. 

I just used TNJ because they have been sitting here and everytime you hear them they 

sound as though they are doing something good because they are paying $6.00 an hour -

or $7.00 an hour. 

(A portion of the testimony of Mr. Brown, which is not relevant to the 
subject matter of the public hearing, has been deleted.) 

* * * * 
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